

LUND UNIVERSITY

Intrinsic subtypes and prognostic implications in epithelial ovarian cancer

Jönsson, Jenny-Maria

2015

Link to publication

Citation for published version (APA):

Jönsson, J.-M. (2015). Intrinsic subtypes and prognostic implications in epithelial ovarian cancer. [Doctoral Thesis (compilation), Breastcancer-genetics]. Division of Oncology and Pathology, Lund University.

Total number of authors:

General rights

Unless other specific re-use rights are stated the following general rights apply:

Copyright and moral rights for the publications made accessible in the public portal are retained by the authors and/or other copyright owners and it is a condition of accessing publications that users recognise and abide by the legal requirements associated with these rights. • Users may download and print one copy of any publication from the public portal for the purpose of private study

or research.

You may not further distribute the material or use it for any profit-making activity or commercial gain
 You may freely distribute the URL identifying the publication in the public portal

Read more about Creative commons licenses: https://creativecommons.org/licenses/

Take down policy

If you believe that this document breaches copyright please contact us providing details, and we will remove access to the work immediately and investigate your claim.

LUND UNIVERSITY

PO Box 117 221 00 Lund +46 46-222 00 00

Intrinsic subtypes and prognostic implications in epithelial ovarian cancer

Jenny-Maria Jönsson



DOCTORAL DISSERTATION by due permission of the Faculty of Medicine, Lund University, Sweden. To be defended in the lecture hall in the Radiotherapy building, Skåne Oncology Clinic, Lund, Sweden, at 10:00, Friday January 29, 2016

Faculty opponent

Associate professor Joseph Carlson

Department of Oncology-Pathology, the Karolinska Institute, Stockholm, Sweden

Organization	Document name: Doctora	al Dissertation	
LUND UNIVERSITY, Department of Clinical Sciences, Division of Oncology and Pathology, Sweden			
	Date of issue: January 29	, 2016	
Author(s): Jenny-Maria Jönsson	Sponsoring organization		
Title and subtitle: Intrinsic subtypes and prognostic implica	Title and subtitle: Intrinsic subtypes and prognostic implications in epithelial ovarian cancer		
Abstract: Ovarian cancer is the seventh most common cancer in women globally, with approximately 240,000 new cases annually. Although a rare disease, it is the most lethal gynecologic malignancy. Unspecific symptoms result in late diagnosis and a generally poor prognosis. However, ovarian cancer is a heterogeneous disease comprising different disease entities, which is of importance in clinical decision-making as well as in research This thesis describes explorative approaches to investigate the ovarian cancer heterogeneity in a hereditary ovarian cancer subset and in histopathological and molecular subtypes of ovarian cancer.			
In study I, a gene expression profile differentiating the rare subgroup of Lynch syndrome-associated ovarian cancer from a matched sporadic cohort was identified. The Lynch syndrome-related expression profile was associated with proliferation and cell death processes. An external dataset was used to refine the gene expression profile, but validation with immunohistochemical staining of key proteins did not reveal any differences between the hereditary and sporadic cases. A distinct cluster of hereditary serous and endometrioid cancers was seen, whereas clear cell carcinomas (OCCCs) clustered together, whether hereditary or sporadic. In study II, gene expression profiling of OCCCs revealed extensive inter-tumor heterogeneity. Targeted deep sequencing of 60 cancer-related genes in an OCCC cohort revealed frequent mutations of chromatin remodeling genes, including mutations not previously reported in ovarian cancer. These results remain to be validated.			
Study III outlined gene expression profiles in malignant, borderline, and benign serous ovarian tumors. Pre- defined molecular subtypes of ovarian cancer as well as intrinsic breast cancer subtypes were applied to our cohort. Associations between the most aggressive ovarian cancer subtypes and the basal-like breast cancer subtype were identified. The results were validated using a large, external dataset. Furthermore, associations between borderline ovarian tumors and the luminal A breast cancer subtype were discovered. The luminal A breast cancer subtype characterizes hormone receptor positive breast cancer. In study IV, we therefore outlined the protein expression of estrogen receptor (ER) α , ER β , the progesterone receptor (PR), and the androgen receptor (AR) as well as the prognostic effect of receptor expression in serous and endometroid ovarian cancer. Expression of PR and AR was associated with a favorable prognosis, and co-expression of PR and AR conferred an additional prognostic benefit. The mRNA levels of the encoding genes were investigated in the molecular subtypes of ovarian cancer using an external dataset. The expression varied between the different subtypes, but no prognostic benefit of dual high <i>PGR</i> and <i>AR</i> levels were revealed.			
In conclusion these studies further characterize the ovarial cancer studies need to be stratified for both histopathologic	n cancer heterogeneity, and subtypes and molecular fea	I support that future ovarian atures	
Key words: ovarian cancer, gene expression profiling, L remodeling, molecular subtypes, endocrine receptors, progr	ynch syndrome, targeted nostic factors, tumor hetero	deep sequencing, chromatin geneity	
Classification system and/or index terms (if any)			
Supplementary bibliographical information		Language: English	
ISSN and key title: 1652-8220		ISBN:978-91-7619-230-6	
Recipient's notes	Number of pages: 111	Price	
	Security classification		

I, the undersigned, being the copyright owner of the abstract of the above-mentioned dissertation, hereby grant to all reference sources permission to publish and disseminate the abstract of the above-mentioned dissertation.

Signature Jenny Jönsson

Date 2015-12-07

Intrinsic subtypes and prognostic implications in epithelial ovarian cancer

Jenny-Maria Jönsson



Division of Oncology and Pathology Department of Clinical Sciences, Lund Lund University

© Jenny-Maria Jönsson

Cover picture and picture on the back side copyright by Catharina Jönsson Artistic, nature-inspired picture of the fallopian tubes with right-sided tumor

Lund University Faculty of Medicine Doctoral Dissertation Series 2016:5 ISBN 978-91-7619-230-6 ISSN 1652-8220

Printed in Sweden by Media-Tryck, Lund University Lund 2013



Contents

Contents	6
Thesis at a glance	1
List of original studies	2
Study contribution	3
Abbreviations	5
Summary in Swedish - populärvetenskaplig sammanfattning på svenska	7
Preface	9
Background	11
General introduction	11
Histopathology	12
Ovarian cancer carcinogenesis	16
Molecular subtypes of ovarian cancer	19
Hereditary ovarian cancer	20
Other risk factors	26
Ovarian cancer in clinical practice	27
Aims	35
Materials and Methods	37
Summary	37
Patients	37
Methods	39
Statistical analyses	53
Methodological considerations	56
Results and Discussion	59
Lynch syndrome and its impact on ovarian cancer gene expression	59
Ovarian clear cell carcinomas and chromatin remodeling	63
Similarities between subtypes of serous ovarian cancer and breast cancer	67

Impact of endocrine receptors on prognosis and subtypes	73
Conclusions and Future Perspectives	81
Acknowledgements	85
References	87

Thesis at a glance

Study	Question	Methods		Results and implications
I	Does gene expression	Expression profiling		Lynch syndrome-associated
	profiling differentiate	of 48 matched heredi-		ovarian cancer conferred a
	between Lynch	tary and sporadic		distinct expression profile, but
	syndrome-associated	ovarian cancers		immunostainings were
	and sporadic	using FFPE tissue.		inconclusive. The results may
	ovarian cancer?	Immunostaining.		be useful for future studies.
п	Which molecular	Expression profiling		OCCCs harbored inter-tumor
	events characterize	of 67 ovarian cancers,		heterogeneity. Deep sequencing.
	ovarian clear cell	including 15 OCCCs.		revealed involvement of
	carcinomas	DNA deep sequen-	64 T I	chromatin remodeling genes.
	(OCCCs)?	cing of 10 OCCCs.	•	Validation is ongoing.
ш	Do clinically	Gene expression		Ovarian and breast cancer
	relevant similarities	profiling of 59 fresh-	Ī	subtypes correlated well,
	between gene	frozen serous ovarian		including associations
	expression-based	tumors. Application		between ovarian borderline
	subtypes of ovarian	of ovarian and breast	, i	tumors and luminal A
	and breast cancer	cancer molecular	I	breast cancers. This may
	subtypes exist?	subtypes. Validation	_ T	potentially indicate
		in an external dataset.		endocrine treatment response
				in subsets of ovarian cancers.
IV	Does hormone	Immunohistochemi-		PR+ and AR+ expression was
	receptor expression,	cal analysis of	1883 617a	associated with a favorable
	including two or	ER α , ER β , PR, and	()	prognosis. Dual PR+/AR+
	more receptors,	AR in 118 serous and		expression conferred an
	have a prognostic	endometrioid ovarian	100	additional prognostic benefit.
	role in ovarian	cancers. Analysis		mRNA values of the PGR and
	cancer?	of corresponding		AR genes varied between the
		mRNA values in		molecular subtypes, without
		an external dataset.		clear prognostic implications.

List of original studies

This thesis is based on the following studies, which will be referred to in the text by their Roman numerals.

- I. Jönsson JM*, Bartuma K*, Dominguez-Valentin M, Harbst K, Ketabi Z, Malander S, Jönsson M, Carneiro A, Måsbäck A, Jönsson G, Nilbert M. Distinct gene expression profiles in ovarian cancer linked to Lynch syndrome. *Fam Cancer*. 2014 Dec;13(4):537-545 *shared first authorship
- II. Skovbjerg Arildsen N, Jönsson JM, Bartuma K, Sichmanova Z, Ebbesson A, Westbom-Fremer S, Måsbäck A, Malander S, Nilbert M, Hedenfalk I. Targeted sequencing of ovarian clear cell carcinomas reveals frequent involvement of chromatin remodeling genes. *In manuscript*
- III. Jönsson JM, Johansson I, Dominguez-Valentin M, Kimbung S, Jönsson M, Hansen Bonde J, Kannisto P, Måsbäck A, Malander S, Nilbert M, Hedenfalk I.
 Molecular subtyping of serous ovarian tumors reveals multiple connections to intrinsic breast cancer subtypes. *PLoS One*. 2014;16;9(9)
- IV. Jönsson JM, Skovbjerg Arildsen N, Malander S, Måsbäck A, Hartman L, Nilbert M, Hedenfalk I. Sex steroid hormone receptor expression affects ovarian cancer survival. *Transl Oncol* 2015 8(5):424-433

Reprints are made with permission from the publishers

Study contribution

Study I

I participated in data collection and analysis, performed the immunohistochemical evaluations together with Katarina Bartuma, and was responsible for writing and revision of the manuscript.

Study II

I was involved in study design and applying for ethical approval for the study. I participated in RNA and DNA extractions, data analyses and drafting of the manuscript.

Study III

I was involved in study design, collection of tumor material, participated in the data analyses and was responsible for writing and revision of the manuscript.

Study IV

I participated in study design and evaluation of two of the immunohistochemical markers. I was responsible for data collection and analysis as well as writing and revision of the manuscript.

Abbreviations

AR	androgen receptor
BRCA1/2	breast cancer 1 and breast cancer 2, early onset; genes predisposing to hereditary breast and ovarian cancer
CA125	cancer associated antigen 125, ovarian cancer tumor marker
C1-C6	serous and endometrioid molecular ovarian cancer subtypes
CI	confidence interval
Ct	cycle threshold
DAB	3'3' diaminobenzidine, color used in immunohistochemical staining
DASL	cDNA mediated Annealing, Selection, extension and Ligation
ER	estrogen receptor
FIGO	International Federation of Gynecologic Oncology
FFPE	formalin fixed, paraffin-embedded
GnRH	gonadotropin releasing hormone
GO	gene ontology
HBOC	hereditary breast and ovarian cancer
HE4	human epididymis protein 4, ovarian cancer tumor marker
HGSOC	high-grade serous ovarian carcinoma
HNPCC	hereditary non-polyposis colorectal cancer (Lynch syndrome)
HR	hazard ratio
HRD	homologous recombination repair defect
HRP	horse radish peroxidase, enzyme for immunohistochemical staining
IHC	immunohistochemistry
Indel	insertion or deletion of DNA bases
IP	intraperitoneal

IV	intravenous
LGSOC	low-grade serous ovarian carcinoma
LINE-1	long interspersed nuclear element-1
MLH1	mutL homolog 1, gene predisposing to cancers related to Lynch syndrome
MMR	mismatch repair
MSH2/6	mutS homologs 2 and 6, genes predisposing to cancers related to Lynch syndrome
MSI	microsatellite instability
NGS	next generation sequencing
OCCC	ovarian clear cell carcinoma
OS	overall survival
PARP	poly-(ADP-ribose)-polymerase
PCR	polymerase chain reaction
PFS	progression-free survival
PMS2	post meiotic segregation increased 2, gene predisposing to cancers related to Lynch syndrome
PR	progesterone receptor
RIN	RNA integrity number
RMI	risk of malignancy index
RNAseq	RNA-based, massive parallel sequencing
SAM	significance analysis of microarrays
SNP	single nucleotide polymorphism
SNV	single nucleotide variation
SOEB	bilateral salpingo-oophorectomy, removal of the fallopian tubes and the ovaries
STIC	serous tubal intraepithelial carcinoma
TMA	tissue microarray
TP53	tumor protein 53, tumor suppressor gene
VEGF	vascular endothelial growth factor
WG-DASL	whole genome-DASL
6	

Summary in Swedish populärvetenskaplig sammanfattning på svenska

Varje år drabbas cirka 700 kvinnor i Sverige av äggstockscancer. Det motsvarar två fulla X2000-tåg. Bara ett av dessa tåg med äggstockspatienter kommer att nå sitt mål - bot. Äggstockscancer är en ovanlig sjukdom och risken att drabbas är liten (jämfört med t.ex. bröstcancer, som fyller hela 22 tåg i Sverige), men prognosen är dyster. Färre än hälften av dem som får diagnosen äggstockscancer är i livet fem år senare. Få eller diffusa symptom, som inte uppenbart signalerar allvarlig sjukdom, leder ofta till sen diagnos då sjukdomen redan hunnit sprida sig. Operation och cytostatika (cellgifter) botar en del, men majoriteten drabbas av återfall i sjukdomen inom två år.

Trots detta är bilden inte nattsvart. Mycket talar för att äggstockscancer är flera liknande sjukdomar snarare än en enda. Det kan förklara varför vissa patienter botas, medan andra får återfall. En del skillnader mellan de olika äggstockscancerformerna är välkända, som histologiska subtyper (cellutseendet i mikroskop), muterade (förändrade) gener samt ärftliga former av äggstockscancer. Mutationer orsakar cancertumörer, men gör också tumörerna sårbara så att de kan behandlas med olika läkemedel. Forskningen kring äggstockscancer tar alltmer hänsyn till skillnaderna som beskrivs här, t.ex. i studier på nya läkemedel, men många frågor återstår att lösa. I den här avhandlingen ingår fyra delarbeten som studerar olika former av äggstockscancer och undersöker hur de kan behandlas.

I studie I användes metoden genexpressionsprofilering för att analysera aktiva (påslagna) gener i ärftlig äggstockscancer kopplad till Lynch syndrom. Lynch syndrom medför en ökad risk att drabbas av flera olika cancersjukdomar. Genaktiviteten i 24 ärftliga äggstockstumörer skilde sig markant från genaktiviteten i 24 icke-ärftliga tumörer. När vi studerade genaktiviteten i de olika histologiska subtyperna fann vi att genaktiviteten i ärftlig äggstockscancer av serös och endometrioid histologisk typ skilde sig mycket från genaktiviteten i icke-ärftlig serös och endometrioid äggstockcancer. Äggstockscancer av klarcellstyp hade däremot liknande genaktivitet vare sig den var ärftlig eller icke-ärftlig. Vi analyserade också tre viktiga proteiner, p-mTOR, EGFR och PTEN, som kunde kopplas till de ärftliga tumörerna. Proteinerna studerades med immunhistokemi

(antikroppsfärgning av proteinerna) i mikroskop. Proteinuttrycket skilde sig dock inte mellan de ärftliga och de icke-ärftliga tumörerna.

Äggstockscancer av klarcellshistologi är ovanlig och cytostatika har ofta dålig effekt. I studie II genomförde vi genexpressionsprofilering av 15 klarcellstumörer och fann mycket varierande genaktivitet i tumörerna, trots att de föreföll väldigt lika i studie I. Tio klarcellstumörer analyserades därför med en mutationsanalys som kallas djupsekvensering. Vi noterade att flera gener som är inblandade i hur cellernas arvsmassa (DNA) kontrolleras och läses av till proteiner var muterade. Generna kallas kromatinreglerande och flera av dem verkar vara känsliga för olika läkemedel. Dessa resultat behöver dock analyseras ytterligare.

Den vanligaste formen av äggstockscancer är av serös histologi och har likheter bl.a. speciella genmutationer - med aggressiv bröstcancer som kallas basal-lik. Indelning av cancerformer baserad på bl.a. genmutationer kallas molekylär subtypning. Sådan indelning används ofta för bröstcancer, men än så länge sällan för äggstockscancer. I studie III analyserades 59 serösa äggstockstumörer med genexpressionsprofilering och delades in i olika molekylära subtyper, både för bröstcancer och för äggstockscancer. Vi jämförde subtyperna och noterade likheter äggstockscancerformerna mellan de aggressiva och den basal-lika bröstcancergruppen. Vi fann också likheter mellan en form av äggstockstumör som kallas borderline (som kan omvandlas till aggressiv äggstockscancer) och hormonberoende bröstcancer. Detta bekräftades i ett annat, större material bestående av 285 tumörer.

I studie IV studerade vi hormonreceptorer med immunhistokemi i 118 serösa och endometrioida äggstockstumörer. Hormonreceptorer är proteiner på tumörcellernas yta och de styr bl.a. vilka gener som översätts till vilka proteiner i cellen. Receptorerna kan blockeras med s.k. antihormonella läkemedel. Vi studerade två olika östrogenreceptorer (ER α och ER β), progesteronreceptorn (PR) samt androgenreceptorn (AR). Fler av patienterna vars tumörer hade många PR eller AR levde efter fem år jämfört med dem som hade få PR eller AR. De vars tumörer som hade både många PR och många AR hade ännu bättre prognos, vilket är ett helt nytt fynd. Därefter undersöktes hormonreceptorgenerna i de olika molekylära subtyperna av äggstockscancer i materialet med 285 tumörer. Genaktiviteten varierade mellan subtyperna, men vi fann inga tydliga bevis för att hög aktivitet av PR- och AR-generna kunde kopplas till en bättre prognos. Resultaten i studie III-IV kan tyda på att antihormonella läkemedel möjligen kan vara effektiva mot vissa former av äggstockscancer, men det behöver studeras vidare.

Sammantaget visar de här fyra studierna att det är nödvändigt att gruppera äggstockscancer för att kunna ta hänsyn till alla skillnader, även mellan tillsynes liknande tumörer inom samma histologiska subtyp. Det kan göra det enklare att identifiera vilka tumörtyper som bör få vilka behandlingar och öka sannolikheten att båda tågen når sitt mål – att fler kvinnor med äggstockscancer blir botade.

Preface

Research is all about systematically asking the right questions in order to increase knowledge. Or, as Mark Twain phrased it: "Supposing is good, but finding out is better". This is as valid in the lab, as in the clinic, as in life in general. When gardening, *e.g.*, one of my main interests outside work, you do not settle with knowing where a plant grows to decide how to treat it. And you definitely do not treat all flowers the same way just because they are all red. Historically, though, that is how we have handled ovarian cancer (and many other cancers as well) in research and in clinical practice.

It has been known for a long time that ovarian cancer indeed comprises several disease entities. Recent evidence depicts the majority of ovarian cancers as non-ovarian originating and challenges old truths. Apart from the histopathologic features of ovarian cancers, molecular analyses are now routinely performed and clinical trials stratify patients with the aim of identifying subgroups of patients responding to new targeted treatments. Still, though, tumor heterogeneity is a major challenge. Hence, in order to manage the great heterogeneity among ovarian cancers, ovarian cancer research needs to focus on distinct questions.

This thesis describes an explorative approach to some of those questions. The included studies investigate a rare cause of hereditary ovarian cancer, distinct histologic subsets, and prognostic markers. We assess gene expression profiles in Lynch syndrome-associated ovarian cancer, study genetic alterations and molecular subtypes in clear cell and serous ovarian cancer, and determine the prognostic role of sex steroid hormone receptor expression in serous and endometrioid ovarian cancer.

With an integrated view on ovarian cancer research, considering origin, histopathologic, molecular, and clinical features, and predisposing factors, the chance of classifying the different ovarian cancers correctly increases and most certainly will lead to better therapeutics and identification of treatment predictive markers. Hence, resembling the botanic approach where you assess the *whole* plant and its environment before you may decide what you have in front of you.

"He who thus considers things in their first growth and origin...will obtain the clearest view of them." (Aristotle)

Lund, December 2015

Background

General introduction

Ovarian cancer comprises two distinct tumor groups; epithelial ovarian cancer that arises in epithelial cells and accounts for approximately 90% of all ovarian cancer cases, and non-epithelial ovarian cancer that arises in germinal cells and in sex chord stromal cells and accounts for approximately 10% of all ovarian cancer. Approximately 240,000 women globally, including some 750 in Sweden, are diagnosed with ovarian cancer annually, with an incidence peak in the age group 65-69 years [1, 2]. This makes ovarian cancer the seventh most common female cancer type around the world [1].

The lifetime risk of developing ovarian cancer is only 1.3%, but it is the most lethal gynecologic malignancy [3]. Unspecific symptoms and the lack of specific biomarkers result in late diagnosis, rendering ovarian cancer the unflattering reputation of being a silent killer. In Europe, ovarian and fallopian tube cancer account for 4.1% of all female cancer diagnoses but 5.5% of all female cancer deaths. This is to be compared with *e.g.* breast cancer that in Europe accounts for 28.6% of female cancers and 16.9% of the female cancer deaths. However, the age-adjusted incidence of developing ovarian cancer varies greatly around the world, with the highest incidence seen in Europe, where ovarian cancer is the 6th most common female cancer [1]. These differences are probably related to environmental and lifestyle factors as well as varying genetic predisposition.

The relative 5-year survival of epithelial ovarian cancer is 46%. However, long-term survival is closely associated with tumor stage and ranges from >80% in stage I (tumor localized to the ovaries/fallopian tubes) to 35% in stage III (tumor spread to the peritoneum outside of the pelvis) [3].

To date there is no evidence that systematic screening of women without family history or without hereditary, disease-predisposing mutations leads to earlier diagnosis or reduces the overall or ovarian cancer specific mortality [4-6]. Thus, population-based screening is not recommended. Results of the by far largest trial, the UK Collaborative Trial of Ovarian Cancer Screening (UKCTOCS), including >200,000 women are however awaited late 2015.

Women with an increased risk of developing ovarian cancer (*i.e.* family history and/or verified disease-predisposing mutations) are recommended regular gynecological examinations and/or prophylactic surgery, but whether screening with transvaginal ultrasound and CA125 for this high-risk group is useful needs to be further explored [7, 8].

Histopathology

This thesis specifically studies epithelial ovarian cancer. From here on the terms ovarian cancer and epithelial ovarian cancer are used interchangeably and refer to epithelial ovarian cancer.

Epithelial ovarian cancer is a heterogeneous disease, consisting of five major histopathologic subtypes according to the WHO 2014 classification; high-grade serous ovarian carcinomas (HGSOCs), endometrioid carcinomas, ovarian clear cell carcinomas (OCCCs), mucinous carcinomas, and low-grade serous ovarian carcinomas (LGSOCs) [9]. Other histopathologic subtypes are present at lower incidences but are not outlined in this thesis. Examples of histological subtypes of ovarian cancer are shown in Figure 1.



Figure 1. Photomicrographs of histological subtypes of ovarian cancer. A. High-grade serous ovarian cancer. B. Endometrioid ovarian cancer. C. Clear cell ovarian cancer. D. Mucinous ovarian cancer. Published with permission from Anna Måsbäck, Department of Clinical Pathology, Skåne University Hospital, Lund

High-grade serous carcinomas

HGSOC is the most common ovarian cancer subtype, accounting for 70% of all epithelial ovarian cancers [10]. The mean age at diagnosis is 63 years [9]. These tumors are characterized by a high degree of genomic instability and >95% harbor mutations in the tumor suppressor gene Tumor protein 53 (*TP53*). Amplifications of the oncogenes *PIK3CA*, *AKT*, *NOTCH3*, and *CCNE1* are also common [11]. Clinically, HGSOCs are often advanced at diagnosis, with bilateral tumors with both solid and papillary growth patterns. Microscopically, necrosis and numerous mitoses are frequently seen. Immunohistochemical (IHC) nuclear expression of WT1 and p53 can be used for diagnosis [9]. This tumor type is highly proliferating, making it aggressive but also generally sensitive to chemotherapy. Despite the often remarkable initial response to chemotherapy, the prognosis for advanced HGSOCs is generally poor, with <50% of the patients alive 5 years after diagnosis.

HGSOC is the most common ovarian cancer subtype among women with hereditary mutations in the breast cancer genes, early onset 1 and 2 (*BRCA1* and *BRCA2*), which are part of the homologous recombination repair system needed for repair of DNA double strand breaks. Several other possible homologous recombination repair defects (HRDs) can occur, and there are indications that as many as 50% of all HGSOCs harbor HRDs in some way. This is outlined in Figure 2.

As outlined in the Other targeted treatments section, HRDs and especially *BRCA1* and *BRCA2* mutations are important for a relatively new targeted therapeutic regimen for ovarian cancer inhibiting the poly-(ADP-ribose)-polymerase (PARP).

According to the WHO 2014 classification, HGSOC and LGSOC should be viewed as different tumor types and not just tumors with varying differentiation grade which the previous three-tiered grading system indicated. HGSOCs correspond to serous carcinomas classified as grade 2 or 3 in previous WHO classifications [9, 12, 13].

Low-grade serous carcinomas

LGSOCs account for <5% of all ovarian cancers and have only recently been identified as a distinct subtype of ovarian cancer [9, 10]. LGSOCs are diagnosed at a significantly lower age, mean 42 years, compared with HGSOCs [14]. Like HGSOCs, the LGSOCs often present with bilateral tumors with a papillary growth pattern. Calcifications and psammoma bodies are frequent. Borderline tumors are often found adjacent to LGSOCs. Approximately two-thirds of all LGSOCs harbor mutations in *KRAS*, *BRAF*, or *ERBB2*, whereas *TP53* mutations are rare [15]. In

general, long-term survival for LGSOCs even in advanced stages is favorable, with a median survival of >6 years compared with <2 years for HGSOCs [15, 16].

LGSOCs correspond to serous carcinomas previously classified as grade 1 [9, 12, 13].



Figure 2. Overview of homologous recombination repair defects in HGSOCs. Figure adapted from [17].

Endometrioid carcinomas

Tumors of endometrioid histology account for approximately 10% of all ovarian cancers [10]. Endometrioid tumors are often associated with endometriosis (see Other risk factors). Some 15-20% of the patients also present with synchronous endometrial cancer. The mean age at diagnosis is 58 years. Endometrioid ovarian cancers are more often than HGSOCs confined to the ovaries at diagnosis. Macroscopically, the tumors appear smooth on the outside with a solid, hemorrhagic, or necrotic inside. The microscopic growth pattern is glandular and 30-50% of endometrioid ovarian cancers display squamous differentiation [9]. The mutation spectra differ between low- and high-grade endometrioid ovarian cancers. The former group may harbor mutations in *CTNNB1*, *PIK3CA*, *PTEN* and *ARID1A*, whereas the latter group resembles HGSOCs with frequent mutations in *TP53* [18, 19]. Hereditary defects in mismatch repair (*MMR*) genes, associated with Lynch syndrome (see the Hereditary ovarian cancer section) are 14

overrepresented. The prognosis for advanced, high-grade endometrioid carcinomas resembles that of HGSOCs with a poor 5-year survival, whereas low- and intermediate-grade endometrioid carcinomas generally have a favorable prognosis.

According to the International Federation of Gynecologic Oncology (FIGO) recommendations, histological grading of endometrioid ovarian cancers corresponds to the grading of endometrioid uterine cancers with grade 1 (well differentiated), grade 2 (moderately differentiated), and grade 3 (poorly differentiated) [9, 20]. Due to the worse prognosis, FIGO grade 3 is considered "high-grade" and FIGO grade 1-2 is considered "low-grade".

Ovarian clear cell carcinomas

OCCCs share many molecular features with well differentiated endometrioid ovarian cancers and account for 5-10% of all ovarian cancer in Europe and Northern America and as many as 25% in Asia, especially in Japan [10, 18, 21]. OCCCs are associated with MMR defects and this ovarian cancer subset is overrepresented in Lynch syndrome. OCCCs are often unilateral and confined to the ovary at diagnosis. Microscopically, these tumors show a clear, glycogen rich cytoplasm, from which the name clear cell is derived. The nucleus is central and often hyperchromatic (so called hob nail cells) [9]. More than 70% of OCCCs have been reported to be associated with endometriosis. Activating mutations in PIK3CA and inactivating mutations in PTEN and especially ARID1A are frequent [18, 22, 23]. Napsin A and HNF1ß may be helpful diagnostic IHC markers [24, 25]. Although the majority of OCCCs are diagnosed in early stages the overall prognosis is worse than for the other subtypes [26, 27]. Apart from the tumors being low proliferative and thus per se less responsive to chemotherapy, the poor prognosis may also be due to a higher degree of primary chemotherapy resistance [28]. OCCCs are not histologically graded.

Mucinous carcinomas

Mucinous carcinomas make up 3-4% of all ovarian cancers [10]. These tumors often present as large, unilateral adnexal masses associated with borderline tumors. Microscopically, mucinous carcinomas show a complex glandular growth pattern, sometimes cribriform, and may appear labyrinth like with many mitoses. Mucinous metastases from the gastrointestinal tract are relatively common and represent a differential diagnosis in cases with bilateral mucinous ovarian tumors [9]. *KRAS* and *ERBB2* mutations occur in 40% and 20% of mucinous ovarian carcinomas respectively. Mucinous ovarian carcinomas are not histologically graded.

Borderline tumors

Borderline tumors constitute a subgroup of epithelial ovarian cancer, comprising ovarian tumors that morphologically appear to be in between benign cystadenomas malignant adenocarcinomas (hence the name "borderline"). and The morphological features display an atypical, proliferative epithelium. The majority of borderline tumors are serous (55%), followed by mucinous (30-50% of all borderline tumors). Endometrioid and clear cell borderline tumors are rare (4% and 1% respectively). There is little evidence that borderline tumors other than the serous subset actually spread or affect survival [9]. The prognosis of a metastasized serous borderline ovarian tumor is far better than the prognosis of a metastasized serous ovarian adenocarcinoma, and the serous borderline extraovarian extensions are therefore called implants rather than metastases [29]. The implants can be sub-divided into non-invasive and invasive implants, and this classification impacts prognosis [29, 30]. Nowadays serous invasive implants are classified as LGSOCs [9]. There is no resemblance between serous borderline tumors and HGSOCs [12].

Carcinomas of the fallopian tube and the peritoneum

Epithelial tumors of the fallopian tube and the peritoneum are predominantly of serous histology and resemble their ovarian counterpart HGSOC. Both fallopian tube and primary peritoneal carcinomas frequently harbor *TP53* mutations and are associated with germline *BRCA1* and *BRCA2* mutations. Diagnosis of a primary peritoneal cancer requires minimal or no tumor involvement of the fallopian tubes or the ovaries. The diagnosis fallopian tube carcinoma is more complex. Historically, the diagnosis of the amount of tumor in the fallopian tube, but a change in praxis is under way. When serous tubal intraepithelial carcinomas (STICs), *i.e.* small, early carcinomas found in the fallopian tube and fimbriae, are detected, the diagnosis fallopian tube cancer is often preferred. Both fallopian tube and primary peritoneal carcinomas are staged, graded and treated like ovarian cancers [9].

Ovarian cancer carcinogenesis

Despite numerous efforts to outline the molecular events that drive ovarian carcinogenesis, no linear progression model such as that described in colorectal cancer has been defined [31]. It has, logically, been thought that the origin was ovarian. Tumors within the ovary have been thought to arise from inclusion cysts with ovarian surface epithelium that have undergone metaplasia. Thereby, the

tumors have developed as müllerian like serous, endometrioid, or clear cell ovarian tumors, rather than expressing mesothelial features like the ovary itself [32].

In the absence of defined precursors, ovarian cancers have been said to arise de novo [33]. This theory was challenged in 2004 when Ie Ming Shih and Robert J. Kurman proposed a dualistic model of ovarian cancer development, dividing ovarian cancers into type I and type II tumors. Type I tumors were proposed to be slowly proliferating from benign adenomas and adenofibromas via borderline tumors to low-grade tumors, and type II tumors rapidly evolving to high-grade, aggressive tumors. LGSOC represents the prototypic type I tumor and HGSOC the prototypic type II tumor [32]. The theory was molecularly and genetically robust, and was supported by several reports during the following years. STICs, for example, were detected and could be associated with both serous peritoneal cancers and as many as 70% of all sporadic ovarian cancers [34-36]. This was in line with previous findings of hyperplastic changes in tubal epithelium from BRCA1 and BRCA2 mutation carriers who had undergone prophylactic salpingooophorectomies [37]. Furthermore, a limited gene expression study revealed that the expression profile of serous ovarian cancers (mainly HGSOCs) resembled that of the fallopian tube rather than that of the ovarian surface epithelium. Likewise, endometrioid and clear cell cancers displayed gene expression profiles resembling profiles derived from the endometrium, and expression profiles of mucinous cancers resembled the normal colon epithelium [38]. A paradigm shift had occurred and the fallopian tube was proposed to represent the origin of serous cancers [39]. The anatomical proximity of the fimbriae of the fallopian tube and the ovary allows for cell drop (at e.g. ovulation) or simply overgrowth from the fimbriae to the ovary, leading back to the theory of ovarian inclusion cysts but proposing another cell origin. This is further supported by the fallopian tube being of müllerian embryological origin.

The dualistic model has been refined during the recent years [12, 40]. Based on the histologic presentation and the genetic changes in different ovarian cancers LGSOCs, low-grade endometrioid cancers, OCCCs, and mucinous cancers are referred to as type I, all with a proposed successive progression from benign via intermediate precursors. The LGSOC precursor probably arises in the ovary, whereas endometrioid ovarian cancers and OCCCs are thought to arise from endometriosis. The *KRAS* and *BRAF* mutations found in LGSOCs and mucinous cancers as well as the *PTEN* and *CTNNB1* mutations found in endometrioid cancers have also been revealed in their respective precursors [32]. The exact origin of mucinous ovarian cancer remains to be elucidated.

HGSOCs and high-grade endometrioid ovarian cancers are referred to as type II tumors. These tumors rapidly progress into highly aggressive cancers [40]. HGSOCs are thought to originate in the fallopian tube. Type I tumors account for

25% and type II tumors for 75% of all ovarian cancers [12]. An overview of the dualistic type I and type II model is outlined in Figure 3.



Figure 3. Schematic view of the ovarian cancer pathogenesis model. The top row outlines the so called type II tumors, originating from STICs in the fallopian tube. The left photomicrograph shows proliferative, irregular intraepithelial carcinoma cells in the left corner. The right picture shows an infiltrating mass of high-grade carcinoma cells (dark purple).

The bottom row outlines the typ I tumor propagation. The left picture shows an inclusion cyst, the borderline (middle) picture shows a papillary growth pattern with atypical, but not invasive, cells (dark purple). The right picture shows infiltrating, low-grade carcinoma cells (dark pink). Photomicrographs are published with permission from Anna Måsbäck, Department of Clinical Pathology, Skåne University Hospital, Lund.

Although the dualistic model referred to here is a theoretical, but thoroughly reinforced, explanation model it is important in that it may provide part of the explanation for why screening for ovarian cancer has not been successful. If the precursor is not ovarian, *e.g.* HGSOCs will be hard to prevent or detect early when focusing on the ovaries. Furthermore, this model underlines that ovarian cancer should be regarded as different diseases or at least as different disease entities, which is of importance when deciding which tissue type to use as reference tissue for comparison and also for stratification in clinical trials.

Molecular subtypes of ovarian cancer

The purpose with tumor subtyping is to create stratification for comparison, *i.e.* simply to compare like with like. This is routinely done using histopathological subtyping, which has evident clinical implications for treatment decisions and prognosis. During the latest 15 years gene expression-based molecular subtyping of tumors has evolved, starting off with the intrinsic breast cancer subtypes being proposed in the year 2000 and being followed by molecular subtyping of other tumor types such as bladder cancer and melanoma [41-43]. The Cancer Genome Atlas Research Network (TCGA) has published several studies attempting to decipher the molecular basis for cancer [44-46]. Likewise, the large amount of publicly available data within the TCGA, with tumor samples and normal tissue from 11,000 patients with >30 different cancer types, help facilitate the analysis of tumors and validation of results, especially when working with relatively rare cancer forms like ovarian cancer (http://cancergenome.nih.gov.).

Gene expression analyses have been used to assess differences between the histopathological subtypes of ovarian cancer, to identify similarities with proposed tissues of origin, and to characterize differences between ovarian tumors with different malignant potential [38, 47-51]. These studies support the dualistic type I and type II pathogenesis model [32]. Efforts have also been made to use gene expression analyses for prognostication, outlining profiles of early stage vs. advanced stage disease, short-term vs. long-term survivors as well as chemotherapy responders [52-57].

In 2008, David Bowtell's group outlined molecular subtypes of ovarian cancer using 285 tumors, primarily HGSOCs, fallopian tube, and primary peritoneal cancers, but also LGSOCs, endometrioid cancers, and serous borderline ovarian tumors [58]. Six novel subtypes, called C1-C6, each with a specific gene expression profile, were reported. C1, C2, C4, and C5 represented high-grade serous and some high-grade endometrioid cancers. The C3 and C6 profiles were even more distinct, in line with these subtypes consisting of borderline and some LGSOCs (C3) and low-grade endometrioid cancers (C6). The subtypes were further characterized and the C1 subtype was associated with a high expression of stroma genes and upregulation of Wnt signaling. C2 and C4 both showed high expression of immune response genes, but differed in terms of stroma gene expression. In terms of survival, the C1 expression profile had the worst prognosis, followed by C5, whereas C3 and C6, logically, conferred a favorable prognosis [58].

In 2011 the TCGA revised these molecular profiles using only HGSOCs and established refined signature names referred to as "mesenchymal" (C1), "proliferative" (C5), "immunoreactive" (C2), and "differentiated" (C4).

Surprisingly though, the prognostic effect of the subtypes could not be replicated in the TCGA dataset [11]. Despite this, molecular profiling of ovarian cancer, primarily HGSOC, has continued to gain interest. Competing subtypes based on different histopathologic subtypes of ovarian cancer have also been proposed [59]. The HGSOC gene expression profiles have been further revised, but kept their TCGA-assigned names. The prognostic differences have been successfully replicated, and the use of molecular subtyping for treatment prediction is suggested although not proven [54, 60, 61]. It should also be pointed out, that so far an overlap has been noted between the suggested profiles within the different studies. Thus, no ideal "classifier" exists to date. The use of molecular ovarian cancer subtypes in the clinical practice certainly needs further investigations, but underlines the heterogeneity of ovarian cancer, even within an already defined subgroup like HGSOCs, and is relevant to keep in mind for future studies.

Hereditary ovarian cancer

Genetic susceptibility represents the strongest risk factor for ovarian cancer. Of all ovarian cancers, 10-15% are estimated to be hereditary [62, 63]. The contributions of inheritable mutations to ovarian cancer are outlined in Figure 4. The major contributors to hereditary ovarian cancer are *BRCA1* and *BRCA2* mutations and mutations in the *MMR* genes associated with Lynch syndrome [64-66]. Mutations in the *BRCA1*, *BRCA2*, and *MMR* genes have a high penetrance, *i.e.* confer a high risk of developing cancer. Other hereditary mutations associated with an increased risk of ovarian cancer are *TP53* (Li Fraumeni syndrome), *CHEK2*, and *RAD51* [67, 68]. Low penetrance mutations may be due to single nucleotide polymorphisms (SNPs); common amino acid changes in the coding sequence which may be disease-predisposing and which may also influence the penetrance of cancers associated with *e.g. BRCA1* and *BRCA2* mutations [62, 69-71]. So called site-specific ovarian cancer also exists and is represented by an accumulation of ovarian cancer but no other cancer cases in the family. No defined mutations have been linked to this syndrome.



Figure 4. Overview of hereditary causes and their contributions to ovarian cancer.

BRCA1-, *BRCA2-*, and Lynch syndrome-associated ovarian cancers are outlined in this section. Mutations in *BRCA1* and *BRCA2* cause approximately 65-85% of all hereditary ovarian cancers whereas 10-15% of the hereditary cases are linked to Lynch syndrome [66, 72, 73]. Hereditary causes should be suspected if

- the age at diagnosis is <40 years
- the patient or a relative has been diagnosed with both ovarian and breast cancer
- there are several cases of ovarian and breast cancer (especially breast cancer diagnosed <40 years of age and/or bilateral breast cancer) in the family
- there are cases of male breast cancer in the family
- the patient or a relative has been diagnosed with both ovarian and/or endometrial or colorectal cancer
- there are several cases of colorectal and endometrial cancer in the family

Then the patient should be referred to oncogenetic counseling. In Sweden this means risk assessment and possibly mutation testing. If a mutation is verified, the patient is offered further education and advice regarding prophylactic surgery.

On average, the lifetime risk for a woman to develop ovarian cancer when she has one first degree relative (parent or sibling) with ovarian cancer is approximately 5% and when two first degree relatives are affected the risk is approximately 7%. The risk is generally higher before 50 years of age and thereafter gradually declines [62].

BRCA1- and BRCA2-associated ovarian cancer

The *BRCA1* and *BRCA2* genes were identified in the early 1990's and were associated with hereditary breast and ovarian cancer (HBOC). *BRCA1* was mapped to chromosome 17q21 and *BRCA2* to chromosome 13q12 [74-76]. The presence of families with an accumulation of breast cancer had, however, been recognized for a long time and was first described by the French physician Paul Broca in the mid 1800's, though it took more than 100 years before the precise molecular events were discovered [62].

The *BRCA1* and *BRCA2* genes are large, complex tumor suppressor genes. Mutations in these genes are inherited in an autosomal dominant way. As previously described, *BRCA1-* and *BRCA2-*mutated cells have a defective homologous recombination repair system, resulting in an impaired ability to repair double strand DNA breaks. This increases the susceptibility to other DNA damaging events, resulting in an increased cancer frequency. It does however also make them sensitive to PARP inhibitors (see Other targeted therapies).

Hereditary ovarian cancer associated with *BRCA1* is more common than *BRCA2*, and the clinical presentation also differs. The lifetime risk of developing ovarian cancer for a *BRCA1* mutation carrier is 40-50% (70-80% risk of breast cancer) and the mean age at diagnosis is lower than for sporadic ovarian cancer; 50-55 years [77]. There is also an increased risk of fallopian tube and primary peritoneal cancer [37]. For a *BRCA2* mutation carrier the lifetime risk of developing ovarian cancer is 15-25% (40-50% risk of breast cancer) and the mean age at diagnosis is somewhat higher, 55-56 years. *BRCA2* mutations are also associated with pancreatic cancer, as well as male breast cancer and prostate cancer [76-79].

Histologically, *BRCA1*- and *BRCA2*-associated ovarian cancer cannot be distinguished from sporadic ovarian cancer. HGSOC is the most common subtype and approximately 20% of all HGSOCs have been reported to harbor germline mutations in *BRCA1* and *BRCA2*. However, *BRCA1*- and *BRCA2*-associated ovarian cancers tend to respond better to platinum-based chemotherapy both as first line treatment and as repeated treatment at relapse compared with sporadic ovarian cancers [80].

Hundreds of different mutations in the *BRCA1* and *BRCA2* genes have been identified, but a few mutations account for the majority of all germline variants identified [62]. Among them are several founder mutations, *i.e.* specific mutations with a high frequency in a defined population group. Three specific founder mutations (185delAG and 5382insC in *BRCA1* and 6174delT in *BRCA2*) are identified in 2% of Ashkenazi Jews, and strong founder mutations have been identified also in the Nordic countries [62, 81]. This is important for identifying mutation carriers. The most common *BRCA1* and *BRCA2* mutations are nonsense (resulting in truncated, non-functioning proteins) and frameshift deletions



(resulting in changed proteins with altered or no functions). Among the other mutations are e.g. missense mutations, which may not necessarily be disease-predisposing.

Some 40% of all patients with germline *BRCA1* or *BRCA2* mutations have no family history of breast and/or ovarian cancer, and up to 25% of all HGSOCs may harbor either germline or somatic mutations in the *BRCA1* and *BRCA2* genes [11, 80, 82]. These latter mutations are not inherited, but *e.g.* somatic inactivation of *BRCA1* or *BRCA2* identifies ovarian cancers that respond to PARP inhibitors. This may also be valid for non-*BRCA1/2* HRDs. Hence the guidelines for identifying patients who should be offered genetic counseling need to be modified. In a near future we will hopefully be able to offer genetic testing for *BRCA1* and *BRCA2* mutations to all women diagnosed with HGSOC, regardless of family history.

Lynch syndrome-associated ovarian cancer

Lynch syndrome, formerly referred to as hereditary non-polyposis colorectal cancer (HNPCC) was first described in the early 1900's by the American physician Aldred Warthin, who identified a link between hereditable gastrointestinal cancer and endometrial cancer [83]. However, just like for *BRCA1*- and *BRCA2*-associated cancers it took several decades until the presence of this cancer syndrome was confirmed and thoroughly described [84, 85]. In the early 1990' Lynch syndrome-associated cancers were linked to mutations in the DNA *MMR* genes mutL homolog 1 (*MLH1*, chromosome 3p21-23), mutS homolog 2 (*MSH2*, chromosome 2p21-22), mutS homolog 6 (*MSH6*, chromosome 2p16), and postmeiotic segregation increase 2 (*PMS2*, chromosome 7p22) [86-89]. The term homolog refers to the genes as being homologous to the genes first discovered in *E.Coli* [90].

MMR proteins encoded by the above mentioned genes are necessary for repair of single strand DNA breaks induced during replication [91]. Gene complexes formed by *MSH2/MSH3* (MutS α) and *MSH2/MSH6* (MutS β) interact with a MutL complex, among which the one constituted by *MLH1/PMS2* (MutL α) is the most common. Together these complexes scan the DNA for replication errors, excise the nucleotides that are incorrect (mismatched) and resynthesize the DNA [92, 93].

Across the genome there are several so called microsatellites, short DNA sequences (1-6 base pairs) that are frequently repeated. The microsatellites are involved in regulation of gene transcription. They are prone to errors in MMR since the polymerase involved in replacement of incorrect nucleotides has a tendency to "slip" on these repetitive sequences. This results in variable lengths of the microsatellites, referred to as microsatellite instability (MSI), which constitutes a hallmark of Lynch syndrome [67, 92].

Heterozygous *MMR* mutations are inherited in an autosomal, dominant pattern and are associated with a high risk of colorectal cancers, hence the previous term HNPCC. Lynch syndrome is responsible for approximately 5% of all colorectal cancers, but the lifetime risk of developing colorectal cancer for *MMR* mutation carriers is 80% [94]. A range of tumor types are associated with Lynch syndrome, such as ovarian cancer, endometrial cancer, urothelial cancer, brain tumors, and skin tumors, and nowadays the name Lynch syndrome is preferred [95]. More than half of the women with *MMR* gene mutations will present with a gynecologic cancer as the first ("sentinel") cancer [96]. There are also indications that the risk of developing endometrial cancer is higher than the risk of colorectal cancer for female *MMR* mutation carriers, with a cumulative endometrial cancer risk of 40-60% [97, 98].

For female *MMR* gene mutation carriers the lifetime risk of developing ovarian cancer is approximately 6-12% [95]. The age at diagnosis is substantially younger than for sporadic ovarian cancer, <50 years of age, and the majority of tumors are low stage and low-grade [99-102]. Furthermore, Lynch syndrome-associated ovarian cancers are often endometrioid, clear cell, or mucinous, compared to the most common serous histology among sporadic and *BRCA1-* and *BRCA2-* associated ovarian cancers [103, 104]. The prognosis is generally favorable; a retrospective multi-center study with longtime follow up data has reported approximately 65% 10-year survival for serous ovarian cancers [104]. More than 20% of Lynch syndrome-associated ovarian cancers [99]

MLH1 and *MSH2* mutations make up >90% and *MSH6* and *PMS2* mutations account for 7-10% of all mutations associated with Lynch syndrome. The clinical presentation of the tumors associated with the respective genes differs somewhat, with *MSH2* and *MSH6* mutations conferring a higher risk of ovarian cancer than mutations in *MLH1*. The age at diagnosis is also lower for ovarian cancers associated with mutations in *MSH2* than *MLH1* [66].

The Amsterdam II criteria and the Bethesda guidelines can be used as guides to select patients for whom MMR testing is indicated, apart from the general guidelines regarding identification of patients with potential hereditary ovarian cancer outlined at the introduction of this section [105, 106]. However, no guidelines are perfect. Therefore, routine *MMR* gene testing for all colorectal cancers and endometrial cancers diagnosed before 70 years of age would probably be beneficial [107]. For identification of Lynch syndrome carriers either an MSI analysis (performed on tumor tissue or blood samples) and/or MMR IHC staining can be performed. In Sweden, the method of choice is MMR IHC, which has a sensitivity of 90-95% and a specificity of 98-100% in colon cancer tissue [108]. The MMR proteins function as heterodimers (as in the previously described gene

complexes), with *MLH1* mutated tumors mostly showing concomitant loss of MLH1 and PMS2 whereas *MSH2* mutated tumors show loss of MSH2 and MSH6.

Surveillance and prophylactic intervention in hereditary cases

The lack of efficient screening methods for ovarian cancer implies that there is no truly effective way of identifying early stage ovarian cancers in mutation carriers. Two Dutch studies including women at high risk of hereditary ovarian cancer have reported advanced stage ovarian cancers despite regular screening visits as well as a disappointingly low sensitivity for both pelvic examinations and transvaginal ultrasound [109, 110]. In the absence of better surveillance, the International Gynecologic Cancer Society recommends that healthy BRCA1 and BRCA2 mutation carriers should undergo regular gynecological examinations (www.igcs.org/). As in the general population, the use of oral contraceptives reduces the risk of ovarian cancer (see Other risk factors) [111-113]. Epidemiological studies have reported a slight increase in breast cancer risk among oral contraceptive users, but the risk is very modest and the BRCA1 and BRCA2 mutations per se confer a considerably higher risk [114-116]. However, the best intervention to prevent ovarian cancer is bilateral salpingo-oophorectomy (SOEB) once childbearing is completed (but preferably before 40 years of age), which decreases the ovarian cancer specific mortality with approximately 80% and has also been reported to decrease the risk of breast cancer with as much as 50% [117-119].

Taking into account the pathogenesis model with type I and type II tumors, prophylactic salpingectomy (*i.e.* leaving the ovaries) would potentially be sufficient to prevent fallopian tube/ovarian cancer in *BRCA1* and *BRCA2* mutation carriers [120]. Risk-reducing salpingectomy, though, does not reduce the risk of breast cancer since the ovaries are not removed. The evidence of a reduced breast cancer risk after prophylactic SOEB has however recently been questioned and may support that salpingectomy is sufficient, at least for *BRCA1* mutation carriers, but the data are insufficient to recommend only salpingectomy before the proven SOEB [121-124].

For women with *MMR* gene mutations, annual gynecological examinations, including transvaginal ultrasound to assess the thickness of the endometrium and endometrial biopsies if indicated, are recommended, but the scientific evidence for these yearly follow-up procedures is scarce [107]. Prophylactic hysterectomy, though, is recommended after completed childbearing [125].

Other risk factors

Apart from hereditary causes, other risk factors for developing ovarian cancer include nulliparity, endometriosis, and anthropometric factors.

Obesity, body height, and smoking are general risk factors that confer an increased risk of ovarian cancer. In epidemiological studies obesity (body mass index \geq 30) has been associated with LGSOCs, endometrioid, and mucinous carcinomas among premenopausal women, whereas height \geq 170 cm has been associated with a general increase in ovarian cancer, although the biological relationship between height and ovarian cancer is not clear [126]. A prospective study of >145,000 women in the USA has not revealed any associations between the level of physical activity and risk of ovarian cancer [127]. Smoking, though, is associated with an increased risk of mucinous ovarian cancer [128].

Parity

Nulliparity is a risk factor for developing ovarian cancer. In line with this observation, pregnancy and the use of oral contraceptives containing estrogens and gestagen (synthetic progesterone) are protective factors [112, 129]. In fact, the more pregnancies, the higher the protection rate. This implies that ovulation has a role in ovarian cancer carcinogenesis and has been referred to as the "incessant ovulation hypothesis" due to the repeated ovulations taking place during the fertile period of a woman's life. During ovulation, a wound in the ovary is inflicted. The "break" from ovulation during pregnancy or the use of oral contraceptives decreases the risk of DNA lesions inflicted by repeated inflammatory and wound healing mechanisms initiated during ovulation [130, 131]. The protective effect from oral contraceptive use is evident up to 30 years after the last intake [129].

In the normal ovary, estrogens are growth and differentiation regulating, and also seem to harbor mutagenic effects [132]. Progesterone is growth inhibiting and induces apoptosis, although this effect is likely evident at higher concentrations. At low concentrations, progesterone may in fact be growth stimulating [132, 133]. In line with this, hormone replacement therapy, especially such only including estrogen, is associated with a slightly increased risk of ovarian cancer. The risk is highest for the serous subtypes [134-137]. Hormone replacement therapy for menopausal symptoms after ovarian cancer treatment does however seem to be safe [138]. There is conflicting evidence regarding the potential risk of fertility stimulating drugs. An increased risk of borderline tumors has been observed, but no evident increase in ovarian carcinomas [139, 140].

Endometriosis

Endometriosis is a well-known risk factor of endometrioid and clear cell ovarian cancers [141, 142]. Endometriosis is the presence of endometrial tissue outside of the uterus, probably due to retrograde menstruation. It is a common feature, though the prevalence varies depending on age and other associated factors such as infertility. Overall, the incidence in the female population is estimated to be approximately 5% [141]. Endometriosis is associated with 30-40% of endometrioid ovarian cancers and 45-70% of OCCCs [22, 143]. The high estrogen and low progesterone concentrations as well as oxidative stress related to the high iron concentrations associated with endometriotic cysts are hypothesized to be the link between endometriosis and these specific histopathologic subtypes [144]. Although endometriosis is often found adjacent to endometrioid ovarian cancers and OCCCs, the majority of women with endometriosis will not develop ovarian cancer. The risk seems to be associated with atypical endometriosis, differing from the average benign endometriosis in terms of hyperplasia and cellular atypia, and occurring in <4% of all endometriosis cases. Atypical endometriosis, however, shares the same molecular changes as endometrioid and clear cell ovarian cancer in terms of frequent ARIDIA, PTEN, KRAS and CTNNB1 mutations [18, 145, 146]. The risk of developing ovarian cancer may also be associated with the anatomical location of endometriosis.

Ligation of the fallopian tubes as a sterilization method has been associated with a decreased risk of ovarian cancer [147]. The reasons for this are not fully elucidated, but are in line with the theory that prevention of retrograde menstruation, which contributes to endometriosis spread, would potentially reduce the risk of ovarian cancer. Other mechanisms clearly must be present as well, though.

Ovarian cancer in clinical practice

Early diagnostics is challenging in ovarian cancer due to unspecific symptoms and the lack of reliable screening methods [148]. The majority of patients with ovarian cancer are diagnosed with advanced stage disease with involvement of lymph nodes and tumor spread within the abdomen outside of the pelvis. This is due to the anatomical location of the ovaries and the lack of disease-specific symptoms. Many patients suffer from early satiety, bloating/abdominal swelling, and diffuse abdominal pain. A woman presenting with symptoms that may indicate ovarian cancer should undergo a clinical gynecological examination, including abdominal and transvaginal ultrasound for visualization of ovarian/adnexal cysts, and blood tests for the tumor marker Cancer associated antigen 125 (CA125). If the suspicion
of ovarian cancer is confirmed a computed tomography scan is advised to reveal potential tumor spread. Enlarged lymph nodes, ascites, or pleural effusions should be assessed using fine needle aspirations. The Risk of Malignancy Index (RMI) considers CA125, menopause status and grading of ultrasound findings. The RMI I by Jacobs *et al.* has a sensitivity of 85% and a specificity of 97% at the cut-off level 200 [149]. In practice this means that an RMI >200 strongly indicates a potential malignant adnexal mass that requires further investigation. Fine needle aspiration of an ovarian cyst that may represent early stage ovarian cancer should however not be performed due to the risk of tumor cell spread. Patients with ovarian cancer should be evaluated pre-operatively at multidisciplinary team conferences with participation from gynecologic oncology surgeons, gynecologic oncologists, radiologists, gynecologic pathologists, and contact nurses or coordinators [150].

Tumor staging

Clinically, epithelial ovarian cancer, fallopian tube cancer and primary peritoneal cancer are managed in a similar way. Tumor staging for these tumor types is uniform and follows the FIGO classification [151]. Adequate staging requires histological/cytological verification of the tumor and of the tumor spread. The FIGO classification system and the proportion of ovarian cancer diagnosed in the respective stages are outlined in Figure 5.



Figure 5. Schematic overview of the FIGO staging system with the proportion of ovarian cancer diagnosed in the respective stages. The numbers are obtained from [150] and based on Swedish incidence numbers 2008 through 2012 (1% of the ovarian cancers were unstaged/stage X).

As outlined here, stage I comprises tumors that are confined to the ovaries or fallopian tubes. However, there is great variability in the prognosis between stage IA (tumor confined to one ovary with an intact capsule and without tumor cells on the surface) and stage IC (tumors confined to one or both ovaries/fallopian tubes but with either capsule rupture or surgical spill, tumor cells on the surface or malignant cells in ascites/abdominal washings) [151]. This impacts the treatment of stage I disease, which is outlined in the Post-operative chemotherapy section.

Ovarian cancer surgery

Surgery is the single most important treatment modality for patients with ovarian cancer. The principles for ovarian cancer surgery have evolved during recent years and require tumor-specific gynecological surgical competence [152]. The surgical procedure depends on the tumor stage, but overall the aim with up-front surgery is to confirm the diagnosis, allow for a proper tumor staging and, optimally, to remove all macroscopic tumor tissue (radical surgery). If radical surgery is not possible, removal of as much macroscopic tumor as possible, so called debulking or cytoreductive surgery, is performed. For advanced stage ovarian cancer (stages II-IV) radical surgery is extensive and apart from SOEB, hysterectomy, and omental resection also includes resection of peritoneal carcinomatosis, extirpation of enlarged lymph nodes, and, if necessary, *e.g.* bowel resection and peritoneal stripping. Macroscopically radical surgery increases the overall survival (OS), thus justifying this extensive surgical procedure [153, 154]. The benefit of total lymph node resection in advanced stage ovarian cancer surgery is under evaluation in clinical trials.

Post-operative chemotherapy

The purpose of post-operative (adjuvant) chemotherapy is to eradicate remaining tumor cells, increase the chance of cure, and postpone disease relapse. Platinum agents (cisplatin and carboplatin) were introduced during the 1980's and still constitute the chemotherapeutic backbone of ovarian cancer chemotherapy.

Stage IA-IB LGSOC, grade 1-2 endometrioid tumors, and mucinous tumors have an excellent prognosis with almost 95% 5-year OS after surgery and are not recommended adjuvant treatment [155, 156]. Post-operative chemotherapy is reserved for high-risk stage I disease and advanced disease (stages II-IV). Highrisk stage I disease includes OCCCs, any stage I grade 3 and/or any stage IC tumors. Based on the ICON1 and ACTION trials, which showed an 8-10% increase in recurrence-free survival (both studies) and OS (ICON1), six cycles of platinum-based chemotherapy is recommended [157, 158]. Although no significant survival differences between carboplatin and cisplatin have been

shown, carboplatin is the most commonly used agent due its preferable toxicity profile.

Based on the GOG 111 and the OV10 trials, the addition of a taxane to the platinum agent is recommended for any grade 3 tumor as well as for stage II-IV ovarian cancer regardless of histopathologic subtype [159, 160]. The use of cisplatin/paclitaxel increased the median OS with approximately 10 months compared with cisplatin/cyclophosphamide. The current golden standard treatment consists of six cycles of a combination of carboplatin and paclitaxel administered intravenously (IV).

Neoadjuvant chemotherapy

The role of neoadjuvant chemotherapy, *i.e.* chemotherapy treatment up-front with the aim of reducing the tumor burden before surgery, has been debated in ovarian cancer during the past 10-15 years. There is no clear benefit in terms of OS or progression-free survival (PFS), and outcome seems to be similar for patients who receive neoadjuvant chemotherapy compared to those who receive adjuvant treatment [161, 162]. Another controversial issue is whether neoadjuvant platinum treatment may induce platinum resistance, and thereby a risk of missing the chance of radical surgery in platinum resistant cases [163, 164]. Neoadjuvant chemotherapy therefor remains an option for carefully selected patients in stage IIIC-IV where up-front radical surgery is not possible. When neoadjuvant chemotherapy is applied, three cycles are administered followed by interval surgery and post-operative chemotherapy to a total of at least six cycles [165].

Intraperitoneal chemotherapy

Considering that ovarian cancer primarily spreads loco-regionally within the abdomen, administration of intraperitoneal (IP) chemotherapy is a logical approach. Several clinical trials have been conducted, and one of the most cited is the GOG 172 study published in 2006, which compared IV cisplatin + paclitaxel to IV cisplatin + IP cisplatin and paclitaxel in first line treatment of optimally debulked ovarian cancer stage III [166]. This study was in favor of the IP trial arm for both PFS and OS, and was one of the reasons why the National Cancer Institute the same year announced the superiority of IP chemotherapy in ovarian cancer treatment. However, IP chemotherapy has not really been adopted into clinical practice due to increased side effects (nausea, vomiting, abdominal pain) which decreased the number of patients fulfilling the chemotherapy remains an option, but is currently not used as a standard treatment for ovarian cancer in Sweden.

Chemotherapy for recurrent disease

Although the majority of ovarian cancer patients that receive post-operative chemotherapy initially respond well, the median time to recurrence is less than two years [159]. Overall, the prognosis in this situation is poor, with a median survival of only 10 months [169].

A relapse ≤ 6 months from the end of a platinum containing chemotherapy regimen is defined as platinum resistant disease and is associated with a worse outcome compared with a platinum sensitive relapse (>6 months from the end of a platinum containing chemotherapy). In the case of platinum sensitive relapse, platinumbased chemotherapy is repeated if possible.

Several regimens are available for platinum resistant disease, *e.g.* pegylated liposomal doxorubicin and single agent paclitaxel, but the response is often limited to approximately 20% and the response duration only around four months [170]. Apart from chemotherapy, various targeted treatments, such as anti-angiogenic drugs and PARP inhibitors, may be used. Clinical trials evaluating the effect of surgery for recurrent disease are ongoing.

Endocrine treatment

Despite the high estrogen receptor (ER), progesterone receptor (PR), and androgen receptor (AR) expression in the normal ovary and in serous and endometrioid ovarian cancers, the response to anti-hormonal (endocrine) treatment is very modest [171-174]. The overall objective response to the partial ER antagonist tamoxifen is <20% in recurrent ovarian cancer, with a somewhat better response seen in patients who are not platinum resistant [175-178]. This was also ruled out in a Cochrane database analysis in 2001, which similarly concluded that ER expression is insufficient to predict response to tamoxifen in ovarian cancer [179]. The selective ER antagonist fulvestrant seems somewhat more efficient, as does the aromatase inhibitor letrozole, the latter with an objective response of 20-25% in recurrent ovarian cancer [180-184]. The PR antagonist mifepristone has not proven to be effective in recurrent or persistent ovarian cancer [185]. Androgentargeting agents have also been investigated, with as variable and disappointing results as the anti-estrogens [186-188]. Most clinical studies are carried out on heavily pre-treated patients. Studies on adjuvant treatment with tamoxifen and gonadotropin releasing hormone (GnRH) analogs have also been performed, without revealing any clear benefits from endocrine treatment, but the study designs have been suboptimal [189].

In conclusion, endocrine treatment has no role in standard treatment for ovarian cancer to date. However, endocrine treatment is generally well-tolerated compared to chemotherapy. In selected patients, for whom chemotherapy is no longer an

option or who have intolerable chemotherapy side effects, endocrine treatment remains an option although the benefit is uncertain.

Other targeted treatments

Anti-angiogenic treatment with the vascular endothelial growth factor (VEGF) inhibitor bevacizumab has proven effective in advanced stage ovarian cancer with remaining tumor burden. Bevacizumab is added to adjuvant chemotherapy for non-radically operated ovarian cancer stage IIIC and all stage IV. The recommendations are based on two clinical trials; the GOG218 trial and the ICON7 trial [190, 191]. The benefit from bevacizumab in ovarian cancer in general is modest, but for non-radically operated patients the median PFS increased with 4-8 months. Recently, the OS data for the ICON7 trial were published, confirming the initial results and showing a five month OS benefit for the selected high-risk group compared with chemotherapy alone [192]. Side effects include hypertension, venous thromboembolism, impaired wound healing and the rare but severe intestinal perforations, that occur in 1-3% of the patients [190, 191]. The effect of bevacizumab in patients with recurrent disease has been evaluated in clinical trials, revealing a PFS increase of approximately four months [193, 194]

Multi-kinase inhibitors antagonizing different targets involved in angiogenesis are also being evaluated. Pazopanib is one such drug. Maintenance therapy with pazopanib for up to 2 years after completed standard chemotherapy compared to placebo yielded a median of 5 months increased PFS in favor of the pazopanib group [195]. A recent comparable study of nintedanib, however, revealed a very modest increase in PFS (in median <3 weeks) for the nintedanib group, but a more evident effect in the optimally debulked subgroup [196].

Tumors that harbor germline or somatic mutations in *BRCA1* or *BRCA2* have a defective double strand DNA breakage repair. These cells rely on the enzyme PARP and the base excision repair mechanism to repair single strand DNA breaks. PARP inhibitors prevent single strand DNA break repair, which leads to an accumulation of single strand breaks. Eventually, double strand breaks occur and when these cannot be repaired, *e.g.* in *BRCA1* or *BRCA2* mutant cells, the cells will die. To date, there are no data from PARP inhibition in first line treatment of ovarian cancer, but a phase II study of maintenance treatment with the PARP inhibitor olaparib (vs. placebo) in platinum sensitive relapse of ovarian cancer has shown an increased PFS for *BRCA1* and *BRCA2* mutation carriers [197]. In Sweden, olaparib was approved for this indication in 2015. Response to olaparib has also recently been described in prostate cancer harboring germline or somatic *BRCA2* mutations or other HRDs [79].

Tumor markers

CA125 is a glycoprotein expressed by coelomic derived cells such as the peritoneum, the fallopian tube, and the endometrium, but normally not on the ovarian surface epithelium. Serum CA125 levels are increased in the majority (>80%) of non-mucinous ovarian cancers. It is not ovarian cancer specific, as it is also elevated in inflammatory conditions in the abdomen. CA125 is used in the primary diagnostic setting when ovarian cancer is suspected, preferably as part of the RMI. The sensitivity of an elevated CA125 (>35 IU/ml) alone is approximately 80% and the specificity 75% (higher for advanced stage and lower for early stage ovarian cancer) [198]. CA125 is also used to monitor treatment response, where a successive decrease in CA125 levels correlates well with the response to treatment.

CA125 levels often rise several months before a relapse can be detected clinically or radiologically. The role of serial CA125 tests after completed chemotherapy has, however, been questioned. In 2010 Rustin *et al.* published the results of a large, British trial, including >1,400 women with complete response after first line platinum-containing chemotherapy. No differences in OS were revealed between women starting second-line chemotherapy when CA125 started to increase (>70 IU/ml) compared with women who started chemotherapy upon clinical and/or radiological signs of relapse [199]. Hence, there is no evidence supporting the use of CA125 in follow up of ovarian cancer patients after completed chemotherapy. CA125 should, however, be assessed if there is suspicion of a relapse. This strategy may be modified in the future following the introduction of new biomarkers.

Human epididymis protein 4 (HE4) is a promising serum marker which has shown a superior sensitivity and specificity compared with CA125, especially in early stage cancer [200]. Both CA125 and HE4 are approved by the American Food and Drug Administration for routine use in ovarian cancer, but HE4 is not implemented in clinical practice in Sweden since confirmatory studies are needed [201].

Prognostic and predictive factors

There are several clinically useful prognostic factors for advanced stage ovarian cancer, but the treatment predictive factors are few. A large, retrospective study of >1,800 platinum-treated ovarian cancer patients has shown that endometrioid histology is associated with a favorable outcome, whereas residual tumor after surgery, clear cell or mucinous histology, increasing age (a 6% increasing risk for every 10 year increase in age), and inferior performance status at diagnosis is associated with a worse outcome [202]. Furthermore, advanced FIGO stage and

low serum-albumin is associated with an inferior prognosis [203, 204]. The only reliable markers predicting treatment response are *BRCA1* and *BRCA2* mutations, which, as previously mentioned, indicate response to PARP inhibitors. Germline *BRCA1* and *BRCA2* mutation carriers also display a generally better prognosis than non-mutation carriers [205]. Likewise, it has been reported that *BRCA2* mutation carriers respond better to platinum-based chemotherapy than *BRCA1* and non-mutation carriers, but this should be considered as a favorable prognostic marker rather than a true predictive one, and the study methodology has also been questioned [206].

Aims

The general aims of this thesis were to investigate gene expression profiles and molecular subtypes in epithelial ovarian cancer in relation to diagnostic and prognostic subsets. In study I, hereditary ovarian cancer was investigated, studies II-III investigated molecular features in distinct histopathological subtypes, and study IV focused on prognostic implications of sex steroid hormone receptor expression

The detailed aims were to:

- Outline a gene expression profile of Lynch syndrome-associated ovarian cancer compared to sporadic ovarian cancer and to identify discriminating targets of potential relevance for targeted therapies (**study I**).
- Perform a detailed investigation of the inter-tumor heterogeneity and to assess the mutation spectrum in ovarian clear cell carcinomas (study II).
- Study whether gene expression profiles in serous ovarian tumors, including malignant, borderline, and benign tumors may identify key markers of tumor progression and to assess whether similarities can be discerned between the molecular subtypes of ovarian cancer and the intrinsic breast cancer subtypes (**study III**).
- Investigate the prognostic impact of sex steroid hormone receptor expression, with a specific focus on co-expression of two or more receptors, in epithelial ovarian cancer and within its molecular subtypes (study IV).

Materials and Methods

Summary

Study	Design	Materials	Methods
Ι	Case-control	24 Lynch syndrome-associated and 24	WG-DASL, immunohistochemical
	study	matched sporadic epithelial ovarian	staining. Refinement of gene signature
		cancers	using a public dataset. Statistical
			analyses aimed at class comparison.
Π	Case series	67 epithelial ovarian cancers	WG-DASL, targeted deep
		(for WG-DASL), and 10 clear cell	sequencing.
		ovarian cancers (for deep sequencing)	
III	Case series	Serous ovarian tumors:	Gene expression profiling. Application
		37 malignant, 5 borderline, and 17	of subtype signatures (ovarian cancer
		benign	and breast cancer). Statistical
			analyses aimed at class comparisons.
IV	Cohort study	87 serous and 31 endometrioid	Immunohistochemical staining.
		ovarian cancers	Analysis of corresponding mRNA
			values in a public dataset. Survival
			analyses

Table 1. Overview of materials and methods in studies I-IV

Patients

Study I

This study cohort consisted of patients with Lynch syndrome-associated cancers. The tumors were derived from individuals with verified disease-predisposing *MMR* gene mutations and loss of the corresponding MMR protein expression. MMR stainings were performed in a study by Ketabi *et al.* [100]. Formalin-fixed, paraffin embedded (FFPE) tumor tissue was obtained from Swedish and Danish

Pathology departments, the latter in collaboration with the Danish HNPCC register. Sporadic ovarian cancers retrieved from a prospective, population-based study were used as controls [65]. From an initial series of 28 Lynch syndrome-associated ovarian tumors and 44 sporadic ovarian tumors, high quality expression profiles were obtained from 25 (89%) hereditary and 42 (95%) sporadic tumors. From these 67 tumors, 24 hereditary and 24 sporadic controls were matched according to histology, tumor stage and age at diagnosis and were used for further analysis. In the sporadic controls, absence of MMR protein loss and *BRCA* mutations was confirmed.

Studies II and III

Patients who underwent surgery for cancer suspected ovarian masses at the department of Gynecology and Obstetrics, Skåne University Hospital, Lund, September 2004 through July 2013 were invited to a biobank study and provided informed consent to store fresh-frozen tumor tissue and accompanying, pre-operative blood samples. During this time period, 807 patients had been recruited, of whom 390 were diagnosed with malignant disease (including borderline ovarian tumors) and 417 with benign tumors. Patients from this biobank were included in studies II and III.

In study II, two patient cohorts were used. *Cohort 1* consisted of the 67 tumors recruited for study I. *Cohort 2* consisted of all nine clear cell ovarian carcinomas in the local biobank. Since frozen tumor tissue was only available for three of these cases (blood samples from 8/9), we retrieved accompanying FFPE tissue blocks from the department of Pathology, Skåne University Hospital, Lund. Two FFPE blocks from sporadic controls from *cohort 1* were also included. High quality DNA was obtained from 10 tumors, which were used for further analyses.

In study III, all patients with serous tumors included in the biobank 2004 through 2011 were eligible for the study. Tumor tissue was available from 40/94 (43%) serous adenocarcinomas stage \geq IC, from 5/11 (45%) serous borderline tumors and from 17/54 (31%) serous adenomas/adenofibromas. Three adenocarcinomas were excluded due to poor RNA quality. Thus in total 37 malignant, 5 borderline and 17 benign serous tumors were used for further analyses in study III.

Study IV

All patients diagnosed with ovarian cancer in the southern Swedish healthcare region June 1998 through June 2000 were invited to participate in a prospective study. Ascertainment of the tumor material is described in detail by Malander *et al.* [65]. In total, 161 patients were included in the prospective study. FFPE blocks

from 128 (79.5%) of these tumors, together with FFPE blocks from 18 patients recruited at the oncogenetic counseling service at Lund University Hospital 1981 through 1997 were assembled in a tissue microarray (TMA). This TMA consisted of 146 ovarian tumors of varying histopathological subtypes, of which 118 serous and endometrioid samples were used in study IV. Since this study aimed to examine the prognostic relevance of sex steroid hormone receptor expression in ovarian cancer, the clear cell and mucinous tumors, which are normally not expected to express hormone receptors, were excluded [132, 171]. Furthermore, all cancers of unknown primary or mixed or undifferentiated histologies were also excluded.

A summary of the patients included in studies I-IV is provided in Table 2.

	Study				
	Ι	II	Π	III	IV
		Cohort 1	Cohort 2		
Number of patients	48	67	10	59	118
Median age (years)	50.5	51	48	65	58
range	30-78	27-78	34-60	40-91	26-83
Histology (%)					
Serous	20 (42)	31 (46)	-	59 (100)	87 (74)
Endometrioid	14 (29)	18 (27)	-	-	31 (26)
Clear cell	14 (29)	15 (22)	10 (100)	-	-
Mucinous	-	3 (5)	-	-	-
Heredity					
BRCA1/2 mutations	-		-	-	30 (25)
MMR gene mutations	24 (50)	25 (37)	-	-	-

Table 2. Summary of the patients included in studies I-IV.

Methods

Immunohistochemistry

IHC staining is a well-established method used to assess the distribution and localization of proteins in tissue and is widely used for tumor diagnosis. The indirect IHC technique was used in the studies in this thesis. To visualize the protein of interest, the tissue is stained with a primary antibody that binds to an

antigen, in this case a protein. A secondary antibody conjugated to a polymer and an enzyme, *e.g.* horse radish peroxidase (HRP), and binding to the primary antibody is added. The enzyme in turn is labeled with a color, *e.g.* 3,3'diaminobenzidine (DAB), which makes it possible to identify the protein in the cells; both the number of stained cells and where the protein is localized (*e.g.* in the nucleus or cytoplasm). A hematoxylin staining is often added to identify morphologic structures. The hematoxylin staining colors the cell nuclei of unstained cells blue and thus make them easy to detect and contrasts to the antibody staining. An overview of the indirect IHC method is shown in Figure 6.



Figure 6. Schematic presentation of the indirect antibody staining technique.

Tissue samples are stored frozen or as FFPE blocks to preserve tissue morphology as well as the genetic material within the tissue. Both FFPE and frozen tissue can be used for IHC staining, but require different preparations in order to visualize the proteins. In the studies in this thesis only FFPE tissue was used for IHC staining. In FFPE tissue, the epitopes of the proteins, to which the primary antibodies bind, are "hidden" in the formalin. The tissue is therefore deparaffinized and rehydrated and then pre-treated with heat or microwaves to retrieve the epitopes before the primary antibody is added. Regardless of tissue preservation method, the goal with IHC is to achieve a specific staining with as little non-specific background staining as possible. This requires optimal tissue sections, suitable antibody dilution, incubation time and temperature, adjusted pH as well as careful handling of the reagents. Apart from these requirements, antibody affinity (the binding between antibody and epitope), antibody crossreactivity (when an antibody binds to more than one antigen), and antibody stability may impact the quality of the staining.

The antibodies used for IHC stainings are either *monoclonal*, *i.e.* are immunochemically identical, derived from one clone of plasma cells and react only with one epitope on the specific antigen (protein), or *polyclonal*, *i.e.* are

immunochemically dissimilar, derived from different cell clones and react with several epitopes. Monoclonal antibodies are more sensitive to changes in temperature and pH than polyclonal antibodies, but have a higher specificity. Polyclonal antibodies, on the other hand, normally have a high affinity, but may produce an unspecific background staining due to cross-reactivity. Examples of IHC stainings are shown in Figure 7.



Figure 7. Examples of positive (left) and negative (right) nuclear ERα IHC staining of ovarian cancer tissue. 40x magnification.

IHC was used in studies I and IV. In study I, whole tissue sections (3 μ m) were stained with p-mTOR, PTEN, and EGFR antibodies. The tissue sections were pretreated according to the manufacturers' instructions (details are outlined in the appended study), stained in an automated immunostainer (TechMate 500 plus, DAKO) and the DAKO EnVisionTM Systems (DAKO) was applied for visualization. Non-small cell lung cancer tissue (p-mTOR), colon tumor tissue (PTEN), and placental tissue (EGFR) were used as positive controls. Evaluations were blinded to hereditary status and gene expression data and independently performed by Katarina Bartuma and Jenny-Maria Jönsson. Details regarding antibodies used in studies I and IV are outlined in Table 3.

Tissue microarray

TMAs were used in study IV. A TMA consists of individual tissue cores assembled in a recipient paraffin block in an array pattern. Normally, several cores from the same tissue are retrieved, and the core diameter varies from 0.6-2.0 mm [207]. In general, two core biopsies of 0.6 mm have been shown to give a representative view of the staining pattern [208]. Sections from a TMA block are mounted on microscope slides and stained as previously described.

Table 3. Overview of antibodies used in the studies in this thesis

Antibody	Vendor	Type	Clone	Evaluation	
TIMIDOUY		Турс		Livaluation	
p-mIOK	Cell Signaling	Rabbit	49F	1=any cytoplasmatic	
(study I)	Technology	monoclonal		staining	
				0=no cytoplasmatic	
				staining	
PTEN	Dako A/S	Mouse	6H2.1	1=equal or stronger staining	
(study I)		monoclonal		than surrounding tissues	
				0=no or weaker staining	
				than surrounding tissues	
EGFR	Dako A/S	Mouse	E30	1=>25% tumor cells	
(study I)		monoclonal		moderately-intensely stained	
				0=weak staining and/or	
				\leq 25% tumor cells stained	
ERα	Dako A/S	Mouse	1D5	$1=\geq 10\%$ stained cells	
(study IV)		monoclonal		0=<10% stained cells	
ERβ	Dako A/S	Mouse	M7292	$1=\geq 10\%$ stained cells	
(study IV)		monoclonal		0=<10% stained cells	
PR	Dako A/S	Rabbit	#A0098	$1=\geq 10\%$ stained cells	
(study IV)		polyclonal		0=<10% stained cells	
AR	Dako A/S	Mouse	M3562	$1=\geq 10\%$ stained cells	
(study IV)		monoclonal		0=<10% stained cells	

*1=positive scoring; 0=negative scoring

The advantage of TMAs comprises the possibility to easily and cost-effectively evaluate multiple markers and samples using only a limited amount of tissue, and with minimal differences in staining conditions. The disadvantages include representability and heterogeneity, *i.e.* the risk of not capturing the region(s) or the staining pattern(s) of interest in the tissue, especially when using small cores. We used TMA cores 0.6 mm in diameter, and at least three cores/tumor sample were evaluated. The construction of the TMA is outlined by Malander *et al.* [65].

The TMA slides were stained with ER α , ER β , PR, and AR antibodies. The slides were pre-treated according the manufacturers' instructions (details outlined in the appended study), and all stainings were performed using an automated immunostainer (TechMate 500 plus, DAKO) and the DAKO EnVisionTM Systems (DAKO) was applied for visualization. In cases where heterogeneity was observed, the staining pattern representing the majority of the tumor cells was used. Breast cancer tissue, known to be positive for the respective proteins, was used as positive controls. The ER α and PR stainings were independently evaluated

by Susanne Malander and Mef Nilbert, whereas the ER β and AR stainings were independently evaluated by Nicolai Skovbjerg Arildsen and Jenny-Maria Jönsson. A comparison between a whole-tissue section and a TMA slide is shown in Figure 8.



Figure 8. Examples of a whole tissue section (left), a TMA slide (middle) and an individual TMA core (right). Photmicrographs of slides in 4x magnification and the single TMA core in 10x magnification.

IHC staining, mainly on FFPE tissue, is one of the most commonly used diagnostic, prognostic, and predictive methods used in pathology. Advantages include ease, low costs, and high efficiency. Disadvantages include staining quality, which depends on tissue fixation, uncertainty whether the staining reliably reflects the morphology in question, and evaluator dependent results. These uncertainties underscore the need for defined and validated cut-offs for interpretation and the use of established antibodies with stable performance [209].

Polymerase chain reaction

Polymerase chain reaction (PCR), first described in the 1980's, is a method for amplification of specific DNA sequences used in laboratory work around the world. It is well-established in clinical work for identification of mutations in known gene sequences. Briefly, the DNA is denatured at high temperature, thus forming two complementary strands. DNA oligonucleotides (short DNA fragments), called primers, that are complementary to the DNA regions of interest are added together with a DNA polymerase and nucleotides and the temperature is lowered. The separated DNA strands become templates for the formation of new double stranded DNA, and the process is catalyzed by the DNA polymerase. The initial DNA separation and the latter formation of new double stranded DNA fragments (referred to as annealing and elongation) are performed at different temperatures and the process is referred to as thermal cycling. The PCR cycles are repeated in a chain reaction as long as there is active polymerase present and/or until no more single stranded DNA is available. Detection of mutations in the *KRAS* and *BRAF* genes using PCR was performed in study III, using Roche's

cobas K-RAS Mutation Kit, detecting mutations in codons 12, 13 and 61 of the *KRAS* gene, and the cobas BRAF V600 mutational analysis, detecting mutant or wildtype V600 at the *BRAF* V600 site in exon 15, respectively (Roche, Pleasanton, CA, USA). Both the *KRAS* and *BRAF* assays were run on the z480 Lightcycler (Roche) and the analyses were performed at the Department of Pathology, Clinical Research Center, Hvidovre Hospital, Denmark.

Gene expression profiling

When IHC gives a picture of the expression, but not the function, of proteins, other methods are needed to measure the activity of the encoding genes. DNAbased microarray technology allows measurement of the expression levels of several genes and in several samples at the same time, which can thus be compared and more general patterns discovered (e.g. genes with a high expression level in a subgroup of tumors) [210]. Since the start in the mid 1990's, the microarray technology field has exploded and all kinds of cells can now be analyzed using whole transcriptome analysis. From the initial projects studying just a few tumors, microarray technology can now be used for efficient analysis of thousands of tumors. In the field of ovarian cancer this has been used to discover and verify prognostic markers as well as inter-tumor heterogeneity and molecular subtypes [58, 211, 212]. Since the technological advances are rapidly evolving, the preferred approach today would be to use next generation sequencing (NGS) for massive parallel sequencing of genes. Limitations and strengths regarding gene expression profiling and gene sequencing are outlined in the Targeted deep sequencing section.

Global gene expression profiling is one microarray technology, together with *e.g.* array comparative genomic hybridization. Gene expression profiling was used in studies I, II, and III. Gene expression analysis requires RNA, which is optimally obtained from fresh frozen tissue. Most tumor samples are, however, stored as FFPE blocks, since this is a cheap and easy method to preserve tissue and its morphology. The formalin fixation, though, causes cross links between nucleic acids and between proteins and modifies the RNA. This can make the cDNA synthesis, a major step in gene expression analysis preparation, difficult [213-215]. Likewise, the nucleic acids in old FFPE blocks may be at least partially degraded [216]. Although the superiority of RNA quality extracted from fresh frozen or acetone fixed tissue over formalin fixed has been outlined, RNA has been reported to be successfully extracted from formalin fixed tissue using pretreatment with proteinase K and incubation in a formalin free buffer at >45°C. RNA extraction protocols using FFPE tissue are available and FFPE tissue has been demonstrated to be suitable for microarray analyses such as e.g. gene expression profiling in the majority of cases [214, 215, 217, 218].

In studies I and II, based on the same cohort, we performed global gene expression profiling using FFPE blocks of varying ages (range 3-54 years). In total, 72 tumor samples and 26 technical duplicates (the same sample analyzed twice) were included in the expression analysis. We used 10- μ m hematoxylin and eosin stained tissue slides to identify areas with >70% tumor cells and no tumor necrosis, and extracted RNA from these areas after macro dissection. The samples were pretreated with proteinase K and incubated in a formalin-free (Tris) buffer at 55°C. RNA extraction was performed using the High Pure Paraffin RNA Kit (Roche), and RNA concentration was determined using a Nanodrop Spectrophotometer (NanoDrop Technologies, Wilmington, DE, USA). Intact RNA will produce a light peak at a wavelength of 260 nm, whereas degraded RNA has a peak at 280 nm. The 260/280 ratio is thus a measurement of the amount intact RNA in relation to the amount of degraded RNA. For gene expression profiling in study I/II, 200 ng RNA with an RNA 260/280 ratio of >1.8 for each sample was required. 68/72 (95%) of the samples fulfilled these criteria.

The Whole Genome cDNA mediated Annealing, Selection, extension and Ligation (WG-DASL) assay (Illumina Inc., San Diego, CA, USA) was used for gene expression analysis. The DASL assay allows for expression profiling based on a small amount and partially degraded RNA which, as previously described, is normally the case with RNA extracted from FFPE tissue. The DASL assay consists of Bead Chips, *i.e.* microscopic silica beads assembled in microwells, and hundreds of thousands of oligonucleotide copies are attached to each bead, thereby creating an array pattern. Each oligonucleotide acts as a capture sequence with an address tag, and the HumanRef-8 v3 that was used on the DASL assay contains >24,000 probes representing >18,000 unique genes and known alternative splice variants from the RefSeq database (release 22). The oligonucleotide addresses are used for mapping and decoding the array, whereas the probes are used for quantification of expression levels.

The first step in the DASL assay is conversion of RNA to complementary DNA (cDNA) using primers, both biotinylated oligo (dT), hybridizing to the 3' poly A-region of the RNA, and random nonamer primers. The biotinylated cDNA is annealed to the probes and each probe consists of a 5' and 3' oligonucleotide with a specific gene sequence and a universal PCR primer sequence. The 5' oligonucleotide hybridizes to the cDNA, which is extended and ligated until it reaches the complementary oligonucleotide at the 3' end and forms a PCR template, which in turn is amplified. A fluorochrome is attached to one of the PCR strands, followed by hybridization to a BeadChip target. Thereafter the BeadChips are scanned and the intensity data are analyzed. A schematic overview of gene expression profiling is outlined in Figure 9.



Figure 9. Overview of the main steps in gene expression profiling using bead arrays.

In study III, we performed whole-genome expression profiling using fresh frozen tumor tissue from the biobank (see the Patients section, studies II and III, above). The samples (approximately 2 cm^3) were collected from macroscopic tumors at surgery. Where pathology reports verified that the whole tissue section removed consisted of tumor cells, the biobank sample was used for further analysis. When questions arose regarding tumor cell content, an imprint was used for verification of tumor cells in the current sample and analyzed by a senior gynecologic pathologist (Anna Måsbäck).

In total, 40 malignant, 5 borderline and 17 benign tumors were used for expression profiling, together with 13 biological replicates (*i.e.* a second tissue sample from either the contralateral ovary, omentum, or the pelvic wall; 9 malignant, 1 borderline, 3 benign). RNA was extracted using the Allprep kit (Qiagen, Heidelberg, Germany). As in Study I, the Nanodrop Spectrophotometer (Nanondrop Technologies) was used to assess the RNA concentration, with 200 ng RNA with 260/280 ratios >1.8 regarded sufficient. The RNA quality was further analyzed using RNA Integrity Numbers (RINs), calculated using a Bioanalyzer (Agilent technologies, Santa Clara, CA, USA). In comparison with the 260/280 ratios, RINs use the total electrophoretic trace of the sample RNA, i.e. take into account both intact and degraded RNA simultaneously and facilitate comparison between samples using numerals. RINs >6 were regarded sufficient. 37/40 (92.5%) malignant tumors met the RNA concentration and quality criteria. Illumina's cDNA synthesis, labeling and subsequent hybridization to the Human HT12 v4 expression BeadChips (Illumina Inc.) were used for gene expression analysis of the remaining 59 samples and 13 replicates. This assay is similar to the DASL assay in terms of cDNA conversion and PCR amplification, but consists of

>47,000 probes representing >28,000 genes and splice variants from the Refseq database (release 38).

The gene expression profiling analyses in studies I, II, and III were performed at the SCIBLU Genomics Centre, Lund University, Sweden.

The raw data from study I/II are freely available in the National Center for Biotechnology and Information's Gene Expression Omnibus under the accession number GSE37394 and the raw data from study III under the accession number GSE57477 [219].

Data analysis

The larger the dataset used for gene expression analysis, the greater the chance of detecting small differences in gene expression levels. The aim with gene expression profiling, however, is of course to detect reliable and biologically relevant differences. Data handling is therefore central for the validity of the results and the interpretation thereof [220]. Probes with low signal intensity, *i.e.* probe signals that may be unspecific, are normally removed from the dataset. The remaining probes are *normalized*, aiming at making arrays comparable by eliminating differences in sample preparation (*e.g.* different signal intensity due to different amount of staining when labeling the cDNA, differences in hybridization time or temperature, different amount of samples on the individual arrays). Briefly, to eliminate variations that have nothing to do with variations in gene expression levels.

Different normalization methods may be used. In studies I, II, and III we used quantile normalization and in study I we also used cubic spline normalization. Quantile normalization is a rank-based method aiming at making the distribution of probe intensities equal across arrays [221]. In general, each gene expression value in each sample and each array is assigned a rank. The highest rank in each gene and array is changed to the value of the corresponding rank (or more exactly the value of the rank for the corresponding quantile) across arrays, which makes the gene expression values across arrays comparable. Cubic spline normalization is another quantile method, where a curve is adjusted to the quantiles and gives a smoother distribution of gene expression values. In general though, the results of quantile and cubic spline normalization are comparable [220].

After normalization, a *presence filter* may be added, with the goal of only keeping probes with a sufficient (statistically significant) expression in a defined number of samples. An 80% presence filter implies that probes with expression in fewer than 80% of the samples and p-values above a specific cut-off are removed. Without a presence filter, a probe that is just present in some of the arrays may be interpreted as highly expressed when it in fact has a relative low expression. The p-value for

each probe is calculated using the Mann-Whitney test. Having defined which probes to analyze, the data are log_2 -transformed. This procedure makes each step on the scale comparable, regardless of direction. Without log_2 -transformation, an increase in intensity from 0 to 1 appears stronger/bigger than a decrease from 0 to -1. Thus the log_2 -transformation allows for a more true identification of intensity changes. To decide whether a specific gene has a high or low expression (*i.e.* is up- or down-regulated), a center is defined and changes are deemed up or down in relation to this value. This procedure is called *centering*, and the data can be centered on a mean or a median value. A variance filter can also be added, selecting a specified number of probes or genes with the greatest expression variation across samples.

Hierarchical cluster analysis visualizes samples and groups of samples through ordering them in a hierarchical cluster tree. A cluster analysis can be *unsupervised* or *supervised*. In unsupervised clustering, the smallest distance from the first to the second sample is calculated, followed by the next smallest distance and so forth, leading to groups – clusters – of samples with similar expression values. In supervised clustering the samples are already assigned a group and this cluster analysis aims at discovering differences between the pre-defined groups. A *linkage method* is used to measure the distance between clusters and a *distance metric test* to measure similarities in patterns of over- and under-expression.

The difference in gene expression between two groups of genes can be described using a fold change, where a fold change of 1.5 means a 1.5 times upregulation of the one group compared with the other and a fold change <1.0 means a relative downregulation. *Significance Analysis of Microarrays (SAM)* is a statistical method determining whether differences in gene expression between groups are statistically significant, performing a gene specific T-test with each gene assigned a score based on its change in gene expression in relation to the standard deviation of repeated measurements for that gene [222]. Genes assigned scores greater than a defined cut-off are considered significantly changed. The percentage of genes assigned such scores by chance is called the *False Discovery Rate* (FDR), and is adjusted for large amounts of data. Likewise, instead of a standard p-value defining statistical significance, a *q-value* (an FDR adjusted p-value) is used. SAM is a non-parametric test, *i.e.* it does not assume that the data follow the normal distribution. A hierarchical tree is shown in Figure 10.



Figure 10. Hierarchical cluster tree. Colored boxes represent individual samples. Green and blue samples are similar in terms of gene expression (1st branching) compared with the yellow ones, which form a separate cluster. Subclusters (2nd branching) reveal that also the green and blue samples express some differences in gene expression. The "missplaced" blue and yellow samples seem to share features with samples of another color in an unexpected way.

In studies I and II the arrays were scanned in a BeadArrayTM Reader using BeadScan software (v 4.2). An average signal intensity value >250 for each probe and >8,000 detected genes/sample were required for further analyses of the samples. Using the GenomeStudio software (Illumina Inc.) the data were quantile normalized and an 80% presence filter with a probe detection p-value <0.01 was applied, leaving 12,897 probes for analysis. 1/68 (1.5%) sample was removed in this analysis step. Thereafter the remaining data were log₂-transformed and mean centered across samples. In Study I this was performed in the Mev 4.6.02 software and in study II using R version 3.1.0 [223]. The technical reproducibility was granted through inclusion of duplicate samples. The mean correlation of duplicate samples was 0.98 (range 0.90-0.99) and the mean r² value 0.96 (range 0.81-0.99). Comparison of gene expression data in the duplicate samples was performed using Pearson distance metric. In study II, multiple probes corresponding to the same gene were removed, leaving 10,000 probes for further analyses, prior to log₂-transformation.

In study III, arrays were scanned using an i-Scan (Illumina inc.) and uploaded to the GenomeStudio software (Illumina inc.). The data were quantile normalized, background corrected, and \log_2 -transformed. Probes with a mean intensity <2.5 and a variance (in signal intensity between samples) <0.1 were removed, leaving approximately 16,000 probes corresponding to >12,000 genes. The data were then uploaded to the MeV 4.6.02 software, mean centered and a 20% variance filter was applied.

In studies I, II, and III, unsupervised hierarchical cluster analyses using the complete linkage method and Pearson correlation metrics were performed; in study I on the 48 matched samples (see Patients section above) and in study II

using the whole dataset (67 tumors) from study I as well as a smaller subset (15 tumors) encompassing only clear cell cancers. SAM analyses including 100 permutations were then performed to identify differentially expressed genes between Lynch syndrome-associated and sporadic tumors (study I), between histopathological subtypes (study II) and between tumors of different malignant potential (study III). Permutations are used to test the extremes of the dataset and estimate their potential impact on the results.

To ensure data robustness, we reanalyzed the data from the 48 matched samples in study I using alternative parameters. This procedure included cubic spline normalization and a 70% presence filter with probe detection p-value ≤ 0.01 , leaving 3,380 probes for further analyses. As described above, hierarchical cluster analysis and SAM analysis were applied to this smaller dataset. *Leave-one-out analysis*, which estimates how well a predictive model works in a new setting, was performed to control whether the data could be accurately divided into hereditary and sporadic tumors. In the 3,380 probe dataset, unsupervised hierarchical clustering was also performed in the separate histologic subtypes and SAM analyses (FDR <0.01) were performed in the serous and endometrioid subtypes.

An independent, publicly available dataset consisting of 285 ovarian, fallopian tube and primary peritoneal tumors (high-grade and low-grade serous and endometrioid tumors and borderline serous tumors) and 4,732 probes corresponding to 2,844 unique genes were applied to the cohorts in study I (matched sample set of 48 tumors) and study III [58]. In study I, this was done with the aim of further testing the data robustness and the robustness of our results. The independent dataset was downloaded, log₂-transformed and mean centered, and the 1,346 genes overlapping between the datasets were used to study differences between the Lynch syndrome-associated and sporadic tumors as described above.

In study III, the aim was to validate the molecular ovarian cancer subtypes. The independent dataset was normalized, log₂-transformed, and low quality probes (intensity <4, variance <0.15) were removed, leaving 4,099 probes corresponding to 2,725 genes. Of these, 1,295 genes overlapped with our dataset. Firstly, the molecular classifier was validated using the overlapping genes and thus the tumors in the independent dataset were re-assigned subtypes. Secondly, the classifier was applied to our cohort, assigning each of our tumors a molecular subtype. This was also performed using a gene signature for molecular subtyping of breast cancer [224]. For validation purposes, the breast cancer signature was applied to the independent ovarian cancer dataset. The method used for application of the ovarian and breast cancer subtypes is called nearest centroid classification, and identifies gene subsets within each specific subgroup that best classifies the subgroup [225]. The centroid of a subgroup is equal to its mean expression profile. Likewise, the mean expression profile of each sample in our cohort was computed and compared with the centroids of the independent datasets using a correlation 50

test, and assigned the subgroup whose centroid it was closest to. A similar method using computed module scores was used for application of breast cancer gene modules to our cohort [226].

Gene ontology

One strategy to reduce the risk of exaggerating the expression of individual genes detected among large number of genes in small cohorts is to apply gene ontology (GO) analyses. GO sorts genes with similar functions or involved in the same processes and makes it easier to discover patterns among groups of genes up- or down-regulated in a dataset. Likewise, tools identifying signaling pathways in which many of the genes are involved can be used. In study I we used the Ingenuity Pathway Analysis (www.ingenuity.com), in study II the PANTHER tool, and in study III we used the GOrilla and ToppGene tools to analyze GO terms focusing on functional and biological differences between subgroups [227-229].

Targeted deep sequencing

While gene expression profiling allows for detection and investigation of numerous genes and their relative expression across samples, a major drawback is the limitation of the arrays. Gene sequences not covered by the probes cannot be investigated. Likewise, the data processing filters out low intensity probes, with the risk of losing information about minor gene expression changes, and, conversely, equalizes high intensity probes with the risk of underestimating major changes. The method of choice today is RNA-based massive parallel sequencing (RNAseq), an effective method to uncover the whole transcriptome, *i.e.* all forms of RNA in the cell. The term RNAseq covers various NGS techniques, with NGS simply meaning the ability to sequence millions of genes in parallel, compared with the initial chromatography and electrophoresis-based methods developed in the 1970's. RNAseq was first described in 2008, and proved to be at least as accurate as cDNA and oligonucleotide microarrays, but without the limitations of requiring predefined gene sequences, and also covering the non-coding part of the RNA where the activity of a gene is often regulated [230, 231]. The procedure used for actual sequencing in different analyses is the same regardless of whether RNA or DNA is analyzed, (but the sample preparation differs) [232]. Thus, both DNA and RNA sequencing may be referred to as efficient high through-put techniques.

One high through-put sequencing method is *targeted deep sequencing*, and this technique was used in study II. This method *targets* sequences in predefined genes of potential interest for the material that is being studied. The term *deep* refers to

the high number of repetitive gene sequencing procedures performed (for cancer cells sequencing is normally performed up to thousands of times). The number of sequences thus read is defined as the reading depth, and outlined "x", with 300x meaning that the sequencing is performed 300 times. *Variant*, or *mutation, calling* refers to the percentage of alleles with detected changes needed to define a mutated sequence. Identification of 100% mutated alleles would infer that the mutation most certainly is a germline SNP, present in all cells in the body (and thus heritable, regardless of whether the SNP is functional or not). A basic model of gene sequencing is outlined in Figure 11.



Figure 11. Schematic overview of the principle of gene sequencing. DNA is sequenced by the addition of labeled nucleotides (colored balls, 2^{nd} figure from the left). The individual labeled nucleotides together form a copy of the specific gene sequence and sequencing is performed in a massive parallel fashion. Courtesy by Illumina Inc.

In study II, we used targeted deep sequencing of DNA from FFPE tissue. DNA preservation in FFPE blocks harbors the same limitations as previously described for RNA, but is still feasible [233]. Prior to sequencing, the histopathologic subtype was reviewed by two gynecologic pathologists (Anna Måsbäck and Sofia Westbom-Fremer). 3 μ m hematoxylin stained slides, retrieved before the sections used for DNA extraction, were also reviewed by Sofia Westbom-Fremer to ensure that tumor cells were present in the part of the tumor sample used and to assess the percentage of tumor cells in each section (median 90%, range 65-99%). DNA was extracted from 10 μ m whole-tissue sections using the Allprep DNA/RNA kit (Qiagen) and >1 μ g DNA was obtained from all samples.

DNA concentrations were measured using the Qubit Fluorometric Quantitation[®] (Life technologies, Thermo Fisher Scientific, Waltham, MA, USA), which quantifies the amount of intact DNA using fluorescence. The Trusight Tumor Sample Preparation Kit (Illumina Inc.) was used for assessing DNA quality. This is a quantitative PCR method, assessing delta (Δ) cycle threshold (Ct) values,

where Ct values indicate how many times the cycle (*i.e.* the PCR analysis) has to be repeated for the fluorescent signal to exceed the background (*i.e.* cross the threshold). The Ct number is inversely correlated to the amount of nucleic acid in the sample. Δ -Ct values <6.5 were considered sufficient, and 10/11 (91%) samples met this criterion. 600 ng genomic DNA/sample (50 ng/µl) was used for targeted single strand DNA sequencing. Sample preparation and sequencing were performed at Oxford Gene TechnologyTM (OGT, Oxford, Great Britain).

The NGS SureSeqTM solid tumor panel, consisting of 60 key cancer genes, was used for targeted sequencing. This panel is validated for research use on FFPE tissue, and is a hybridization-based tool targeting all codons of the exons in the included genes. Data analysis was performed by Nicolai Skovbjerg Arildsen. The public ENSEMBL Genome Browser was used for classification of the mutations according to severity across genes [234]. Only mutations classified as "serious" by ENSEMBL and concurrently defined as "deleterious" by the CONsensus DELeteriousness (CONDEL) score of non-synonymous single nucleotide variations (SNVs) were used for further analyses [235]. "Serious" mutations according to ENSEMBL are major non-conservative amino acid changes, splice or frameshift variants or changes resulting in stop codons, which affect SNVs or insertions or deletions (indels) of DNA bases. CONDEL classifies mutations based on an average of predictive scores derived from different tools. Synonymous mutations, affecting the DNA sequence but not the sequence of amino acids, were thus entirely removed. The reading depth cut-off was set to 300x. Details regarding technical equipment and software used for analyses are outlined in the appended study.

Statistical analyses

Study I

Immunohistochemical stainings in study I (p-mTOR, PTEN, EGFR) were dichotomized as previously described and thus treated as categorical, binary variables and were compared using Fisher's exact test. P-values <0.05 were considered statistically significant. Comparison of gene expression data in the duplicate samples was performed using the R software, and comparisons of IHC stainings were performed in SPSS statistics version 19.

Study III

In study III, our in-house cohort was stratified into different gene expression-based molecular subtypes; five molecular ovarian cancers signatures (C1-C5), five intrinsic breast cancer subtypes (luminal A, luminal B, normal-like, basal-like, HER2-enriched), and seven functional breast cancer gene modules ("invasion and metastasis", "immune response", "estrogen signaling", "angiogenesis", "proliferation", "apoptosis", "HER2 signaling"). Differences in gene expression between the subtypes were assessed in separate analyses.

The stratification into ovarian cancer C-signatures was assessed separately within each of the breast cancer modules. In each of the seven modules, one C-signature was chosen and the mRNA levels of the genes defining the breast cancer module were compared with the other C-signatures using the Mann-Whitney test. The Mann-Whitney test is a non-parametric test used for comparisons between independent groups. The natural stratification into malignant, borderline, and benign tumors was also assessed separately within each breast cancer gene module. The three tumor groups in each of these seven comparisons were compared using Kruskal Wallis test, which is an extended version of the Mann-Whitney test used for comparisons between >2 groups.

The external dataset used for validation was already stratified into six ovarian cancer C-signatures (C1-C6). We assigned these tumors the five gene expression-based intrinsic breast cancer subtypes as well as the seven functional breast cancer modules. Differences in gene expression between the six ovarian cancer C-signatures were separately investigated within each of the seven breast cancer modules. Like in our in-house cohort, one C-signature was compared with the other C-signatures using the Mann-Whitney test.

Comparisons between tumor group (malignant, borderline, benign) and assigned molecular subtype (either ovarian or breast cancer derived subtypes) as well as cross-comparisons between molecular ovarian and breast cancer subtypes were performed using Fisher's exact test. P-values <0.05 were considered statistically significant. Analyses were performed using SPSS statistics version 19.

Study IV

In study IV, the prognostic value of ER α , ER β , PR, and AR as well as the prognostic effect of co-expression of PR and AR was assessed using PFS and OS time as clinical endpoints. PFS time was defined as the time interval between date of diagnosis and time to recurrence (clinical or radiological) or death of any cause, which ever came first. OS time was defined as the time interval between date of diagnosis and death of any cause. PFS and OS analyses were censored after a follow-up time of five years. The censoring after five years was performed to

⁵⁴

allow for a sufficient number of remaining patients in each group (\geq 4 patients/group) [236]. Within this time frame, all deaths were due to ovarian cancer and no patients were lost to follow-up. PFS and OS were also used for assessment of the prognostic value of high versus low mRNA levels of the *ESR1*, *ESR2*, *PGR*, and *AR* genes in an external dataset. Due to limited follow-up time in this cohort, these analyses were censored three years after diagnosis. PFS and OS were defined as previously described and patients lost to follow-up were censored at the date of last notification. PFS time and OS time for both datasets were estimated using the Kaplan-Meier method and compared between groups using the Log Rank test.

For protein expression of the respective receptors, Hazard Ratios (HRs) with 95% Confidence Intervals (CIs) were calculated using univariable Cox regression models as well as multivariable Cox regression models adjusted for clinical factors with known impact on prognosis (histopathologic subtype, stage, histological grade, age at diagnosis and presence of *BRCA1* or *BRCA2* mutation). In line with the REMARK criteria, all prognostic factors were included in the multivariable analyses, regardless of outcome in univariable analyses [237]. Histological grade was treated as a categorical factor on three levels with grade 3 as reference. All other factors were binary, *i.e.* categorical factors separated into two outcome groups (typically yes/no).

Since data on chemotherapy were missing for 24/118 (21%) of the patients, multivariable analyses without the chemotherapy variable were consistently performed throughout the study. As a stability analysis, though, we assessed the effect of chemotherapy by including it in the multivariable analysis, and verified that the observed prognostic effect of the markers studied remained approximately the same.

Fisher's exact test was used to assess associations between dichotomized protein receptor expression and the clinical factors mentioned above. For stage and histological grade, though, the Mann-Whitney test was used, since these factors are ordinal, *i.e.* categorical factors with an inherent natural order (*e.g.* grade 3 is worse than grade 2, which in turn is worse than grade 1). In the external dataset, mRNA levels of the hormone receptor genes were compared within the molecular ovarian cancer subtypes using Kruskal Wallis test. All tests were two-sided. Statistical analyses of protein expression were performed using SPSS statistics version 22, and of mRNA levels using the R software version 3.1.0.

As outlined here, Fisher's exact test was consistently used for comparison of binary variables throughout studies I, III, and IV. This test is valid regardless of the cohort size and was therefore preferred rather than the Chi2 test, which requires at least 5 expected (calculated) frequencies in each compared subgroup to obtain a valid p-value.

Studies I, II, and III

Pearson's distance metric (correlation test) and the use of FDR and fold change, which were used to analyze gene expression data in studies I-III as well as the use of nearest centroid classifications in study III, are described in detail in the section Gene expression. In studies I and III, FDRs <0.01 were used to determine which genes were regarded as significantly deregulated between groups. In study II, a different approach based on the 500 most differentially expressed genes between groups was used, and therefore the FDR was higher (FDR <0.05). For GO analyses in study I a p-value <0.001 was required and in study III FDR <0.05 and \geq 3 genes/biological function were required to consider a function significantly affected.

Statistical analyses in study II were performed using the R software version 3.1.0.

Methodological considerations

Limitations and strengths

Limitations regarding RNA and DNA extraction from FFPE blocks as well as with array-based gene expression profiling in general are described in previous sections. The remaining methodological considerations are common for all studies included in this thesis, and are therefore discussed in general in this section.

All studies were retrospective, a study design that allows for efficient evaluation of risk factors established at study start, especially when studying rare events or risks. With follow-up data already available, this study design is also time-efficient. The risk of bias and confounding is however greater than with prospective study designs and thus implies potential limitations. One way of overcoming the risk of systematic bias in e.g. evaluation of IHC stainings is to blind the evaluators to data used for stratification. In study I, hereditary status was not known to the investigators when evaluating the antibody stainings. Likewise, in both studies I and IV, two investigators evaluated the stainings independently and thereafter the results were compared. Confounders are factors that either do not impact the outcome variable or, in fact, contribute to the outcome in such a way that evaluation of the variable of interest will not be reliable. Different methods may be used to overcome confounders. In study I, the Lynch syndrome cohort was matched to a sporadic cohort. In study II, the influence of FFPE block age, tumor cell content, and the number of genes with good gene expression quality was taken into consideration. In study III, the ability of the statistical classifiers to correctly group the tumors was assessed, and in study IV multivariable Cox regression analyses were used to adjust for known clinical risk factors.

The material size in all studies was numerically relatively small. Results from small cohorts should always be interpreted with caution, but similarly the limited size aggravates the probability of demonstrating results with a sufficient statistical strength. The material size must however be put in a context. Study I included 24 Lynch syndrome-associated tumors (and 24 sporadic controls), a relatively large cohort since approximately 15-20 new cases of Lynch syndrome-associated ovarian cancer are expected to be diagnosed every year in Sweden [238, 239]. The material size thus strengthens study I. However, the samples were collected during a very long time period, with the oldest FFPE block being 54 years old, which is a limitation since tissue handling and storage could not be influenced. Likewise, the 15 and 10 OCCCs in study II could be compared to the expected 35-50 OCCC cases diagnosed in Sweden each year, but where the experience from our local biobank reveals that it is difficult to gather this rare tumor type (see the Patients section above) [239]. Studies III and IV were restricted to serous and serous/endometrioid tumors respectively, which reduced the number of tumors available for analysis. Focus on defined subtypes is however a strength due to the heterogeneity of ovarian cancer. Furthermore, the findings in both study I and study III remained when investigated in larger, independent cohorts, which strengthens the results.

The associations between borderline ovarian tumors and the luminal A breast cancer subtype in study III and the prognostic benefit of tumors expressing both PR and AR in study IV are based on statistical computations. Since the material sizes are limited and several associations were evaluated in the respective studies (associations with different subtypes and outcome of different receptor combinations) there is a substantial risk of overfitting, *i.e.* minor findings may be exaggerated and the results must thus be interpreted with caution. The results are however reinforced by biological similarities and explanation models [132, 240, 241].

Results and Discussion

Lynch syndrome and its impact on ovarian cancer gene expression

Study I

In study I, we aimed to investigate gene expression profiles and to identify genetic discriminators in Lynch syndrome-associated ovarian cancer. Whereas Lynch syndrome-associated colorectal and endometrial cancers are relatively well characterized and gene expression changes have been delineated in MSI colorectal cancers, gene expression data from the rare MMR defective ovarian tumors are scarce [242-245].

Unsupervised as well as supervised hierarchical clustering of gene expression data revealed distinct clustering between the Lynch syndrome-associated and the sporadic cancers in study I, indicating that the ovarian tumors linked to Lynch syndrome share more genetic features with each other than with the sporadic tumors of the same histopathologic subtype. This was verified also in an independent analysis using different analytical methods. Furthermore, a leave-one-out analysis correctly classified 79% of the hereditary tumors and 62.5% of the sporadic tumors. The interpretation is that the dataset itself is relatively stable and that the predictive model that classifies tumors as hereditary or sporadic works favorably. Genes overlapping between our dataset and an independent, publicly available dataset containing serous and endometrioid adenocarcinomas as well as serous borderline tumors were also used for unsupervised hierarchical clustering in our cohort, thus refining the discriminative gene expression profile of Lynch syndrome-associated tumors [58].

A SAM analysis revealed 349 significantly deregulated genes between the Lynch syndrome-associated and sporadic tumors (FDR <0.01). Among the up-regulated genes in the hereditary subset were *PTPRH*, a protein tyrosine phosphatase with both tumor suppressor and oncogenic functions, *BIRC3* that affects NF-kappa (κ) B-signaling and is associated with both resistance to apoptosis and chemotherapy and *TNFRSF6B* (also known as *DCR3*), which is a member of the tumor necrosis factor super family protecting against apoptosis and associated with

adenocarcinomas of the colon [246] (www.genecards.org). In line with this, a GO analysis revealed involvement of processes related to cell growth and proliferation as well as cell death. This in turn may be associated with the fact that Lynch syndrome-associated ovarian tumors encompass a disproportionate enrichment of well-differentiated endometrioid as well as clear cell tumors, which are generally thought to proliferate slowly from benign and intermediate precursors and more often being confined to the ovary at diagnosis than serous tumors [12, 247].

The histological distribution and the shift toward tumors diagnosed at early stages (stages I-II) likely contribute to the generally favorable outcome for patients with Lynch syndrome-associated ovarian cancer [104, 247]. At the same time, well-differentiated endometrioid cancers and clear cell cancers respond less well to chemotherapy [40]. Therefore, the identification of molecular targets is crucial to improve survival in this patient group.

To further assess potential genetic targets in Lynch syndrome-associated ovarian cancer, IHC stainings were performed with antibodies directed at p-mTOR (i.e. the phosphorylated, active, form of the protein), PTEN and EGFR. The genes encoding these proteins are functionally linked to the genes discovered in the SAM analysis and involved in the processes derived from the GO analysis, which suggests that these genes represent potential key targets. EGFR is located upstream of many targets and pathways, among them the PAK pathway, in which PTPRH is involved. EGFR promotes cell proliferation, and is also associated with activation of NFkB-signaling (see BIRC3 above). Moreover, PTPRH induces apoptosis via inhibition of PI3K mediated signaling and also affects MAPK activation. TNFRSF6B is also associated with the MAPK pathway, which is connected to the PI3K pathway as well as the mTOR pathway. The phospholipid PIP3, which is a major component of the PI3K pathway, activates the downstream protein target AKT, which is essential for cell growth and is in turn inhibited (dephosphorylated) by PTEN, a phosphatase crucial for regulation of the delicate balance between cell survival and cell death. Loss of PTEN will thus lead to enhanced cell survival. The pathways described and their connections are outlined in Figure 12.

Our hypothesis was that EGFR and p-mTOR would be overexpressed, whereas PTEN loss would be more frequent in the Lynch syndrome-associated cancers compared with the sporadic ovarian cancers. Despite the potential connections found in cluster analyses and in GO analyses, no significant differences in IHC staining patterns were discovered, but a rather similar distribution between the groups. This may have several causes; up-regulation defined in gene expression analyses is always relative to another group. Hence, up-regulation in one group may indeed rather signify down-regulation in the comparative group. Likewise, proteins function through signaling cascades and networks, which implies that other primary target proteins may be relevant. Due to the limited possibilities to obtain high-quality RNA from FFPE blocks, we refrained from validation using 60

PCR or Western blotting. The validation method itself, IHC, represents another source of bias since various protein modifications rather than expression may be relevant to regulate protein function. Epitope selection may also influence the staining results. For IHC validation we could also have chosen to assess some of the top upregulated genes. Several therapeutic options are available to achieve EGFR inhibition and mTOR inhibition, and although the results from IHC stainings in study I were negative the findings from the gene expression data remain. It would be interesting to further analyze the involvement of these targets in Lynch syndrome-associated ovarian tumorigenesis.



Figure 12. Oveview of signaling pathways and their intrinsic connections, in which the top upregulated genes in Lynch syndrome-associated tumors are involved. Each box represents a protein. Colored boxes represent proteins assessed usig immunohistochemistry in the present study. The circle represent a key phospholipid. Arrows indicate the direction of signaling and represent stimulating actions.

During recent years, several reports and review articles have been published regarding the clinical features of ovarian cancer linked to Lynch syndrome as well as screening of mutation carriers [66, 83, 101, 248, 249]. A more biological approach has been taken on by Niskakoski *et al.*, who have assessed promotor methylation of tumor suppressor genes [102, 250]. Methylation of tumor suppressor genes normally results in gene silencing, and is thus important for the understanding of the underlying biologic mechanisms in tumor development. Promotor hypermethylation of tumor suppressor genes was more frequently observed among the Lynch syndrome-associated cancers compared with the sporadic cases, and was more frequent in non-serous than in serous ovarian cancer. Hypomethylation of LINE-1, which is part of a group of a self-amplifying genetic elements (Long Interspersed Nuclear Elements, LINEs) and a biomarker for global

DNA hypomethylation, was, however, more common among the sporadic tumors [102]. Hypomethylation of LINE-1 has been described as a poor prognostic marker in both ovarian and colorectal cancer and could potentially be related to the favorable prognosis in Lynch syndrome-associated compared with sporadic ovarian cancers [251, 252]. Among the most frequently methylated genes in Lynch syndrome-associated ovarian cancer reported by Niskakoski et al., only two genes were affected in our study; APC was upregulated and WT1 was downregulated in our Lynch syndrome cohort. Although our data as well as the observations reported by Niskakoski et al. need further validation, the results point in the same direction of a distinct molecular profile of ovarian cancer linked to Lynch syndrome. Likewise, a distinct gene expression clustering pattern has been described in colorectal cancers linked to Lynch syndrome by members of our research group [253]. The upregulated genes in that study did however not overlap with the ones in our study (a stricter cut-off for defining significantly upregulated genes was used in study I), thus precluding further comparisons, but still our result is in line with the studies discussed here.

Lynch syndrome is inherited in an autosomal dominant manner; the penetrance varies between the affected genes and the syndrome predisposes to a number of malignancies [65, 94, 95, 254]. Although Lynch syndrome-associated ovarian cancer is rare, Lynch syndrome-associated colorectal and endometrial cancers are not [95, 254-256]. Identification of mutation carriers thus may prevent other tumors in both the affected patient and her family members. Likewise, the preventive measures, *i.e.* screening for ovarian cancer in predisposed groups, are generally not very effective. To perform risk-reducing hysterectomy and SOEB is effective, but a brutal intervention if not absolutely necessary [249]. As previously mentioned, type I ovarian tumors, to which the Lynch syndrome-associated ovarian tumors in general belong, are also more resistant to chemotherapeutic agents due to the low proliferation rate thus desperately warranting refined therapeutic strategies and also research interest [40].

In study I, apart from the failure of the ICH validation, the data remained stable using different data analysis approaches. To further assess the homogeneity of Lynch syndrome-associated tumors, we analyzed the small subgroups of serous, endometrioid, and clear cell tumors independently. Unsupervised hierarchical clustering revealed a strong clustering of serous and endometrioid tumors linked to Lynch syndrome, whereas the clear cell tumors were intermingled. The observation that the clear cell histology seems to override the influence of heredity, led us to continue our investigation into this distinct ovarian cancer subset in study II.

Ovarian clear cell carcinomas and chromatin remodeling

Study II

In study II, we aimed to characterize OCCCs using targeted deep sequencing. This tumor type has distinct clinical features, but may be difficult to distinguish from other histopathological subtypes using immunohistochemistry. Transcriptional signatures of OCCCs have been described, but at study start only a few OCCC specific genes had been thoroughly characterized, and since OCCCs are rare most studies encompassed a limited number of cases [47, 212].

In *cohort 1*, a multiclass supervised clustering analysis based on the 5% (n=515) most differentially expressed genes across all tumors and using the histopathologic subtypes as groups revealed great transcriptional differences between the histologies analyzed. In line with the result in study I, the OCCCs were distinct and created a seemingly homogenous subcluster. Among the upregulated genes in the OCCC subcluster, *ERBB2*, which was identified also in a previous publication, was identified [257]. The observation of a homogenous OCCC cluster is also in line with a previous publication by Zorn *et al.*, who noted that clear cell tumors regardless of origin (ovarian, endometrial, or renal) displayed similar gene expression profiles. This contrasted to serous and endometrioid tumors which displayed different gene expression profiles in different organs [48]. The 515 differentially expressed genes identified in *cohort 1* were used in a GO analysis of biological processes, revealing involvement of lipid transport, morphogenesis, developmental processes, and the signaling pathway cytoskeletal regulation by rho GTPase.

A comparison of the deregulated genes identified in our cohort with the genes upregulated in the study by Zorn *et al.* revealed 14 overlapping genes corresponding to the GO enrichment terms metabolic processes and structure-specific DNA binding, among others. Many of the genes also revealed associations with inflammatory response and cytokine activation, of interest since inflammation is proposed to be pro-tumorigenic in OCCC development [258]. Among the overlapping genes, *BCL6* is of particular interest since it is involved in chromatin binding, which was to attract our interest during the work with this project [259].

Unsupervised cluster analysis of the 5% (n=500) most differentially expressed genes across the 15 OCCCs in *cohort 1* displayed a heterogeneous pattern that contrasted to the previously mentioned homogeneity compared with other histologies. This observation is in line with a previous publication that revealed distinct OCCC clusters in 50 OCCCs (in its context a relatively large cohort) using comparative genomic hybridization arrays [257]. No enrichment of GO terms was
discovered among the 500 differentially expressed genes or among the 55 genes overlapping between the whole dataset (n=67 tumors) and the 15 clear cell tumors in our study, indicating large inter-tumor variation among the OCCCs. We therefore performed targeted deep sequencing in order to further investigate the OCCCs. Due to lack of tissue availability, this analysis was performed using a partially overlapping cohort consisting of 10 OCCCs, *cohort 2*.

We sequenced 60 cancer-related genes with minimum 30x coverage for >99% of the target bases across all 10 tumor samples. The mean target coverage was 534x (range 314-698x), and approximately 3,000 variants (altered DNA sequences) were called, of which 1,590 were considered serious according to ENSEMBL and CONDEL as previously described (see Targeted deep sequencing in the Materials and Methods section). Serious gene variants change the coding sequence, *i.e.* may alter the protein structure or function, and are subsequently referred to as mutations. Since the dataset displayed a variant frequency peak around 50% for SNVs, possibly due to germline heterozygous mutations, this range was removed to improve the call for potential somatic mutations. Likewise, variance frequencies <5% (most likely not true mutations) or >95% (to remove possible germline SNPs creating a hit at 100%), were removed for both SNVs and indels. Hence, the mutation call cut-off was set to 5-45% or 55-95% for SNVs and 5-95% for indels, and left us with 114 mutations in 15/60 genes in the 10 tumors. Some genes harbored more than one mutation/individual tumor, and the median number of mutations/tumor was 12.5 (range 8-16).

BRCA1 was mutated in two tumors, a mutation not likely to occur in OCCCs. Therefore these mutations were further analyzed and identified as commonly occurring, non-disease causing germline variants, *i.e.* in the case of genetic testing they would not have been reported*. An *ERBB2* mutation was identified in one tumor, but this mutation was not activating and thus probably not of clinical relevance. Overall, the mutations identified in this study were not related to age off FFPE blocks, a relevant concern due to the difficulties regarding DNA extraction/quality from formalin-fixed tissue. Eleven previously unreported mutations were identified in 9 genes (*KMT2C, ARID1A, PIK3CA, TP53, ZFHX3, ERBB2, NF1, SMARCA4*, and *SPOP*). The mutations identified in study II are outlined in Table 4.

*http://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/clinvar/variation/41815/

Table 4. Overview of mutations identified in study II. The gene names of chromatin modifiers are highlighted in red. The colored boxes represent the mutation frequency in the individual tumors. Green=1 mutation, orange=2 mutations, yellow= \geq 3 mutations (the exact number specified within each box).

Sample Id	3	6	4	9	10	7	8	2	1	5
Gene name										
KMT2C	11	8	12	10	11	7	8	9	8	7
ARID1A										
CHD1										
PIK3CA										
BRCA1										
TP53										
ZFHX3										
ASXL1										
ATM										
CDKN2A										
ERBB2										
KRAS										
NF1										
SMARCA4										
SPOP										

As expected, mutations in *ARID1A* (identified in 3/10 tumors) and in *PIK3CA* (identified in 2/10 tumors) were found in *cohort 2*, although in a somewhat lower frequency than expected [19, 23, 260]. Furthermore, *ARID1A* and *PIK3CA* mutations have been reported to co-exist in OCCCs, but only co-existed in one tumor in our study [261]. The result in our study probably reflects the limited cohort size rather than true differences. Using a mouse model, it has even been proposed that co-existence of *ARID1A* and *PIK3CA* mutations drive OCCC tumor development, although this is controversial and so far not replicated [258, 262].

Involvement of chromatin remodeling genes in OCCCs is, however, identified [23]. The tumor suppressor gene *ARID1A* is a member of the BAF (SWI/SNF) family, a complex ensuring proper chromatin segregation and thus essential for transcription of genes otherwise suppressed by dense chromatin. *ARID1A* affects the chromatin structure around the genes and facilitate transcription. Since chromatin remodeling is fundamental for regulation of transcription, remodeling may affect gene regulation without interference with DNA sequences [263]. It has been proposed that *ARID1A* inactivation is an early event in development of OCCC and endometrioid ovarian cancer, that *ARID1A* and *TP53* co-operate to maintain normal cell growth in healthy cells, and that a mutation in only one of the genes is required for carcinogenesis [18]. This suggests a plausible explanation for why these mutations seem to be mutually exclusive in OCCCs [261, 264]. So far, this remains a hypothesis and it is uncertain whether *ARID1A* mutations *per se* are sufficient for OCCC development or [258, 263, 264]. Interestingly, in our study

only two single nucleotide deletions in *TP53* were found in one single tumor, which was not *ARID1A*-mutated.

In line with the involvement of *ARID1A* in OCCCs, *KMT2C* was the most frequently mutated gene across all tumors in study II. *KMT2C*, also known as *MLL3*, is a methyltransferase gene in the Mixed-Lineage Leukemia (MLL) family involved in epigenetic modification of chromatin. The involvement of *KMT2C/MLL3* in leukemias is well characterized, and it is also affected in several solid tumor types [265, 266]. Truncating germline mutations in *KMT2C/MLL3* have also recently been described in HGSOC [267]. *MLL* genes are identified as part of fusion genes in leukemias. Interestingly, two truncating indels in *KMT2C/MLL3*, which may make the gene more prone to fuse with other genes, were revealed in our study [268]. *KMT2C/MLL3* accounted for 91/114 (80%) of all mutations called in this study, and the number of mutations in each tumor ranged from 7 through 12. Several mutation loci were found in functional domains.

Apart from *KMT2C/MLL3* and *ARID1A*, three additional chromatin modifiers were identified among the 15 mutated genes in study II; *CHD1* (mutations in 3/10 tumors), *SMARCA4* (1/10 tumors) and *SPOP* (1/10 tumors). Just like *ARID1A*, *SMARCA4* (also known as *BRG1*) is part of the BAF family and together these two proteins are required for proper chromatin binding of topoisomerase II α (TOP2A), which facilitates DNA breaking and rejoining [269]. TOP2A inhibitors such as etoposide and doxorubicin are widely used in clinical practice and thus further studies of the potential use of these drugs in OCCCs would be interesting [270]. A schematic diagram of the relationship between *ARID1A*, *SMARCA4*, *TP53* and *TOP2A* is shown in Figure 13.

To the best of our knowledge, mutations in CHD1 and SPOP have not been described in ovarian cancer, but these genes are frequently mutated in prostate cancer [272, 273]. SPOP mutations have also been described in endometrial cancer, although the clinical utilization hereof is still uncertain [274]. Although our study is limited in size and validation is still to be performed, the results suggesting involvement of chromatin remodeling in OCCCs are in line with several previous studies discussed here. Chromatin remodeling is essential in cancer evolution, and the identification of several chromatin remodeling genes in OCCCs is of potential interest for refined therapeutic strategies. In vitro studies molecules targeting chromatin remodeling with small are ongoing (https://clinicaltrials.gov/).



Figure 13. Overview of the BAF complex with *SMARCA4*, *ARID1A* and *EZH2*. In a healthy cell they co-operate to maintain a proper chromatin structure, allowing for *e.g. TOP2A* to bind to the chromatin. Mutations in *TP53* and *ARID1A* seem to be mutually exclusive, and mutations in either gene can enhance carcinogenesis. In the event of *ARID1A* mutation the significance of its catalytic subunit *EZH2* increases, which promotes proliferation. Adapted from [271].

Similarities between subtypes of serous ovarian cancer and breast cancer

Study III

The purpose of study III was to investigate gene expression profiles in malignant, borderline, and benign serous ovarian tumors and to assess potential similarities to the intrinsic subtypes of breast cancer. As outlined in the Background part of this thesis, gene expression analyses have been used for more than a decade to identify differences between histopathological subtypes of ovarian cancer and to explore the potential prognostic impact [38, 47, 53, 57, 61]. The motives for our study were the evolving evidence that the different histopathologic subtypes may indeed represent distinct diseases and that heterogeneity exists within the defined subtypes as well as between individual tumors [10, 275, 276].

Molecular subtypes of breast cancer were described more than a decade ago and are now partly used in clinical decision-making [41]. A similar effort to investigate subtypes of serous and endometrioid ovarian cancer was made by David Bowtell's group in 2008, and has been followed by several other projects aiming at delineating subtypes of mainly HGSOCs [54, 58, 60]. In 2012, the TCGA published a thorough work on breast cancer that revealed striking similarities between basal-like breast cancer (in the clinical setting often equalized with triple negative tumors, *i.e.* breast cancers not expressing hormone receptors or *HER2* amplification) and HGSOC in terms of tumor heterogeneity, genomic instability, frequent *TP53* mutations and an aggressive growth pattern [44]. Apart from studying gene expression in different serous ovarian tumors, we aimed to compare ovarian and breast cancer subtypes, with the general aim of identifying breast cancer markers that could be of potential interest also in the field of ovarian cancer.

Gene expression profiling was performed using 37 malignant, 5 borderline, and 17 benign ovarian tumors. Unsupervised hierarchical clustering of the malignant and benign cases using the 20% most differentially expressed probes revealed stable clusters related to malignant potential, *i.e.* the malignant tumors formed one cluster and the benign tumors formed another, with the exception of four malignant cases that were intermingled among the benign tumors. Of these, 3 were grade 1 or 2, though. Pairwise clustering of all but one of the 13 biological replicates was seen in study III, and the clusters remained stable after removal of the replicates.

A SAM analysis revealed 5,944 significantly deregulated genes in the malignant compared with the benign tumors. Several cell cycle kinases were among the upregulated genes, and a GO analysis revealed enrichment of cell cycle-associated biological processes. The few borderline tumors were investigated using a similar approach; first an unsupervised clustering of malignant, borderline and benign tumors was performed (using the 20% most differentially expressed genes) to explore the borderline affinity in an unbiased manner, and then a clustering analysis supervised by the 5,944 genes from the malignant-benign analysis was performed. As in previous analyses two clusters, one malignant and one benign, were seen, and the borderline tumors were intermingled between clusters. This stable clustering, implying robust transcriptional profiles of malignant and benign tumors, is in line with previous reports [49, 50].

Although our finding that the borderline tumors were divided between the benign and malignant clusters differs from a previous study by Bonome *et al.*, with a larger borderline cohort, it is in line with the results recently published by Curry *et al.*, revealing a heterogeneous pattern among serous borderline tumors [50, 277]. Our study with five borderline tumors and a total of 59 ovarian tumors and the study from Curry *et al.* with 13 borderline tumors and a total of 24 ovarian tumors both suffer from the limitation of small numbers of tumors, making it difficult to 68 draw any firm conclusions. Despite the limited sample sizes, though, the results are consistent and further studies of the transcriptional landscape of borderline ovarian tumors would be of interest. For instance, Curry *et al.* outlined a gene profile separating borderline tumors into malignant-like or benign-like tumors and validated this signature using the independent, publicly available dataset from Tothill *et al.*, which was first used to describe the molecular ovarian cancer subtypes; the same dataset as we used in study III [58]. Our borderline tumor subset was too small to allow meaningful classification using the gene profile by Curry *et al.*, but the result warrants further investigations as does their finding of an enrichment of claudin genes in the malignant-like borderline tumors. Claudins are described also in breast cancer, where a heterogeneous, poor-prognosis claudin-low intrinsic subtype has been proposed [278]. The proposal of a borderline heterogeneity does not necessarily imply that the tumors are evolutionarily different, but may reflect different steps of the malignant transformation.

We stratified our cohort into the six gene expression-based ovarian cancer molecular subtypes ("C-signatures") proposed by Tothill et al. [58]. A C-signature was assigned to each of the 59 tumors in study III. Group comparisons revealed significant correlations between the malignant tumors in our cohort and the C1 "mesenchymal"), C2 ("immunoreactive"), (nowadays termed and C4 ("differentiated") signatures as well as between our borderline and benign tumors and the C3 ("borderline and low-grade serous") signature. No significant correlations were, however, identified between our cohort and the C5 ("proliferative") signature. No tumors in our cohort were assigned to the C6 signature ("low-grade endometrioid"), which is in line with our study not encompassing any endometrioid tumors. For application of the ovarian cancer Csignatures, we used nearest centroid classification of the genes overlapping between the datasets. The C-signatures encompassed 2,725 good quality genes, of which 1,295 (47.5%) were present in our dataset. The classifier itself worked well; 239/251 (95.2%) of the tumors in the Tothill cohort were correctly re-assigned to their respective subtype.

To outline the similarities between ovarian and breast cancer subtypes, apart from those already established by the TCGA, we stratified the tumors in our cohort to the gene expression-based intrinsic breast cancer subtypes (luminal A, luminal B, Normal-like, Basal-like, HER2-enriched). Here we used the breast cancer signatures outlined by Hu *et al.*, that comprise 306 genes of which 208 (68%) were present in our dataset [224]. Other breast cancer classifiers are available, *e.g.* the commercially available 50-gene signature Pam50 (Prosigna®), but since members of our group already were acquainted with the Hu signature from previous work on male breast cancer we chose to work with that [279, 280].

As expected, the cross-comparisons identified significant correlations between our malignant ovarian tumors and the basal-like breast cancer subtype [44]. Outcome could not be fully evaluated due to few and unbalanced numbers of tumors in the different groups, but the five luminal-like malignant ovarian tumors seemed to harbor a favorable prognosis compared with the ovarian cancers that corresponded to the basal-like breast cancer subtype. Borderline and benign tumors did, as expected, correspond to the normal-like breast cancer subtype which was originally derived from normal breast epithelium [41]. Further analysis of the five borderline ovarian tumors revealed strong correlations to the luminal A breast cancer subtype. This correlation was not seen in the analysis of the whole cohort, probably due to the skewed numbers of the respective tumor types. The correlations between our ovarian tumors and both the ovarian cancer C-signatures and the intrinsic breast cancer subtypes are outlined in Table 5.

Ovarian cancer C-signatures								
	C1	C2	C3	C4	C5			
Tumor feature						Total		
Malignant, n (%)	12 (32.4)	8 (21.6)	3 (8.1)	9 (24.3)	5 (13.5)	37		
Borderline, n (%)	0 (0)	(0.0)	5 (100.0)	0 (0)	0 (0)	5		
Benign, n (%)	1 (5.9)	0 (0)	15 (88.2)	0 (0)	1 (5.9)	17		
Intrinsic breast cancer subtypes								
	Luminal A	Luminal B	Basal	Normal	HER2			
Tumor feature						Total		
Malignant, n (%)	2 (5.4)	3 (8.1)	21 (56.8)	6 (16.2)	5 (13.5)	37		
Borderline, n (%)	4 (80.0)	0 (0)	0 (0)	1 (20.0)	0 (0)	5		
Benign n (%)	1 (5.9)	0 (0)	0 (0)	16 (94.1)	0 (0)	17		

Table 5. The serous ovarian tumors in study III with corresponding ovarian cancer C-signatures and intrinsic breast cancer subtypes. The rows outline the tumor types, with the representation in each subtype in percent within paranthesis

p<0.001 (Fisher's exact test) for comparison between tumor features and C-signatures and comparison between tumor features and breast cancer subtypes respectively

To further strengthen the potential correlations between the ovarian cancer and the breast cancer molecular signatures, the latter were applied to the tumors in the Tothill cohort, revealing a connection between the ovarian cancer C2 signature and the basal-like breast cancer subtype, as well as between the ovarian cancer C3 signature and the normal-like breast cancer subtype. Application of the breast cancer subtypes to our tumors with assigned C-signatures displayed the same results. In general, breast cancers corresponding to the normal-like breast cancer subtype have been shown to have a low percentage of tumor cells [281]. The

cellularity of the Tothill tumors was not available to us, but the connection between the ovarian cancer C3 (borderline) signature and the normal-like breast cancer subtype seems logical since borderline tumors *per se* have a lower malignant (semi-malignant) potential.

Although a limited-size cohort, the results from study III demonstrate similarities between the molecular classifiers of serous (and endometrioid) ovarian cancer and breast cancer, not only for HGSOC and basal-like breast cancer, but probably also for other subgroups of the respective tumor types. The findings observed in our study are outlined in Figure 14.



Figure 14. Clustering of the serous ovarian tumors in study III with corresponding, assigned ovarian cancer C-signatures according to [58] and intrinsic breast cancer subtypes according to [224].

It is tempting to rationalize gene expression profiles into specific features, which is done in clinical practice when the luminal breast cancer signature is translated into hormone receptor positive breast cancer, the basal-like signature into triple negative breast cancer, and the HER2-enriched signature into HER2-amplified breast cancer. This is motivated by clinical application of the intrinsic breast cancer subtypes [282, 283]. Although the molecular and clinical breast cancer subtypes show strong resemblance, overlap is present and the picture is not clear-cut. Most tumors in the basal-like subtype are triple negative, but not all triple negative tumors are basal-like, and even when they are basal-like they may be further sub-classified [281]

Another way of addressing this problem is to use sets of functionally related genes, gene modules, defined by gene expression profiling [226, 284]. We applied seven such gene modules corresponding to key tumor features such as "proliferation", "immune response", "apoptosis", "angiogenesis", "HER2 signaling", "ER(α) signaling", and "invasion and metastasis" to our study cohort

[226]. These gene modules are based on genes involved in key biological processes related to breast cancer development, though several features are relevant for multiple tumor types. Differences in mRNA levels between malignant, borderline, and benign tumors within each breast cancer gene module were assessed, and a strong association between the malignant ovarian tumors in our cohort and five of the seven modules, excluding the "ER(α) signaling" and "invasion and metastasis" modules, was revealed. The borderline and benign tumors in our cohort, however, corresponded to the "ER(α) signaling" module, in line with the previous findings in this study as well as the notion that the lower the malignant potential of the ovarian tumor the higher the hormone receptor expression [171, 240]. The lack of association between our malignant tumors and the "invasion and metastasis" module may be due to the wide distribution of mRNA values for the included genes among the malignant tumors. However, when our cohort was stratified into the ovarian cancer C-signatures and the mRNA levels of the separate breast cancer gene modules were compared between Csignatures, a strong association between the C1 tumors and the "invasion and metastasis" gene module was revealed, which is in line with the poor prognosis seen among tumors classified as C1 ("mesenchymal") [54, 58]. Furthermore, an association was detected between the C2/immune reactive ovarian cancer signature and the "immune response" module and between the C3/borderlineassigned tumors and the "ER(α) signaling" module.

The results were stable also when the tumors in the larger Tothill cohort were compared within the separate breast cancer gene modules. To assign gene modules to gene expression derived signatures with similar characteristics may seem self-fulfilling. Since the molecular breast cancer subtypes have shown a strong prognostic and predictive value and are wide-spread in a way that the molecular ovarian cancer subtypes are not, it is however of interest to investigate the robustness of the ovarian cancer subtypes as well as potential correlations to other subtypes. Thus the finding of a favorable resemblance between the ovarian cancer subtypes and the breast cancer classifiers (both the intrinsic subtypes and the gene modules) in this study supports the use of the molecular subtyping in ovarian cancer. Even better would of course be to investigate gene modules based on key features in ovarian cancer, and such gene modules (or molecular subtypes) should preferably consist of fewer genes than the breast cancer derived modules assessed in this study, in order to make the analysis easy and, hopefully, clinically useful.

One of the distinctive features between type I and type II ovarian tumors is the mutational spectra, with *KRAS*, *BRAF*, and *PTEN* mutations frequently occurring in type I tumors (such as LGSOCs), whereas *TP53* mutations are found in >95% of type II tumors (such as HGSOCs) [11, 12]. *KRAS* and *BRAF* mutations are considered early events in the stepwise development of type I tumors from benign precursors, via intermediate borderline tumors, to low-grade malignant tumors [285]. We were therefore interested in whether mutations in these genes

corresponded to the molecular subtypes and in their potential prognostic implications. Mutation analysis was performed in the malignant and borderline tumors, and *KRAS* mutations were detected in two malignant and two borderline tumors, and *BRAF* mutations were identified in two borderline tumors. The numbers are limited but broadly supporting an expected rate, since only 5/37 (13.5%) of the malignant tumors in our cohort were grade 1.

The two malignant *KRAS* mutated tumors were both grade 1 and corresponded to the C3 and normal-like subtypes and the C4 and luminal B subtypes respectively. This further supports the explorative results of this study revealing associations between the molecular subtypes of ovarian cancer and breast cancer. *KRAS* mutations have been identified in benign ovarian cancers, and mutation analysis of the benign tumors in our cohort had potentially been illustrative in that they may have contained information regarding possible malignant transformation [286]. The *KRAS* mutated borderline tumors all corresponded to the C3 and luminal A subtypes. Luminal breast cancers also frequently harbor mutations in the MAPK/ERK pathway, hence another feature in common between ovarian and breast cancers [44]. KRAS and BRAF are upstream targets of the MAPK/ERK (MEK) pathway, and MEK inhibitors are available and have been investigated in a phase II trial with recurrent LGSOCs, so far with promising results [287].

The associations revealed in this study may be explained by differences in proliferation and cell growth rate, since both HGSOCs and basal-like breast cancers are highly proliferative, in contrast to LGSOCs and luminal breast cancers [11, 44]. Other biological similarities should also be investigated, including the MAPK/ERK pathway and hormone receptor expression. As mentioned previously, benign and borderline ovarian tumors also generally express higher levels of hormone receptors than their malignant counterparts [174]. The association between borderline ovarian tumors and the luminal A breast cancer subtype is of interest not least in relation to our further observations in study IV.

Impact of endocrine receptors on prognosis and subtypes

Study IV

Although a number of prognostic factors have been identified in ovarian cancer, predictive markers are scarce [54, 61, 202, 288-291]. Motivated by the histologic, genetic, and clinical heterogeneity of ovarian cancer, studies of prognostic and predictive markers need to be better stratified [10, 11, 32, 54, 58, 172, 292]. In study IV, we aimed at further exploring the role of the sex steroid hormone receptors ER α , ER β , PR, and AR (from here on referred to as hormone receptors)

in ovarian cancer in general and within the molecular subtypes described in study III. The studies were performed on both protein and mRNA levels. We hypothesized that hormone receptor expression could have prognostic impact similar to survival differences reported in ER positive/PR positive vs. ER positive/PR negative breast cancers [293]. Furthermore, we aimed to explore mRNA levels of the genes encoding the hormone receptors separately in the defined molecular subtypes of ovarian cancer.

A TMA consisting of in total 118 ovarian cancers (87 serous, 31 endometrioid) was used for analysis of protein expression of ER α , ER β , PR, and AR. Regarding the clinical information, there was an overrepresentation of stages III-IV and grade 3 tumors in the serous subset compared with the endometrioid cases, which displayed a more even distribution of tumor stages and histological grades. These differences, however, resemble the scenario observed in the clinic [3, 294]. Among the 118 patients, 77 (65%) had received post-operative platinum containing chemotherapy, 17/118 (14%) were reported not to have received postoperative chemotherapy, and treatment data were missing for 24/118 (21%) of the patients. Verified mutations in BRCA1 or BRCA2 were reported in 30/118 (25%). Information on residual tumor burden after surgery, *i.e.* whether the patients underwent macroscopically radical surgery or not, as well as information regarding the use of post-operative hormonal treatment was not available. The lack of information on residual tumor burden is a limitation of this study, but relates to the collection of the cohort in study IV prior to 2001, after which this factor has received increased attention [295]. Thus, this information would still have been difficult to interpret. Hormonal treatment (also referred to as endocrine treatment) is not standard treatment for ovarian cancer and is only rarely used in the palliative setting. It is therefore unlikely that it was administered to the patients in this cohort to such an extent that it may have affected the results [172, 173].

PR protein expression was detected in 36/118 (31%) tumors and AR expression in 52/118 (44%) of the tumors, in line with the expression frequency of these receptors described in previous publications [172, 173, 296]. ER α staining was detected in 52/118 (44%) of the tumors, a lower frequency than in previous reports [173, 288, 297]. ER β staining was detected in 102/117 (82%) of the tumors, a much higher frequency than expected [174, 288]. In general the receptor expression varies somewhat even between the previous studies referred to here. This can probably be explained by antibody specificity and differences in cut-off levels used, not to mention that tumor tissues are biological specimens and never exactly the same although the diagnosis and clinical features may be so. Likewise, validation of IHC stainings may suffer from limited reproducibility, which underscores the need for validated antibodies and defined cut-offs [209]. The unexpectedly high ER β expression identified in study IV may reflect such limitations.

Although hormone receptor expression in different ovarian tumors has been assessed in several studies, with reports of higher receptor levels in benign and borderline tumors compared with malignant tumors, and also higher expression in endometrioid tumors than in serous tumors, limited data are available on receptor co-expression [132, 171, 172, 240, 298, 299]. Co-expression of ERa and AR as well as ERa and PR has been described, but without really assessing the functionality of such a co-expression [171, 297, 300]. The observation that PR+/ ER α - expression may confer a better prognosis than other combinations of these receptors, mostly reported in older studies, may be a result caused by the favorable prognosis associated with PR+ tumors [171, 240, 301]. Although a recent publication reported an unfavorable prognosis associated with hormone receptor expression, the finding that PR expression is prognostically favorable seems wellestablished [299, 302, 303]. In line with this, the results in study IV revealed an association between PR negativity and advanced stage and grade. We also identified an association between AR negativity, grade, and older age (>70 years at diagnosis) as well as between ER β positivity and high grade. No associations were identified between $ER\alpha$ and clinical characteristics, or between histopathologic subtype, BRCA1 or BRCA2 mutation status, and clinical characteristics. A detailed table of the clinical data stratified for hormone receptor expression can be viewed in the appended study.

Positive PR expression and AR expression was independently associated with an improved 5-year PFS (52.8% vs. 18.3% for PR+ and PR- tumors respectively; 44.2% vs. 16.7% for AR+ and AR- tumors respectively, Log Rank p=0.001 for both analyses) and 5-year OS (63.9% vs. 24.4% for PR+ and PR- tumors respectively; 57.7% vs. 19.7% for AR+ and AR- tumors respectively, Log Rank p<0.001 for both analyses) whereas no such associations were seen for ER α or ER β . As outlined in Table 6., patients whose tumors co-expressed PR and AR (PR+/AR+) had a significantly better PFS and OS compared with those whose tumors displayed discordant (PR+/AR- or PR-/AR+) or absent (PR-/AR-) protein expression. This is also visualized in Figure 15. The data remained stable after adjustment for stage, histological grade, age at diagnosis, *BRCA1* and *BRCA2* mutation status, and histopathological subtype. ER α and ER β were not included in the multivariable analyses since their expression did not correlate with survival.

Endpoint	Variable	n (events)	HR	95% CI		р
5-year PFS	PR+/AR+ vs. PR- and/or AR-	101 (69)	0.32	0.13	0.79	0.014
5-year OS	PR+/AR+ vs. PR- and/or AR-	101 (64)	0.24	0.080	0.70	0.009

Table 6. A multivariable Cox regression analysis of 5-year PFS and OS adjusted for stage, grade, age at diagnosis, *BRCA1* and *BRCA2* mutation status, and histology.



Figure 15. Overall survival curves outlined using the Kaplan-Meier method for positive vs. negative staining for the respective receptors analyzed in study IV. IHC stainings are displayed under each plot, with positive IHC receptor staining to the left and negative receptor staining to the right. p-values are calculated using the Log Rank test.

Since treatment data were missing for 21% of the patients, the impact of chemotherapy on the results was difficult to evaluate. Platinum containing chemotherapy vs. no chemotherapy was therefore included in a separate multivariable analysis (stability analysis) and was found to only slightly dilute the independent effect of co-expression of PR and AR (and, as expected from the decreased sample size, weakened the evidence of an effect). We also assessed the effect of co-expression of PR and AR in the serous and endometrioid tumor subsets separately, due to the great imbalance of histologies in the study. These analyses too showed that the favorable prognosis associated with PR+/AR+ status remained within each subset, and thus we felt assured that we could report the analyses in this study using the whole cohort (*i.e.* adjusted for histopathological subtype instead of separated into serous and endometrioid tumors) and withut including the variable chemotherapy.

In addition to the positive prognostic effect seen in women whose tumors coexpressed PR and AR, we also assessed the additional effect of co-expression, *i.e.* whether the effect of co-expression was greater than the combined positive effects expected from the independent effects of the tumor being PR+ and AR+. This so called interaction analysis revealed an evident additional effect of PR/AR coexpression which remained even in a multivariable analysis adjusted for the previously mentioned clinical factors (PFS, p for interaction=0.004 and OS, p for interaction=0.016) and is outlined in Figure 16.



Figure 16. A graphical view of the independent effects on overall survival of PR and AR in relation to absent receptor expression (PR-/AR-). The *interaction effect* of co-expression of PR and AR (PR+/AR+) is visible as PR has an effect only within the AR+ tumors (and vice-versa for AR). The graph is based on a multivariable analysis adjusted for stage, grade, age at diagnosis, *BRCA1* and *BRCA2* mutation status, and histology. PR-/AR- is used as reference (HR 1.0).

To further explore the prognostic relevance of hormone receptor expression, we analyzed the mRNA levels of the genes ESR1, ESR2, PGR, and AR, encoding $ER\alpha$, $ER\beta$, PR, and AR respectively, using the dataset originally used to describe the molecular subtypes of ovarian cancer and outlined in study III [58]. The mRNA levels of the respective genes were assessed in relation to the different subtypes, i.e. C1/mesenchymal, C2/immunoreactive, C3/borderline and LGSOC, C4/differentiated, C5/proliferative, and C6/low-grade endometrioid. This revealed higher median mRNA levels of PGR in the C3/borderline and C6/endometrioid subtypes, in line with the high frequency of PR protein expression reported in borderline tumors compared with malignant tumors and in endometrioid tumors compared with serous tumors [132, 240]. Likewise, the higher median mRNA levels of ESR1 observed in the C2/immunoreactive, C4/differentiated, and C6/endometrioid subtypes seem logical. The C2 and C4 subtypes consist of serous malignant tumors associated with the best prognosis of the aggressive C1, C2, C4, and C5 signatures, in line with the notion of higher ERa protein expression in tumors with less malignant potential and a previous report showing that ERa expression was prognostically favorable in serous and endometrioid malignant tumors [172, 240]. Slightly higher median mRNA levels of ESR2 were also observed in the C3/borderline and C6/endometrioid subtypes, which can probably be explained in the same way as the association between these subtypes and PGR. In a review article from 2007 it was also noted that ER^β protein expression might be protective against malignant transformation, which would be in line with our finding [299]. The AR mRNA levels were similar across the different subtypes.

We assessed the potential association between the mRNA levels and survival. The median mRNA levels for the respective genes were used as cut-offs, allowing for comparisons of low vs. high expression (i.e. below compared with equal or higher levels) and thus resembling the negative vs. positive protein expression comparisons previously described. Using the whole dataset, no associations were seen between the respective genes and prognosis, or for dual high PGR and high AR levels compared with the other possible outcomes. When assessed in the different subtypes, a weak tendency towards an association between high PGR levels and 3-year OS in the C2/immunoreactive subtype and between low PGR levels and 3-year OS in the C5/proliferative subtype were observed. The most apparent association, though, was revealed for ESR1, where evidence of a weak association between high ESR1 levels and 3-year PFS and 3-year OS were observed in the C5/proliferative subtype (PFS, HR 0.45 [95% CI 0.19-1.0], p=0.058; OS, HR 0.19 [0.041-0.89], p=0.035). This contrasts to the lack of impact of ERa protein expression on survival in our study cohort, and may reflect the fact that two different cohorts were used in this study, and/or that regulation of hormone receptor expression is more complex and our study approach too simple to truly capture this. Both these potential explanations are further supported by the fact that weak evidence of an effect on survival (3-year PFS) of dual high PGR

and *AR* levels was only observed in the C2/immunoreactive subtype (PFS, HR 0.43 [0.17-1.0], p=0.063), *i.e.* the very strong finding on the protein level was not readily captured on the mRNA level. On the other hand, differences in mRNA levels between the molecular subtypes were exactly what we hypothesized and indeed variability was seen. As previously noted, the C2/immunoreactive subtype is the serous subtype associated with the best survival, supporting the observation of a weak association of high *PGR/AR* levels in this particular subtype [54, 58].

Ovarian cancers harboring BRCA1 mutations most commonly develop as HGSOC. Such tumors are expected to have a lower expression of hormone receptors, in line with BRCA1 mutated breast cancers often being hormone receptor negative [304]. We could, however, not reveal any association between (lack of) hormone receptor expression and BRCA1 or BRCA2 mutations. This observation supports similar findings in a previous study that also assessed the expression of ER α , ER β , PR, and AR in a matched cohort of 22 ovarian cancers with BRCA1 mutations and in 22 sporadic controls, revealing no differences in hormone receptor expression between the two groups [305]. A possible explanation for hormone receptor expression being prognostically favorable lies in differences in proliferation rate, as proposed in study III (associations between borderline ovarian tumors and the luminal A breast cancer subtype) and supported by the differences in receptor expression frequency in benign, borderline, and malignant ovarian tumors previously discussed here [171, 297]. This hypothesis is contradicted by the lack of differences in hormone receptor expression in BRCA1 mutated vs. BRCA1 and BRCA2 wildtype ovarian tumors in e.g. our study. The latter observation may in fact imply that the hormone receptor status is prognostically far less important than the HRD in *BRCA1* mutated tumors, with HRD also sensitizing these tumors to cytotoxic agents, [306]. Besides, a comparison of hormone receptor expression in BRCA2 mutated and wildtype tumors may potentially be more clarifying, supported by BRCA2 mutated breast cancers showing a more variable and often positive hormone receptor expression than *BRCA1* mutated breast cancers [304].

Our finding of dual PR/AR positivity as a prognostically favorable factor requires validation, but is supported by the evidence of an effect in the interaction analysis. The biological background for this result also needs clarification, *e.g.* in relation to the cellular benefit from receptor co-expression and the limited effect of endocrine treatment in ovarian cancer [175, 176, 178, 184, 186, 188, 307]. Explanations for the lack of response to endocrine treatment may include treatment of different histopathological subtypes, limited numbers and heavily pre-treated patients, and lack of stratification for hormone receptor expression status. Likewise, AR expression has been reported to decrease after chemotherapy treatment, suggesting that adjuvant treatment may be more efficient [308]. Another explanation is that the regulation of hormone signaling is somewhat different in ovarian compared with breast cancer, supported by the very weak relationship between hormone receptor expression on the protein and mRNA levels seen in this study, and

contrasting to the strong predictive value of hormone receptor expression in relation to endocrine treatment observed in breast cancer [309].

Functional interactions between PR and AR are insufficiently described, although ER α may constitute an important link. Together with its ligands ER α regulates the expression of PR, and androstenedione constitutes a link between progesterone and the estrogen precursor testosterone, as outlined in Figure 17. Considering that estrogens also have a direct genotoxic effect, *i.e.* a non-receptor mediated effect, this may suggest a plausible explanation for the general lack of anti-estrogen response, but the slightly better effect of aromatase inhibitors, which prevent the conversion of androgen to estrogens rather than blocking the ERs, that has been reported in ovarian cancer [182, 184, 310].



Figure 17. Overview of the relationship between progesterone, androgens, and estrogens as well as their receptors.

Recently, work by Jason Carroll's group was published in Nature, reporting novel functional interactions between PR and ERa, where progesterone was revealed to modulate the chromatin binding and transcriptional effects of ER α in breast cancer cells [241]. This is in line with the low-proliferative status of breast cancers coexpressing ERa and PR. Loss of PR could potentially cause, rather than be an effect of, altered ERa activity. This takes us back to the potential interactions between PR, AR, and, possibly, ERa. Several studies, including ours and as discussed previously in this text, have reported prognostic effects of hormone receptor expression in ovarian cancer. Although the results are sometimes contradictory, what remains is that the receptor function probably is of greater importance than the receptor expression, and may hold the key to whether hormone receptors actually do affect ovarian cancer survival and, if so, in which subgroup of tumors endocrine treatment may have a role. Our study did not identify associations between the mRNA and protein levels of hormone receptors, but the receptor expression in the different molecular subtypes varied, and there seems to be an additional effect of co-expression of PR and AR. Until the functional questions are resolved, future studies should preferably take histologic as well as molecular subtypes into consideration when assessing the role of hormone receptors in ovarian cancer in order to reveal true relationships.



Conclusions and Future Perspectives

Studies I-II

These studies demonstrate:

- Differences in gene expression profiles between Lynch syndromeassociated and sporadic ovarian cancers with deregulation of genes related to cell growth, proliferation, and apoptosis.
- No differences in expression levels of p-mTOR, PTEN, or EGFR in Lynch syndrome-associated and sporadic ovarian cancer.
- Separate clustering of Lynch syndrome-associated and sporadic serous and endometrioid ovarian cancers.
- Involvement of several chromatin modifiers, which may represent potential therapeutic targets, in clear cell ovarian cancers identified through targeted deep sequencing.

Studies I and II are explorative and identify areas for further investigation rather than provide firm conclusions. As for similarities and differences between Lynch syndrome-associated and sporadic ovarian cancer investigated in study I, we revealed involvement of proliferation and cell growth genes, though other markers for targeted therapies would also be relevant to investigate. Furthermore, the distinct clustering of serous and endometrioid ovarian cancers in hereditary and sporadic clusters was striking compared with the clear cell cancers that were seemingly unaffected by the hereditary influence. Since both endometrioid and clear cell cancers are overrepresented in ovarian cancers linked to Lynch syndrome, the differences in gene expression profiles between these histopathologic subtypes warrant further investigations.

An area of great interest is the similarities (or differences) between Lynch syndrome-associated cancers of different histologies and of different organs of onset. Comparison of, *e.g.*, the gene expression profiles as well as the mutation spectra in colorectal, endometrial, and ovarian cancers would potentially reveal pertinent information regarding the tumor dependence upon the origin of detection and/or the hereditary influence. Such an approach would provide a more unbiased estimate of potential targets relevant for future clinical trials. Furthermore, detailed studies of metachronous tumors in *MMR* mutation carriers may be useful to

predict why some individuals develop colorectal and endometrial cancer, and some colorectal and ovarian cancer (apart from the relevance of the specific *MMR* gene mutations that is) and how they are best managed. Definition of key carcinogenic steps may contribute to refined risk estimates and surveillance strategies. Furthermore, the ability to stratify mutation carriers according to risk of cancer development would potentially be of interest for preventive interventions.

Study II indicates that the seemingly homogenous OCCCs indeed show extensive heterogeneity, although they share features such as altered chromatin remodeling. The finding of frequent mutations in KMT2C/MLL3 warrants validation, as does the involvement of other genes involved in remodeling of chromatin. Small molecules targeting chromatin modifiers are currently under evaluation in OCCCs, but a larger clear cell cohort is needed to truly assess the utility thereof. Exome sequencing would also be of interest to assess key targets outside of the preconceived genes. Gene expression profiling using a cancer directed platform instead of whole-genome expression profiling may also be clarifying, although less comprehensive. Ongoing preclinical studies of therapeutics directed against ARID1A and related proteins are promising. It would however also be interesting to assess the utility of TOP2A inhibitors, since such therapeutic agents already are available, as well as evaluating PI3K inhibitors in ARID1A mutated vs. wildtype OCCCs. The heterogeneity revealed in OCCCs warrants thorough stratification based on e.g. mutation spectrum, but other inter-tumor discriminators also need to be investigated.

Endometriosis is associated with endometrioid ovarian cancer and OCCC, and is thus relevant for studies of sporadic as well as Lynch syndrome-associated cancers. To date, we are probably not aware of the true endometriosis prevalence in relation to ovarian cancer development, since a cancer diagnosis, logically, is more important for clinical decision-making. Thus the first step would be to thoroughly investigate ovarian cancer tissue for signs of endometriosis. Thereafter, differences between endometriosis-related and endometriosis-unrelated cancers would be assessable. If such differences are present, they may potentially be of clinical relevance if they indicate different key driver changes. Such a study would also preferably assess the relation between anatomical endometriosis location and ovarian cancer development, including the histopathologic differentiation, as well as involvement of inflammation and immune response genes.

Studies III-IV

These studies demonstrate:

- Potential heterogeneity within the borderline ovarian tumors.
- Common alterations in the molecular subtypes of serous ovarian cancer and breast cancer beyond those previously described for high-grade serous ovarian cancer and basal-like breast cancer.
- Biological similarities between the serous borderline ovarian tumors and the normal-like and luminal A breast cancer subtypes, such as *e.g.* hormone dependency.
- A prognostic effect of co-expression of PR and AR was revealed for serous and endometrioid ovarian cancers.
- The prognostic benefit of PR/AR co-expression was greater than the combined effect caused by solitary expression of the individual receptors.
- No clear relationship between protein receptor expression and corresponding mRNA levels in an independent cohort, though the mRNA levels of the receptors varied between the molecular subtypes of ovarian cancer.

Studies III and IV were explorative and limited in size. As for similarities and differences between malignant, borderline, and benign ovarian tumors investigated in study III, we identified involvement of cell cycle genes, which is in line with a high proliferation rate in malignant tumors. Larger cohorts would, however, be needed for further investigations and for detection of small changes. A study with high power would require thousands of patients. This is not feasible due to the relatively low incidence of ovarian cancer and ovarian borderline tumors. Proportional numbers of the different tumor types, though, would potentially make the calculations more reliable. Based on the results by Curry et al., who investigated 50 ovarian borderline tumors, approximately a hundred HGSOCs, LGSOCs, borderline, and benign tumors respectively would probably be needed in such a study. Exome sequencing of these tumors would be relevant to reveal information regarding carcinogenic transformation steps. Apart from requiring substantial resources such a project would also require widened collaborations to gather tumor material. It would, though, establish a solid platform for comparisons with the breast cancer subtypes. Genes of interest in both ovarian and breast cancer could then be sequenced and functional studies of e.g. genes involved in hormone signaling and in the MAPK/ERK pathway could be performed to investigate potential therapeutic targets. This would be relevant not least due to the need for refined therapeutic regimens for advanced and/or recurrent low-grade ovarian cancer.

An adjacent area of interest is liquid biopsies, which could be retrieved from *e.g.* ascites fluid. Investigation of ascites fluid at different time points during the course of disease may reveal information regarding acquired mutations and could potentially be relevant for prediction of disease progression and chemotherapy resistance. It could also be used for further stratification of patients, which may potentially be useful in future clinical trials. A liquid biopsy study should preferably aim at investigating one ovarian cancer subtype at a time to consider the tumor heterogeneity and to achieve sufficient power, but since this area is relatively new, a comprehensive investigation even of a limited number of well-characterized patients would be relevant.

The information in study IV on prognostic impact from PR/AR co-expression is promising, but needs further validation. Functional studies on the hormonal actions in ovarian cancer would be very interesting since they may reveal the true interactions between the receptors and the ligands and thus help predict whether and in which subgroup endocrine treatment would be feasible. Furthermore, insight into the non-receptor mediated, gene modulating effect of sex steroid hormones may be useful. Investigation of the hormonal interactions and functions between *e.g.* the fallopian tube and the ovary would be relevant to assess the potential hormonal dependence, and differences therein, in HGSOC and LGSOC.

Acknowledgements

"We all need somebody to lean on"

To do research and to write a thesis is no one-woman show. I would like to express my sincere gratitude to everyone who has helped me during these years.

In particular, I would like to thank:

Mef Nilbert, my main supervisor, for introducing me to the research world. Your never failing enthusiasm and energy is contagious. I admire the way you can handle literally everything at once and still stay focused. You are always up-to-date, whether it regards clinical work, science, or building houses. You widen my horizon. It has been a true privilege to work with you.

Susanne Malander, my co-supervisor, for introducing me to the fascinating world of ovarian cancer research. It is thanks to you that this thesis has been written. Thank you, for always willingly sharing your vast knowledge about gynecologic oncology regardless of the time of the day, for constant encouragement, wonderful companionship at conferences, and for helpful cooking advises on the way.

Ingrid Hedenfalk, my co-supervisor, for introducing me to the pre-clinical world of science and especially for welcoming me in your research group. Your capacity to constantly absorb new information and explain it in a few concise sentences is admirable. Thank you for constant lingual support and for introducing me to the great American shopping malls, but foremost for always reminding me that context matters.

Nicolai Skovbjerg Arildsen, my dear colleague and biological backbone. Thank you for patiently explaining laboratory methods, bioinformatical difficulties, and Danish habits. For always keeping an open mind, and, above all, standing to work under constant pressure of time with recurrent last-minute changes.

Patrick Joost, colleague, friend, and supporter who has shared the adventure of PhD studies with me. Thank you for numerous chats and simultaneous break downs over Region Skåne and research, but foremost talks about travels, life, and German humor. Thank you for being my constant graphical support. You win our PhD race with one week, and I will definitely be there to congratulate you.

Ana Carneiro and Laura Martin de la Fuente, colleagues, friends, and research partners. Working with you is worthwhile, fun, and inspiring. *Obrigada/Gracias*.

Mev Dominguez-Valentin and Katarina Bartuma for discussions and help during our common projects.

The PhD students at the Department of Oncology and Pathology, for great discussions, laughs, and interesting journal clubs and education clubs.

Anna Ebbesson, Eva Rambech, and Mats Jönsson for effortless guidance in the lab and for always sharing your expertise.

Linda Werner Hartman, for impressive statistical support and for patiently explaining the intriguing statistical approaches over and over again.

Göran Jönsson, for kindly sharing your knowledge about gene expression profiling, and the ability to condense my extensive word use into brief sentences.

Anna Måsbäck and Sofia Westbom-Fremer, Department of Clinical Pathology, Lund, for great collaboration in research and clinical work, and for always reminding of the importance of "fika".

Päivi Kannisto, Christer Borgfeldt, and Mats Jernertz, Department of Gynecology and Obstetrics, Lund, for ovarian cancer research collaboration and work with the Skåne University Hospital ovarian tumor biobank.

Susanne André and Björn Frostner, for excellent administrative support.

Bo Baldetorp, Signe Borgquist, Lars Ekblad, and Ingrid Wilson, previous and present Heads of the Department of Oncology and Pathology and at Medicon Village, for creating a welcoming research atmosphere.

Carsten Rose, Sara Kinhult, Mona Ridderheim, and Nils Wilking, previous and present Heads of the Skåne Oncology Clinic, for giving me the opportunity to combine research and clinical work.

Maria Bjurberg, my clinical supervisor, without whom I would be totally lost. I admire you sharp intellect, your vast knowledge, and your ability to always stay calm. You are a great inspiration and have made me improve as a clinician.

My colleagues at the Skåne Oncology Clinic, foremost the gynecologic oncology team, for creating a great work place. I look forward to work with you all again soon.

Helena, Òlöf, and Emelie in "the barbeque committee" at the Skåne Oncology Clinic, for chats about work and life, and for enjoying good food.

Björn Ohlsson, Blekingesjukhuset Karlskrona, for being my colleague, friend, mentor, and role model. If I had just a tithe of your energy I could do anything.

Finally, **my family;** my dad **Clas**, my mum **Eva**, **Görgen**, my sister **Anna** and my brother **Pelle** and your families, for always believing in me, and reminding me of the things that are important in life – "*You are the reason why I smile*".

References

- Ferlay J, Soerjomataram I, Ervik M, Dikshit R, Eser S, Mathers C, Rebelo M, Parkin DM, Forman D, Bray F: GLOBOCAN 2012 v.1.0, Cancer Incidence and Mortality Worldwide: IARC CancerBase No.11 [Internet]. Lyon, France: International Agency for Research on Cancer; 2013; 2012. http://globocan.iarc.fr
- 2. Cancer incidence in Sweden 2013, www.socialstyrelsen.se
- 3. Howlander N, Noone A, Krapcho M, Garshell J, Miller D, Altekrused S, Kosary C, Yu M, Ruhl J, Tatalovich Z *et al*: SEER Cancer Statistics Review, 1975-2011. 2014. http://seer.cancer.gov/csr/1975_2011/
- 4. Reade CJ, Riva JJ, Busse JW, Goldsmith CH, Elit L: Risks and benefits of screening asymptomatic women for ovarian cancer: a systematic review and meta-analysis. *Gynecol Oncol* 2013, 130(3):674-681.
- 5. Pinsky PF, Zhu C, Skates SJ, Black A, Partridge E, Buys SS, Berg CD: Potential effect of the risk of ovarian cancer algorithm (ROCA) on the mortality outcome of the Prostate, Lung, Colorectal and Ovarian (PLCO) trial. *Int J Cancer* 2013, 132(9):2127-2133.
- Buys SS, Partridge E, Black A, Johnson CC, Lamerato L, Isaacs C, Reding DJ, Greenlee RT, Yokochi LA, Kessel B *et al*: Effect of screening on ovarian cancer mortality: the Prostate, Lung, Colorectal and Ovarian (PLCO) Cancer Screening Randomized Controlled Trial. *JAMA* 2011, 305(22):2295-2303.
- 7. Rosenthal AN: Ovarian cancer screening in the high-risk population--the UK Familial Ovarian Cancer Screening Study (UKFOCSS). *Int J Gynecol Cancer* 2012, 22 Suppl 1:S27-28.
- 8. Rosenthal AN, Fraser L, Manchanda R, Badman P, Philpott S, Mozersky J, Hadwin R, Cafferty FH, Benjamin E, Singh N *et al*: Results of annual screening in phase I of the United Kingdom familial ovarian cancer screening study highlight the need for strict adherence to screening schedule. *J Clin Oncol* 2013, 31(1):49-57.
- 9. Kurman RJ, Carcangiu ML, Herrington CS, Young RH: WHO Classification of Tumours of Female Reproductive Organs. Lyon: IARC Press; 2014.
- 10. Prat J: Ovarian carcinomas: five distinct diseases with different origins, genetic alterations, and clinicopathological features. *Virchows Arch* 2012, 460(3):237-249.
- 11. The Cancer Genome Atlas Research Network: Integrated genomic analyses of ovarian carcinoma. *Nature* 2011, 474(7353):609-615.

- 12. Kurman RJ, Shih Ie M: Pathogenesis of ovarian cancer: lessons from morphology and molecular biology and their clinical implications. *Int J Gynecol Pathol* 2008, 27(2):151-160.
- 13. Tavassoli FA, Devilee P: Pathology and Genetics of Tumours of the Breast and Female Genital Organs. Lyon: IARC Press; 2003.
- 14. Malpica A, Deavers MT, Lu K, Bodurka DC, Atkinson EN, Gershenson DM, Silva EG: Grading ovarian serous carcinoma using a two-tier system. *Am J Surg Pathol* 2004, 28(4):496-504.
- 15. Vang R, Shih Ie M, Kurman RJ: Ovarian low-grade and high-grade serous carcinoma: pathogenesis, clinicopathologic and molecular biologic features, and diagnostic problems. *Advances in anatomic pathology* 2009, 16(5):267-282.
- 16. Gershenson DM, Sun CC, Lu KH, Coleman RL, Sood AK, Malpica A, Deavers MT, Silva EG, Bodurka DC: Clinical behavior of stage II-IV low-grade serous carcinoma of the ovary. *Obstet Gynecol* 2006, 108(2):361-368.
- 17. Bowtell DD, Bohm S, Ahmed AA, Aspuria PJ, Bast RC, Jr., Beral V, Berek JS, Birrer MJ, Blagden S, Bookman MA *et al*: Rethinking ovarian cancer II: reducing mortality from high-grade serous ovarian cancer. *Nat Rev Cancer* 2015, 15(11):668-679.
- Wiegand KC, Shah SP, Al-Agha OM, Zhao Y, Tse K, Zeng T, Senz J, McConechy MK, Anglesio MS, Kalloger SE *et al*: ARID1A mutations in endometriosis-associated ovarian carcinomas. *N Engl J Med* 2010, 363(16):1532-1543.
- 19. Wiegand KC, Hennessy BT, Leung S, Wang Y, Ju Z, McGahren M, Kalloger SE, Finlayson S, Stemke-Hale K, Lu Y *et al*: A functional proteogenomic analysis of endometrioid and clear cell carcinomas using reverse phase protein array and mutation analysis: protein expression is histotype-specific and loss of ARID1A/BAF250a is associated with AKT phosphorylation. *BMC Cancer* 2014, 14:120.
- 20. Zaino RJ, Kurman RJ, Diana KL, Morrow CP: The utility of the revised International Federation of Gynecology and Obstetrics histologic grading of endometrial adenocarcinoma using a defined nuclear grading system. A Gynecologic Oncology Group study. *Cancer* 1995, 75(1):81-86.
- 21. Sugiyama T, Kamura T, Kigawa J, Terakawa N, Kikuchi Y, Kita T, Suzuki M, Sato I, Taguchi K: Clinical characteristics of clear cell carcinoma of the ovary: a distinct histologic type with poor prognosis and resistance to platinum-based chemotherapy. *Cancer* 2000, 88(11):2584-2589.
- 22. Ogawa S, Kaku T, Amada S, Kobayashi H, Hirakawa T, Ariyoshi K, Kamura T, Nakano H: Ovarian endometriosis associated with ovarian carcinoma: a clinicopathological and immunohistochemical study. *Gynecol Oncol* 2000, 77(2):298-304.
- 23. Jones S, Wang TL, Shih Ie M, Mao TL, Nakayama K, Roden R, Glas R, Slamon D, Diaz LA, Jr., Vogelstein B *et al*: Frequent mutations of chromatin remodeling gene ARID1A in ovarian clear cell carcinoma. *Science* 2010, 330(6001):228-231.

- 24. Yamashita Y, Nagasaka T, Naiki-Ito A, Sato S, Suzuki S, Toyokuni S, Ito M, Takahashi S: Napsin A is a specific marker for ovarian clear cell adenocarcinoma. *Mod Pathol* 2015, 28(1):111-117.
- 25. Kato N, Sasou S, Motoyama T: Expression of hepatocyte nuclear factor-1beta (HNF-1beta) in clear cell tumors and endometriosis of the ovary. *Mod Pathol* 2006, 19(1):83-89.
- 26. Rauh-Hain JA, Winograd D, Growdon WB, Schorge JO, Goodman AK, Boruta DM, Berkowitz RS, Horowitz NS, Del Carmen MG: Prognostic determinants in patients with uterine and ovarian clear carcinoma. *Gynecol Oncol* 2012, 125(2):376-380.
- 27. Lee YY, Kim TJ, Kim MJ, Kim HJ, Song T, Kim MK, Choi CH, Lee JW, Bae DS, Kim BG: Prognosis of ovarian clear cell carcinoma compared to other histological subtypes: a meta-analysis. *Gynecol Oncol* 2011, 122(3):541-547.
- 28. del Carmen MG, Birrer M, Schorge JO: Clear cell carcinoma of the ovary: a review of the literature. *Gynecol Oncol* 2012, 126(3):481-490.
- 29. Longacre TA, McKenney JK, Tazelaar HD, Kempson RL, Hendrickson MR: Ovarian serous tumors of low malignant potential (borderline tumors): outcome-based study of 276 patients with long-term (> or =5-year) follow-up. *Am J Surg Pathol* 2005, 29(6):707-723.
- 30. Bell KA, Smith Sehdev AE, Kurman RJ: Refined diagnostic criteria for implants associated with ovarian atypical proliferative serous tumors (borderline) and micropapillary serous carcinomas. *Am J Surg Pathol* 2001, 25(4):419-432.
- 31. Fearon ER, Vogelstein B: A genetic model for colorectal tumorigenesis. *Cell* 1990, 61(5):759-767.
- 32. Shih Ie M, Kurman RJ: Ovarian tumorigenesis: a proposed model based on morphological and molecular genetic analysis. *Am J Pathol* 2004, 164(5):1511-1518.
- 33. Bell DA, Scully RE: Early de novo ovarian carcinoma. A study of fourteen cases. *Cancer* 1994, 73(7):1859-1864.
- Carlson JW, Miron A, Jarboe EA, Parast MM, Hirsch MS, Lee Y, Muto MG, Kindelberger D, Crum CP: Serous tubal intraepithelial carcinoma: its potential role in primary peritoneal serous carcinoma and serous cancer prevention. J Clin Oncol 2008, 26(25):4160-4165.
- Finch A, Shaw P, Rosen B, Murphy J, Narod SA, Colgan TJ: Clinical and pathologic findings of prophylactic salpingo-oophorectomies in 159 BRCA1 and BRCA2 carriers. *Gynecol Oncol* 2006, 100(1):58-64.
- 36. Kindelberger DW, Lee Y, Miron A, Hirsch MS, Feltmate C, Medeiros F, Callahan MJ, Garner EO, Gordon RW, Birch C *et al*: Intraepithelial carcinoma of the fimbria and pelvic serous carcinoma: Evidence for a causal relationship. *Am J Surg Pathol* 2007, 31(2):161-169.
- 37. Piek JM, van Diest PJ, Zweemer RP, Jansen JW, Poort-Keesom RJ, Menko FH, Gille JJ, Jongsma AP, Pals G, Kenemans P *et al*: Dysplastic changes in prophylactically removed Fallopian tubes of women predisposed to developing ovarian cancer. *J Pathol* 2001, 195(4):451-456.

- 38. Marquez RT, Baggerly KA, Patterson AP, Liu J, Broaddus R, Frumovitz M, Atkinson EN, Smith DI, Hartmann L, Fishman D *et al*: Patterns of gene expression in different histotypes of epithelial ovarian cancer correlate with those in normal fallopian tube, endometrium, and colon. *Clin Cancer Res* 2005, 11(17):6116-6126.
- 39. Dubeau L: The cell of origin of ovarian epithelial tumours. *Lancet Oncol* 2008, 9(12):1191-1197.
- 40. Kurman RJ, Shih Ie M: The origin and pathogenesis of epithelial ovarian cancer: a proposed unifying theory. *Am J Surg Pathol* 2010, 34(3):433-443.
- 41. Perou CM, Sorlie T, Eisen MB, van de Rijn M, Jeffrey SS, Rees CA, Pollack JR, Ross DT, Johnsen H, Akslen LA *et al*: Molecular portraits of human breast tumours. *Nature* 2000, 406(6797):747-752.
- 42. Sjodahl G, Lauss M, Lovgren K, Chebil G, Gudjonsson S, Veerla S, Patschan O, Aine M, Ferno M, Ringner M *et al*: A molecular taxonomy for urothelial carcinoma. *Clin Cancer Res* 2012, 18(12):3377-3386.
- 43. Jonsson G, Busch C, Knappskog S, Geisler J, Miletic H, Ringner M, Lillehaug JR, Borg A, Lonning PE: Gene expression profiling-based identification of molecular subtypes in stage IV melanomas with different clinical outcome. *Clin Cancer Res* 2010, 16(13):3356-3367.
- 44. The Cancer Genome Atlas Research Network: Comprehensive molecular portraits of human breast tumours. *Nature* 2012, 490(7418):61-70.
- 45. The Cancer Genome Atlas Research Network, Kandoth C, Schultz N, Cherniack AD, Akbani R, Liu Y, Shen H, Robertson AG, Pashtan I, Shen R *et al*: Integrated genomic characterization of endometrial carcinoma. *Nature* 2013, 497(7447):67-73.
- 46. The Cancer Genome Atlas Research Network: Comprehensive molecular characterization of clear cell renal cell carcinoma. *Nature* 2013, 499(7456):43-49.
- 47. Schwartz DR, Kardia SL, Shedden KA, Kuick R, Michailidis G, Taylor JM, Misek DE, Wu R, Zhai Y, Darrah DM *et al*: Gene expression in ovarian cancer reflects both morphology and biological behavior, distinguishing clear cell from other poor-prognosis ovarian carcinomas. *Cancer Res* 2002, 62(16):4722-4729.
- 48. Zorn KK, Bonome T, Gangi L, Chandramouli GV, Awtrey CS, Gardner GJ, Barrett JC, Boyd J, Birrer MJ: Gene expression profiles of serous, endometrioid, and clear cell subtypes of ovarian and endometrial cancer. *Clin Cancer Res* 2005, 11(18):6422-6430.
- 49. Gilks CB, Vanderhyden BC, Zhu S, van de Rijn M, Longacre TA: Distinction between serous tumors of low malignant potential and serous carcinomas based on global mRNA expression profiling. *Gynecol Oncol* 2005, 96(3):684-694.
- 50. Bonome T, Lee JY, Park DC, Radonovich M, Pise-Masison C, Brady J, Gardner GJ, Hao K, Wong WH, Barrett JC *et al*: Expression profiling of serous low malignant potential, low-grade, and high-grade tumors of the ovary. *Cancer Res* 2005, 65(22):10602-10612.
- 90

- Meinhold-Heerlein I, Bauerschlag D, Hilpert F, Dimitrov P, Sapinoso LM, Orlowska-Volk M, Bauknecht T, Park TW, Jonat W, Jacobsen A *et al*: Molecular and prognostic distinction between serous ovarian carcinomas of varying grade and malignant potential. *Oncogene* 2005, 24(6):1053-1065.
- 52. Jochumsen KM, Tan Q, Hogdall EV, Hogdall C, Kjaer SK, Blaakaer J, Kruse TA, Mogensen O: Gene expression profiles as prognostic markers in women with ovarian cancer. *Int J Gynecol Cancer* 2009, 19(7):1205-1213.
- 53. Hartmann LC, Lu KH, Linette GP, Cliby WA, Kalli KR, Gershenson D, Bast RC, Stec J, Iartchouk N, Smith DI *et al*: Gene expression profiles predict early relapse in ovarian cancer after platinum-paclitaxel chemotherapy. *Clin Cancer Res* 2005, 11(6):2149-2155.
- 54. Konecny GE, Wang C, Hamidi H, Winterhoff B, Kalli KR, Dering J, Ginther C, Chen HW, Dowdy S, Cliby W *et al*: Prognostic and therapeutic relevance of molecular subtypes in high-grade serous ovarian cancer. *J Natl Cancer Inst* 2014, 106(10).
- 55. Sabatier R, Finetti P, Cervera N, Birnbaum D, Bertucci F: Gene expression profiling and prediction of clinical outcome in ovarian cancer. *Crit Rev Oncol Hematol* 2009, 72(2):98-109.
- 56. Marchini S, Mariani P, Chiorino G, Marrazzo E, Bonomi R, Fruscio R, Clivio L, Garbi A, Torri V, Cinquini M *et al*: Analysis of gene expression in early-stage ovarian cancer. *Clin Cancer Res* 2008, 14(23):7850-7860.
- 57. Jazaeri AA, Awtrey CS, Chandramouli GV, Chuang YE, Khan J, Sotiriou C, Aprelikova O, Yee CJ, Zorn KK, Birrer MJ *et al*: Gene expression profiles associated with response to chemotherapy in epithelial ovarian cancers. *Clin Cancer Res* 2005, 11(17):6300-6310.
- 58. Tothill RW, Tinker AV, George J, Brown R, Fox SB, Lade S, Johnson DS, Trivett MK, Etemadmoghadam D, Locandro B *et al*: Novel molecular subtypes of serous and endometrioid ovarian cancer linked to clinical outcome. *Clin Cancer Res* 2008, 14(16):5198-5208.
- 59. Tan TZ, Miow QH, Huang RY, Wong MK, Ye J, Lau JA, Wu MC, Bin Abdul Hadi LH, Soong R, Choolani M *et al*: Functional genomics identifies five distinct molecular subtypes with clinical relevance and pathways for growth control in epithelial ovarian cancer. *EMBO molecular medicine* 2013, 5(7):983-998.
- 60. Verhaak RG, Tamayo P, Yang JY, Hubbard D, Zhang H, Creighton CJ, Fereday S, Lawrence M, Carter SL, Mermel CH *et al*: Prognostically relevant gene signatures of high-grade serous ovarian carcinoma. *J Clin Invest* 2013, 123(1):517-525.
- 61. Yoshihara K, Tajima A, Yahata T, Kodama S, Fujiwara H, Suzuki M, Onishi Y, Hatae M, Sueyoshi K, Fujiwara H *et al*: Gene expression profile for predicting survival in advanced-stage serous ovarian cancer across two independent datasets. *PLoS One* 2010, 5(3):e9615.
- 62. Pharoah PD, Ponder BA: The genetics of ovarian cancer. *Best Pract Res Clin Obstet Gynaecol* 2002, 16(4):449-468.

- 63. Pal T, Permuth-Wey J, Betts JA, Krischer JP, Fiorica J, Arango H, LaPolla J, Hoffman M, Martino MA, Wakeley K *et al*: BRCA1 and BRCA2 mutations account for a large proportion of ovarian carcinoma cases. *Cancer* 2005, 104(12):2807-2816.
- 64. Malander S, Ridderheim M, Masback A, Loman N, Kristoffersson U, Olsson H, Nilbert M, Borg A: One in 10 ovarian cancer patients carry germ line BRCA1 or BRCA2 mutations: results of a prospective study in Southern Sweden. *Eur J Cancer* 2004, 40(3):422-428.
- 65. Malander S, Rambech E, Kristoffersson U, Halvarsson B, Ridderheim M, Borg A, Nilbert M: The contribution of the hereditary nonpolyposis colorectal cancer syndrome to the development of ovarian cancer. *Gynecol Oncol* 2006, 101(2):238-243.
- 66. Nakamura K, Banno K, Yanokura M, Iida M, Adachi M, Masuda K, Ueki A, Kobayashi Y, Nomura H, Hirasawa A *et al*: Features of ovarian cancer in Lynch syndrome (Review). *Mol Clin Oncol* 2014, 2(6):909-916.
- 67. Toss A, Tomasello C, Razzaboni E, Contu G, Grandi G, Cagnacci A, Schilder RJ, Cortesi L: Hereditary ovarian cancer: not only BRCA 1 and 2 genes. *BioMed Res Int* 2015, 2015:341723.
- 68. Loveday C, Turnbull C, Ramsay E, Hughes D, Ruark E, Frankum JR, Bowden G, Kalmyrzaev B, Warren-Perry M, Snape K *et al*: Germline mutations in RAD51D confer susceptibility to ovarian cancer. *Nat Genet* 2011, 43(9):879-882.
- 69. Ramus SJ, Kartsonaki C, Gayther SA, Pharoah PD, Sinilnikova OM, Beesley J, Chen X, McGuffog L, Healey S, Couch FJ *et al*: Genetic variation at 9p22.2 and ovarian cancer risk for BRCA1 and BRCA2 mutation carriers. *J Natl Cancer Inst* 2011, 103(2):105-116.
- Bolton KL, Ganda C, Berchuck A, Pharaoh PD, Gayther SA: Role of common genetic variants in ovarian cancer susceptibility and outcome: progress to date from the Ovarian Cancer Association Consortium (OCAC). *Journal Intern Med* 2012, 271(4):366-378.
- 71. Kuchenbaecker KB, Ramus SJ, Tyrer J, Lee A, Shen HC, Beesley J, Lawrenson K, McGuffog L, Healey S, Lee JM *et al*: Identification of six new susceptibility loci for invasive epithelial ovarian cancer. *Nat Genet* 2015, 47(2):164-171.
- 72. Risch HA, McLaughlin JR, Cole DE, Rosen B, Bradley L, Kwan E, Jack E, Vesprini DJ, Kuperstein G, Abrahamson JL *et al*: Prevalence and penetrance of germline BRCA1 and BRCA2 mutations in a population series of 649 women with ovarian cancer. *Am J Hum Genet* 2001, 68(3):700-710.
- 73. Prat J, Ribe A, Gallardo A: Hereditary ovarian cancer. *Hum Pathol* 2005, 36(8):861-870.
- 74. Hall JM, Lee MK, Newman B, Morrow JE, Anderson LA, Huey B, King MC: Linkage of early-onset familial breast cancer to chromosome 17q21. *Science* 1990, 250(4988):1684-1689.
- 92

- 75. Miki Y, Swensen J, Shattuck-Eidens D, Futreal PA, Harshman K, Tavtigian S, Liu Q, Cochran C, Bennett LM, Ding W *et al*: A strong candidate for the breast and ovarian cancer susceptibility gene BRCA1. *Science* 1994, 266(5182):66-71.
- 76. Wooster R, Neuhausen SL, Mangion J, Quirk Y, Ford D, Collins N, Nguyen K, Seal S, Tran T, Averill D *et al*: Localization of a breast cancer susceptibility gene, BRCA2, to chromosome 13q12-13. *Science* 1994, 265(5181):2088-2090.
- 77. Antoniou A, Pharoah PD, Narod S, Risch HA, Eyfjord JE, Hopper JL, Loman N, Olsson H, Johannsson O, Borg A *et al*: Average risks of breast and ovarian cancer associated with BRCA1 or BRCA2 mutations detected in case Series unselected for family history: a combined analysis of 22 studies. *Am J Hum Genet* 2003, 72(5):1117-1130.
- 78. Breast Cancer Linkage Consortium: Cancer risks in BRCA2 mutation carriers. *J Natl Cancer Inst* 1999, 91(15):1310-1316.
- 79. Mateo J, Carreira S, Sandhu S, Miranda S, Mossop H, Perez-Lopez R, Nava Rodrigues D, Robinson D, Omlin A, Tunariu N *et al*: DNA-Repair Defects and Olaparib in Metastatic Prostate Cancer. *N Engl J Med* 2015, 373(18):1697-1708.
- 80. Alsop K, Fereday S, Meldrum C, deFazio A, Emmanuel C, George J, Dobrovic A, Birrer MJ, Webb PM, Stewart C *et al*: BRCA mutation frequency and patterns of treatment response in BRCA mutation-positive women with ovarian cancer: a report from the Australian Ovarian Cancer Study Group. *J Clin Oncol* 2012, 30(21):2654-2663.
- Neuhausen S, Gilewski T, Norton L, Tran T, McGuire P, Swensen J, Hampel H, Borgen P, Brown K, Skolnick M *et al*: Recurrent BRCA2 6174delT mutations in Ashkenazi Jewish women affected by breast cancer. *Nat Genet* 1996, 13(1):126-128.
- 82. Hennessy BT, Timms KM, Carey MS, Gutin A, Meyer LA, Flake DD, 2nd, Abkevich V, Potter J, Pruss D, Glenn P *et al*: Somatic mutations in BRCA1 and BRCA2 could expand the number of patients that benefit from poly (ADP ribose) polymerase inhibitors in ovarian cancer. *J Clin Oncol* 2010, 28(22):3570-3576.
- 83. Lynch HT, Snyder CL, Shaw TG, Heinen CD, Hitchins MP: Milestones of Lynch syndrome: 1895-2015. *Nat Rev Cancer* 2015, 15(3):181-194.
- 84. Lynch HT, Krush AJ: Cancer family "G" revisited: 1895-1970. *Cancer* 1971, 27(6):1505-1511.
- 85. Mecklin JP, Jarvinen HJ: Clinical features of colorectal carcinoma in cancer family syndrome. *Dis Colon Rectum* 1986, 29(3):160-164.
- 86. Bronner CE, Baker SM, Morrison PT, Warren G, Smith LG, Lescoe MK, Kane M, Earabino C, Lipford J, Lindblom A *et al*: Mutation in the DNA mismatch repair gene homologue hMLH1 is associated with hereditary non-polyposis colon cancer. *Nature* 1994, 368(6468):258-261.
- 87. Fishel R, Lescoe MK, Rao MR, Copeland NG, Jenkins NA, Garber J, Kane M, Kolodner R: The human mutator gene homolog MSH2 and its association with hereditary nonpolyposis colon cancer. *Cell* 1993, 75(5):1027-1038.

- Miyaki M, Konishi M, Tanaka K, Kikuchi-Yanoshita R, Muraoka M, Yasuno M, Igari T, Koike M, Chiba M, Mori T: Germline mutation of MSH6 as the cause of hereditary nonpolyposis colorectal cancer. *Nat Genet* 1997, 17(3):271-272.
- 89. Nicolaides NC, Papadopoulos N, Liu B, Wei YF, Carter KC, Ruben SM, Rosen CA, Haseltine WA, Fleischmann RD, Fraser CM *et al*: Mutations of two PMS homologues in hereditary nonpolyposis colon cancer. *Nature* 1994, 371(6492):75-80.
- 90. Richman S: Deficient mismatch repair: Read all about it (Review). *Int J Oncol* 2015, 47(4):1189-1202.
- 91. Sancar A, Reardon JT: Nucleotide excision repair in E. coli and man. *Adv Protein Chem* 2004, 69:43-71.
- 92. Boland CR, Koi M, Chang DK, Carethers JM: The biochemical basis of microsatellite instability and abnormal immunohistochemistry and clinical behavior in Lynch syndrome: from bench to bedside. *Fam Cancer* 2008, 7(1):41-52.
- 93. Shah SN, Hile SE, Eckert KA: Defective mismatch repair, microsatellite mutation bias, and variability in clinical cancer phenotypes. *Cancer Res* 2010, 70(2):431-435.
- 94. Vasen HF, Wijnen JT, Menko FH, Kleibeuker JH, Taal BG, Griffioen G, Nagengast FM, Meijers-Heijboer EH, Bertario L, Varesco L *et al*: Cancer risk in families with hereditary nonpolyposis colorectal cancer diagnosed by mutation analysis. *Gastroenterology* 1996, 110(4):1020-1027.
- 95. Watson P, Vasen HF, Mecklin JP, Bernstein I, Aarnio M, Jarvinen HJ, Myrhoj T, Sunde L, Wijnen JT, Lynch HT: The risk of extra-colonic, extra-endometrial cancer in the Lynch syndrome. *Int J Cancer* 2008, 123(2):444-449.
- 96. Lu KH, Dinh M, Kohlmann W, Watson P, Green J, Syngal S, Bandipalliam P, Chen LM, Allen B, Conrad P *et al*: Gynecologic cancer as a "sentinel cancer" for women with hereditary nonpolyposis colorectal cancer syndrome. *Obstet Gynecol* 2005, 105(3):569-574.
- 97. Peltomaki P, Vasen H: Mutations associated with HNPCC predisposition -- Update of ICG-HNPCC/INSiGHT mutation database. *Dis Markers* 2004, 20(4-5):269-276.
- 98. Kato M, Takano M, Miyamoto M, Sasaki N, Goto T, Tsuda H, Furuya K: DNA mismatch repair-related protein loss as a prognostic factor in endometrial cancers. *J Gynecol Oncol* 2015, 26(1):40-45.
- 99. Watson P, Butzow R, Lynch HT, Mecklin JP, Jarvinen HJ, Vasen HF, Madlensky L, Fidalgo P, Bernstein I: The clinical features of ovarian cancer in hereditary nonpolyposis colorectal cancer. *Gynecol Oncol* 2001, 82(2):223-228.
- 100. Ketabi Z, Bartuma K, Bernstein I, Malander S, Gronberg H, Bjorck E, Holck S, Nilbert M: Ovarian cancer linked to lynch syndrome typically presents as early-onset, non-serous epithelial tumors. *Gynecol Oncol* 2011.
- 101. Vierkoetter KR, Ayabe AR, VanDrunen M, Ahn HJ, Shimizu DM, Terada KY: Lynch Syndrome in patients with clear cell and endometrioid cancers of the ovary. *Gynecol Oncol* 2014, 135(1):81-84.
- 94

- 102. Niskakoski A, Kaur S, Renkonen-Sinisalo L, Lassus H, Jarvinen HJ, Mecklin JP, Butzow R, Peltomaki P: Distinct molecular profiles in Lynch syndrome-associated and sporadic ovarian carcinomas. *Int J Cancer* 2013, 133(11):2596-2608.
- 103. Crijnen TE, Janssen-Heijnen ML, Gelderblom H, Morreau J, Nooij MA, Kenter GG, Vasen HF: Survival of patients with ovarian cancer due to a mismatch repair defect. *Fam Cancer* 2005, 4(4):301-305.
- 104. Grindedal EM, Renkonen-Sinisalo L, Vasen H, Evans G, Sala P, Blanco I, Gronwald J, Apold J, Eccles DM, Sanchez AA *et al*: Survival in women with MMR mutations and ovarian cancer: a multicentre study in Lynch syndrome kindreds. *J Med Genet* 2010, 47(2):99-102.
- 105. Umar A, Boland CR, Terdiman JP, Syngal S, de la Chapelle A, Ruschoff J, Fishel R, Lindor NM, Burgart LJ, Hamelin R *et al*: Revised Bethesda Guidelines for hereditary nonpolyposis colorectal cancer (Lynch syndrome) and microsatellite instability. *J Natl Cancer Inst* 2004, 96(4):261-268.
- 106. Umar A, Risinger JI, Hawk ET, Barrett JC: Testing guidelines for hereditary non-polyposis colorectal cancer. *Nat Rev Cancer* 2004, 4(2):153-158.
- 107. Vasen HF, Blanco I, Aktan-Collan K, Gopie JP, Alonso A, Aretz S, Bernstein I, Bertario L, Burn J, Capella G *et al*: Revised guidelines for the clinical management of Lynch syndrome (HNPCC): recommendations by a group of European experts. *Gut* 2013, 62(6):812-823.
- 108. Halvarsson B, Lindblom A, Rambech E, Lagerstedt K, Nilbert M: Microsatellite instability analysis and/or immunostaining for the diagnosis of hereditary nonpolyposis colorectal cancer? *Virchows Arch* 2004, 444(2):135-141.
- 109. Gaarenstroom KN, van der Hiel B, Tollenaar RA, Vink GR, Jansen FW, van Asperen CJ, Kenter GG: Efficacy of screening women at high risk of hereditary ovarian cancer: results of an 11-year cohort study. *Int J Gynecol Cancer* 2006, 16 Suppl 1:54-59.
- 110. van der Velde NM, Mourits MJ, Arts HJ, de Vries J, Leegte BK, Dijkhuis G, Oosterwijk JC, de Bock GH: Time to stop ovarian cancer screening in BRCA1/2 mutation carriers? *Int J Cancer* 2009, 124(4):919-923.
- 111. McLaughlin JR, Risch HA, Lubinski J, Moller P, Ghadirian P, Lynch H, Karlan B, Fishman D, Rosen B, Neuhausen SL *et al*: Reproductive risk factors for ovarian cancer in carriers of BRCA1 or BRCA2 mutations: a case-control study. *Lancet Oncol* 2007, 8(1):26-34.
- 112. Moorman PG, Havrilesky LJ, Gierisch JM, Coeytaux RR, Lowery WJ, Peragallo Urrutia R, Dinan M, McBroom AJ, Hasselblad V, Sanders GD *et al*: Oral contraceptives and risk of ovarian cancer and breast cancer among high-risk women: a systematic review and meta-analysis. *J Clin Oncol* 2013, 31(33):4188-4198.
- 113. Iodice S, Barile M, Rotmensz N, Feroce I, Bonanni B, Radice P, Bernard L, Maisonneuve P, Gandini S: Oral contraceptive use and breast or ovarian cancer risk in BRCA1/2 carriers: a meta-analysis. *Eur J Cancer* 2010, 46(12):2275-2284.

- 114. Collaborative Group on Hormonal Factors in Breast Cancer: Breast cancer and hormonal contraceptives: collaborative reanalysis of individual data on 53 297 women with breast cancer and 100 239 women without breast cancer from 54 epidemiological studies. *Lancet* 1996, 347(9017):1713-1727.
- 115. Davidson BA, Moorman PG: Risk-benefit assessment of the combined oral contraceptive pill in women with a family history of female cancer. *Expert Opin Drug Saf* 2014, 13(10):1375-1382.
- 116. Charlton BM, Rich-Edwards JW, Colditz GA, Missmer SA, Rosner BA, Hankinson SE, Speizer FE, Michels KB: Oral contraceptive use and mortality after 36 years of follow-up in the Nurses' Health Study: prospective cohort study. *BMJ* 2014, 349:g6356.
- 117. Laki F, Kirova YM, This P, Plancher C, Asselain B, Sastre X, Stoppa-Lyonnet D, Salmon R: Prophylactic salpingo-oophorectomy in a series of 89 women carrying a BRCA1 or a BRCA2 mutation. *Cancer* 2007, 109(9):1784-1790.
- 118. Domchek SM, Rebbeck TR: Prophylactic oophorectomy in women at increased cancer risk. *Curr Opin Obstet Gynecol* 2007, 19(1):27-30.
- 119. Domchek SM, Friebel TM, Singer CF, Evans DG, Lynch HT, Isaacs C, Garber JE, Neuhausen SL, Matloff E, Eeles R *et al*: Association of risk-reducing surgery in BRCA1 or BRCA2 mutation carriers with cancer risk and mortality. *JAMA* 2010, 304(9):967-975.
- 120. Falconer H, Yin L, Gronberg H, Altman D: Ovarian cancer risk after salpingectomy: a nationwide population-based study. *J Natl Cancer Inst* 2015, 107(2).
- 121. Heemskerk-Gerritsen BA, Seynaeve C, van Asperen CJ, Ausems MG, Collee JM, van Doorn HC, Gomez Garcia EB, Kets CM, van Leeuwen FE, Meijers-Heijboer HE *et al*: Breast cancer risk after salpingooophorectomy in healthy BRCA1/2 mutation carriers: revisiting the evidence for risk reduction. *J Natl Cancer Inst* 2015, 107(5).
- 122. Domchek SM, Friebel TM, Garber JE, Isaacs C, Matloff E, Eeles R, Evans DG, Rubinstein W, Singer CF, Rubin S *et al*: Occult ovarian cancers identified at risk-reducing salpingo-oophorectomy in a prospective cohort of BRCA1/2 mutation carriers. *Breast Cancer Res Treat* 2010, 124(1):195-203.
- 123. Collins IM, Domchek SM, Huntsman DG, Mitchell G: The tubal hypothesis of ovarian cancer: caution needed. *Lancet Oncol* 2011, 12(12):1089-1091.
- 124. Schenberg T, Mitchell G: Prophylactic bilateral salpingectomy as a prevention strategy in women at high-risk of ovarian cancer: a mini-review. *Frontiers in oncology* 2014, 4:21.
- 125. Schmeler KM, Lynch HT, Chen LM, Munsell MF, Soliman PT, Clark MB, Daniels MS, White KG, Boyd-Rogers SG, Conrad PG *et al*: Prophylactic surgery to reduce the risk of gynecologic cancers in the Lynch syndrome. *N Engl J Med* 2006, 354(3):261-269.

- 126. Schouten LJ, Rivera C, Hunter DJ, Spiegelman D, Adami HO, Arslan A, Beeson WL, van den Brandt PA, Buring JE, Folsom AR *et al*: Height, body mass index, and ovarian cancer: a pooled analysis of 12 cohort studies. *Cancer Epidemiol Biomarkers Prev* 2008, 17(4):902-912.
- 127. Xiao Q, Yang HP, Wentzensen N, Hollenbeck A, Matthews CE: Physical activity in different periods of life, sedentary behavior, and the risk of ovarian cancer in the NIH-AARP diet and health study. *Cancer Epidemiol Biomarkers Prev* 2013, 22(11):2000-2008.
- 128. Jordan SJ, Whiteman DC, Purdie DM, Green AC, Webb PM: Does smoking increase risk of ovarian cancer? A systematic review. *Gynecol Oncol* 2006, 103(3):1122-1129.
- 129. Collaborative Group on Epidemiological Studies of Ovarian Cancer, Beral V, Doll R, Hermon C, Peto R, Reeves G: Ovarian cancer and oral contraceptives: collaborative reanalysis of data from 45 epidemiological studies including 23,257 women with ovarian cancer and 87,303 controls. *Lancet* 2008, 371(9609):303-314.
- 130. Whittemore AS, Harris R, Itnyre J: Characteristics relating to ovarian cancer risk: collaborative analysis of 12 US case-control studies. IV. The pathogenesis of epithelial ovarian cancer. Collaborative Ovarian Cancer Group. *Am J Epidemiol* 1992, 136(10):1212-1220.
- 131. Purdie DM, Bain CJ, Siskind V, Webb PM, Green AC: Ovulation and risk of epithelial ovarian cancer. *Int J Cancer* 2003, 104(2):228-232.
- 132. Ho SM: Estrogen, progesterone and epithelial ovarian cancer. *Reprod Biol Endocrinol* 2003, 1:73.
- 133. McDonnel AC, Van Kirk EA, Isaak DD, Murdoch WJ: Inhibitory effects of progesterone on plasma membrane fluidity and tumorigenic potential of ovarian epithelial cancer cells. *Exp Biol Med* 2003, 228(3):308-314.
- 134. Collaborative Group On Epidemiological Studies Of Ovarian Cancer: Menopausal hormone use and ovarian cancer risk: individual participant meta-analysis of 52 epidemiological studies. *Lancet* 2015.
- 135. Beral V, Million Women Study Collaborators, Bull D, Green J, Reeves G: Ovarian cancer and hormone replacement therapy in the Million Women Study. *Lancet* 2007, 369(9574):1703-1710.
- 136. Pearce CL, Chung K, Pike MC, Wu AH: Increased ovarian cancer risk associated with menopausal estrogen therapy is reduced by adding a progestin. *Cancer* 2009, 115(3):531-539.
- 137. Morch LS, Lokkegaard E, Andreasen AH, Kruger-Kjaer S, Lidegaard O: Hormone therapy and ovarian cancer. *JAMA* 2009, 302(3):298-305.
- 138. Eeles RA, Morden JP, Gore M, Mansi J, Glees J, Wenczl M, Williams C, Kitchener H, Osborne R, Guthrie D *et al*: Adjuvant Hormone Therapy May Improve Survival in Epithelial Ovarian Cancer: Results of the AHT Randomized Trial. *J Clin Oncol* 2015.
- 139. van Leeuwen FE, Klip H, Mooij TM, van de Swaluw AM, Lambalk CB, Kortman M, Laven JS, Jansen CA, Helmerhorst FM, Cohlen BJ *et al*: Risk of borderline and invasive ovarian tumours after ovarian stimulation for in vitro fertilization in a large Dutch cohort. *Hum Reprod* 2011, 26(12):3456-3465.

- 140. Rizzuto I, Behrens RF, Smith LA: Risk of ovarian cancer in women treated with ovarian stimulating drugs for infertility. *Cochrane Database Syst Rev* 2013, 8:CD008215.
- 141. Nezhat F, Datta MS, Hanson V, Pejovic T, Nezhat C, Nezhat C: The relationship of endometriosis and ovarian malignancy: a review. *Fertil Steril* 2008, 90(5):1559-1570.
- Borgfeldt C, Andolf E: Cancer risk after hospital discharge diagnosis of benign ovarian cysts and endometriosis. *Acta Obstet Gynecol Scand* 2004, 83(4):395-400.
- 143. Sainz de la Cuesta R, Eichhorn JH, Rice LW, Fuller AF, Jr., Nikrui N, Goff BA: Histologic transformation of benign endometriosis to early epithelial ovarian cancer. *Gynecol Oncol* 1996, 60(2):238-244.
- 144. Kim HS, Kim TH, Chung HH, Song YS: Risk and prognosis of ovarian cancer in women with endometriosis: a meta-analysis. *Br J Cancer* 2014, 110(7):1878-1890.
- 145. Mandai M, Yamaguchi K, Matsumura N, Baba T, Konishi I: Ovarian cancer in endometriosis: molecular biology, pathology, and clinical management. *Int J Clin Oncol* 2009, 14(5):383-391.
- 146. King CM, Barbara C, Prentice A, Brenton JD, Charnock-Jones DS: Models of endometriosis and their utility in studying progression to ovarian clear cell carcinoma. *J Pathol* 2015.
- 147. Kjaer SK, Mellemkjaer L, Brinton LA, Johansen C, Gridley G, Olsen JH: Tubal sterilization and risk of ovarian, endometrial and cervical cancer. A Danish population-based follow-up study of more than 65 000 sterilized women. *Int J Epidemiol* 2004, 33(3):596-602.
- 148. Bankhead CR, Kehoe ST, Austoker J: Symptoms associated with diagnosis of ovarian cancer: a systematic review. *BJOG : an international journal of obstetrics and gynaecology* 2005, 112(7):857-865.
- 149. Jacobs I, Oram D, Fairbanks J, Turner J, Frost C, Grudzinskas JG: A risk of malignancy index incorporating CA 125, ultrasound and menopausal status for the accurate preoperative diagnosis of ovarian cancer. *Br J Obstet Gynaecol* 1990, 97(10):922-929.
- 150. National Guidelines Working Committee: Avall Lundqvist E, Ottander U, Aglund K, Ahlström Riklund K, Lundin E, Glimskar Stalberg K, Tholander B, Bergman A, Tolf A *et al*: Epithelial Ovarian Cancer: National Guidelines v. 2 June 2015. 2015. www.cancercentrum.se
- 151. Prat J, Oncology FCoG: Staging classification for cancer of the ovary, fallopian tube, and peritoneum. *Int J Gynaecol Obstet* 2014, 124(1):1-5.
- 152. Ledermann JA, Raja FA, Fotopoulou C, Gonzalez-Martin A, Colombo N, Sessa C, Group EGW: Newly diagnosed and relapsed epithelial ovarian carcinoma: ESMO Clinical Practice Guidelines for diagnosis, treatment and follow-up. *Ann Oncol* 2013, 24 Suppl 6:vi24-32.
- 153. Chi DS, Eisenhauer EL, Lang J, Huh J, Haddad L, Abu-Rustum NR, Sonoda Y, Levine DA, Hensley M, Barakat RR: What is the optimal goal of primary cytoreductive surgery for bulky stage IIIC epithelial ovarian carcinoma (EOC)? *Gynecol Oncol* 2006, 103(2):559-564.

- 154. du Bois A, Reuss A, Pujade-Lauraine E, Harter P, Ray-Coquard I, Pfisterer J: Role of surgical outcome as prognostic factor in advanced epithelial ovarian cancer: a combined exploratory analysis of 3 prospectively randomized phase 3 multicenter trials: by the Arbeitsgemeinschaft Gynaekologische Onkologie Studiengruppe Ovarialkarzinom (AGO-OVAR) and the Groupe d'Investigateurs Nationaux Pour les Etudes des Cancers de l'Ovaire (GINECO). *Cancer* 2009, 115(6):1234-1244.
- 155. Ahmed FY, Wiltshaw E, A'Hern RP, Nicol B, Shepherd J, Blake P, Fisher C, Gore ME: Natural history and prognosis of untreated stage I epithelial ovarian carcinoma. *J Clin Oncol* 1996, 14(11):2968-2975.
- 156. Winter-Roach BA, Kitchener HC, Lawrie TA: Adjuvant (post-surgery) chemotherapy for early stage epithelial ovarian cancer. *Cochrane Database Syst Rev* 2012, 3:CD004706.
- 157. Colombo N, Guthrie D, Chiari S, Parmar M, Qian W, Swart AM, Torri V, Williams C, Lissoni A, Bonazzi C *et al*: International Collaborative Ovarian Neoplasm trial 1: a randomized trial of adjuvant chemotherapy in women with early-stage ovarian cancer. *J Natl Cancer Inst* 2003, 95(2):125-132.
- 158. Trimbos JB, Vergote I, Bolis G, Vermorken JB, Mangioni C, Madronal C, Franchi M, Tateo S, Zanetta G, Scarfone G *et al*: Impact of adjuvant chemotherapy and surgical staging in early-stage ovarian carcinoma: European Organisation for Research and Treatment of Cancer-Adjuvant ChemoTherapy in Ovarian Neoplasm trial. *J Natl Cancer Inst* 2003, 95(2):113-125.
- 159. McGuire WP, Hoskins WJ, Brady MF, Kucera PR, Partridge EE, Look KY, Clarke-Pearson DL, Davidson M: Cyclophosphamide and cisplatin compared with paclitaxel and cisplatin in patients with stage III and stage IV ovarian cancer. *N Engl J Med* 1996, 334(1):1-6.
- 160. Piccart MJ, Bertelsen K, James K, Cassidy J, Mangioni C, Simonsen E, Stuart G, Kaye S, Vergote I, Blom R *et al*: Randomized intergroup trial of cisplatin-paclitaxel versus cisplatin-cyclophosphamide in women with advanced epithelial ovarian cancer: three-year results. *J Natl Cancer Inst* 2000, 92(9):699-708.
- 161. Vergote I, Trope CG, Amant F, Kristensen GB, Ehlen T, Johnson N, Verheijen RH, van der Burg ME, Lacave AJ, Panici PB *et al*: Neoadjuvant chemotherapy or primary surgery in stage IIIC or IV ovarian cancer. *N Engl J Med* 2010, 363(10):943-953.
- 162. Rauh-Hain JA, Rodriguez N, Growdon WB, Goodman AK, Boruta DM, 2nd, Horowitz NS, del Carmen MG, Schorge JO: Primary debulking surgery versus neoadjuvant chemotherapy in stage IV ovarian cancer. *Ann Surg Oncol* 2012, 19(3):959-965.
- 163. Rauh-Hain JA, Nitschmann CC, Worley MJ, Jr., Bradford LS, Berkowitz RS, Schorge JO, Campos SM, del Carmen MG, Horowitz NS: Platinum resistance after neoadjuvant chemotherapy compared to primary surgery in patients with advanced epithelial ovarian carcinoma. *Gynecol Oncol* 2013, 129(1):63-68.
- 164. Sato S, Itamochi H: Neoadjuvant chemotherapy in advanced ovarian cancer: latest results and place in therapy. *Therapeutic advances in medical oncology* 2014, 6(6):293-304.
- 165. Bristow RE, Chi DS: Platinum-based neoadjuvant chemotherapy and interval surgical cytoreduction for advanced ovarian cancer: a meta-analysis. *Gynecol Oncol* 2006, 103(3):1070-1076.
- 166. Armstrong DK, Bundy B, Wenzel L, Huang HQ, Baergen R, Lele S, Copeland LJ, Walker JL, Burger RA, Gynecologic Oncology G: Intraperitoneal cisplatin and paclitaxel in ovarian cancer. *N Engl J Med* 2006, 354(1):34-43.
- 167. Kwa M, Jandial D: Modulation of intraperitoneal (IP) chemotherapy in ovarian cancer. *Transl Cancer Res* 2015, 4(1):60-69.
- 168. Jaaback K, Johnson N, Lawrie TA: Intraperitoneal chemotherapy for the initial management of primary epithelial ovarian cancer. *Cochrane Database Syst Rev* 2011(11):CD005340.
- 169. Chan JK, Tian C, Teoh D, Monk BJ, Herzog T, Kapp DS, Bell J: Survival after recurrence in early-stage high-risk epithelial ovarian cancer: a Gynecologic Oncology Group study. *Gynecol Oncol* 2010, 116(3):307-311.
- 170. Markman M, Bookman MA: Second-line treatment of ovarian cancer. *Oncologist* 2000, 5(1):26-35.
- 171. Lindgren PR, Cajander S, Backstrom T, Gustafsson JA, Makela S, Olofsson JI: Estrogen and progesterone receptors in ovarian epithelial tumors. *Mol Cell Endocrinol* 2004, 221(1-2):97-104.
- 172. Sieh W, Kobel M, Longacre TA, Bowtell DD, deFazio A, Goodman MT, Hogdall E, Deen S, Wentzensen N, Moysich KB *et al*: Hormone-receptor expression and ovarian cancer survival: an Ovarian Tumor Tissue Analysis consortium study. *Lancet Oncol* 2013, 14(9):853-862.
- 173. Lee P, Rosen DG, Zhu C, Silva EG, Liu J: Expression of progesterone receptor is a favorable prognostic marker in ovarian cancer. *Gynecol Oncol* 2005, 96(3):671-677.
- 174. Chan KK, Wei N, Liu SS, Xiao-Yun L, Cheung AN, Ngan HY: Estrogen receptor subtypes in ovarian cancer: a clinical correlation. *Obstet Gynecol* 2008, 111(1):144-151.
- 175. Markman M, Iseminger KA, Hatch KD, Creasman WT, Barnes W, Dubeshter B: Tamoxifen in platinum-refractory ovarian cancer: a Gynecologic Oncology Group Ancillary Report. *Gynecol Oncol* 1996, 62(1):4-6.
- 176. Markman M, Webster K, Zanotti K, Peterson G, Kulp B, Belinson J: Phase 2 trial of carboplatin plus tamoxifen in platinum-resistant ovarian cancer and primary carcinoma of the peritoneum. *Gynecol Oncol* 2004, 94(2):404-408.
- 177. Markman M, Webster K, Zanotti K, Rohl J, Belinson J: Use of tamoxifen in asymptomatic patients with recurrent small-volume ovarian cancer. *Gynecol Oncol* 2004, 93(2):390-393.

- 178. Hatch KD, Beecham JB, Blessing JA, Creasman WT: Responsiveness of patients with advanced ovarian carcinoma to tamoxifen. A Gynecologic Oncology Group study of second-line therapy in 105 patients. *Cancer* 1991, 68(2):269-271.
- 179. Williams CJ: Tamoxifen for relapse of ovarian cancer. *Cochrane Database Syst Rev* 2001(1):CD001034.
- 180. Argenta PA, Thomas SG, Judson PL, Downs LS, Jr., Geller MA, Carson LF, Jonson AL, Ghebre R: A phase II study of fulvestrant in the treatment of multiply-recurrent epithelial ovarian cancer. *Gynecol Oncol* 2009, 113(2):205-209.
- 181. Argenta PA, Um I, Kay C, Harrison D, Faratian D, Sueblinvong T, Geller MA, Langdon SP: Predicting response to the anti-estrogen fulvestrant in recurrent ovarian cancer. *Gynecol Oncol* 2013, 131(2):368-373.
- 182. Bowman A, Gabra H, Langdon SP, Lessells A, Stewart M, Young A, Smyth JF: CA125 response is associated with estrogen receptor expression in a phase II trial of letrozole in ovarian cancer: identification of an endocrine-sensitive subgroup. *Clin Cancer Res* 2002, 8(7):2233-2239.
- 183. Ramirez PT, Schmeler KM, Milam MR, Slomovitz BM, Smith JA, Kavanagh JJ, Deavers M, Levenback C, Coleman RL, Gershenson DM: Efficacy of letrozole in the treatment of recurrent platinum- and taxaneresistant high-grade cancer of the ovary or peritoneum. *Gynecol Oncol* 2008, 110(1):56-59.
- 184. Smyth JF, Gourley C, Walker G, MacKean MJ, Stevenson A, Williams AR, Nafussi AA, Rye T, Rye R, Stewart M *et al*: Antiestrogen therapy is active in selected ovarian cancer cases: the use of letrozole in estrogen receptor-positive patients. *Clin Cancer Res* 2007, 13(12):3617-3622.
- 185. Rocereto TF, Brady WE, Shahin MS, Hoffman JS, Small L, Rotmensch J, Mannel RS: A phase II evaluation of mifepristone in the treatment of recurrent or persistent epithelial ovarian, fallopian or primary peritoneal cancer: a gynecologic oncology group study. *Gynecol Oncol* 2010, 116(3):332-334.
- 186. du BA, Meier W, Luck HJ, Emon G, Moebus V, Schroeder W, Costa S, Bauknecht T, Olbricht S, Jackisch C *et al*: Chemotherapy versus hormonal treatment in platinum- and paclitaxel-refractory ovarian cancer: a randomised trial of the German Arbeitsgemeinschaft Gynaekologische Onkologie (AGO) Study Group Ovarian Cancer. *Ann Oncol* 2002, 13(2):251-257.
- 187. Balbi G, Piano LD, Cardone A, Cirelli G: Second-line therapy of advanced ovarian cancer with GnRH analogs. *Int J Gynecol Cancer* 2004, 14(5):799-803.
- 188. Levine D, Park K, Juretzka M, Esch J, Hensley M, Aghajanian C, Lewin S, Konner J, Derosa F, Spriggs D *et al*: A phase II evaluation of goserelin and bicalutamide in patients with ovarian cancer in second or higher complete clinical disease remission. *Cancer* 2007, 110(11):2448-2456.
- 189. Perez-Gracia JL, Carrasco EM: Tamoxifen therapy for ovarian cancer in the adjuvant and advanced settings: systematic review of the literature and implications for future research. *Gynecol Oncol* 2002, 84(2):201-209.

- 190. Burger RA, Brady MF, Bookman MA, Fleming GF, Monk BJ, Huang H, Mannel RS, Homesley HD, Fowler J, Greer BE *et al*: Incorporation of bevacizumab in the primary treatment of ovarian cancer. *N Engl J Med* 2011, 365(26):2473-2483.
- 191. Perren TJ, Swart AM, Pfisterer J, Ledermann JA, Pujade-Lauraine E, Kristensen G, Carey MS, Beale P, Cervantes A, Kurzeder C *et al*: A phase 3 trial of bevacizumab in ovarian cancer. *N Engl J Med* 2011, 365(26):2484-2496.
- 192. Oza AM, Cook AD, Pfisterer J, Embleton A, Ledermann JA, Pujade-Lauraine E, Kristensen G, Carey MS, Beale P, Cervantes A *et al*: Standard chemotherapy with or without bevacizumab for women with newly diagnosed ovarian cancer (ICON7): overall survival results of a phase 3 randomised trial. *Lancet Oncol* 2015, 16(8):928-936.
- 193. Pujade-Lauraine E, Hilpert F, Weber B, Reuss A, Poveda A, Kristensen G, Sorio R, Vergote I, Witteveen P, Bamias A *et al*: Bevacizumab combined with chemotherapy for platinum-resistant recurrent ovarian cancer: The AURELIA open-label randomized phase III trial. *J Clin Oncol* 2014, 32(13):1302-1308.
- 194. Aghajanian C, Blank SV, Goff BA, Judson PL, Teneriello MG, Husain A, Sovak MA, Yi J, Nycum LR: OCEANS: a randomized, double-blind, placebo-controlled phase III trial of chemotherapy with or without bevacizumab in patients with platinum-sensitive recurrent epithelial ovarian, primary peritoneal, or fallopian tube cancer. *J Clin Oncol* 2012, 30(17):2039-2045.
- 195. du Bois A, Floquet A, Kim JW, Rau J, del Campo JM, Friedlander M, Pignata S, Fujiwara K, Vergote I, Colombo N *et al*: Incorporation of pazopanib in maintenance therapy of ovarian cancer. *J Clin Oncol* 2014, 32(30):3374-3382.
- 196. Bois AD, Kristensen G, Ray-Coquard I, Reuss A, Pignata S, Colombo N, Denison U, Vergote I, Del Campo JM, Ottevanger P *et al*: Standard firstline chemotherapy with or without nintedanib for advanced ovarian cancer (AGO-OVAR 12): a randomised, double-blind, placebo-controlled phase 3 trial. *Lancet Oncol* 2015.
- 197. Ledermann J, Harter P, Gourley C, Friedlander M, Vergote I, Rustin G, Scott CL, Meier W, Shapira-Frommer R, Safra T *et al*: Olaparib maintenance therapy in patients with platinum-sensitive relapsed serous ovarian cancer: a preplanned retrospective analysis of outcomes by BRCA status in a randomised phase 2 trial. *Lancet Oncol* 2014, 15(8):852-861.
- 198. Jacobs IJ, Skates S, Davies AP, Woolas RP, Jeyerajah A, Weidemann P, Sibley K, Oram DH: Risk of diagnosis of ovarian cancer after raised serum CA 125 concentration: a prospective cohort study. *BMJ* 1996, 313(7069):1355-1358.
- 199. Rustin GJ, van der Burg ME, Griffin CL, Guthrie D, Lamont A, Jayson GC, Kristensen G, Mediola C, Coens C, Qian W *et al*: Early versus delayed treatment of relapsed ovarian cancer (MRC OV05/EORTC 55955): a randomised trial. *Lancet* 2010, 376(9747):1155-1163.

- 200. Moore RG, McMeekin DS, Brown AK, DiSilvestro P, Miller MC, Allard WJ, Gajewski W, Kurman R, Bast RC, Jr., Skates SJ: A novel multiple marker bioassay utilizing HE4 and CA125 for the prediction of ovarian cancer in patients with a pelvic mass. *Gynecol Oncol* 2009, 112(1):40-46.
- 201. Van Gorp T, Cadron I, Despierre E, Daemen A, Leunen K, Amant F, Timmerman D, De Moor B, Vergote I: HE4 and CA125 as a diagnostic test in ovarian cancer: prospective validation of the Risk of Ovarian Malignancy Algorithm. *Br J Cancer* 2011, 104(5):863-870.
- 202. Winter WE, 3rd, Maxwell GL, Tian C, Carlson JW, Ozols RF, Rose PG, Markman M, Armstrong DK, Muggia F, McGuire WP: Prognostic factors for stage III epithelial ovarian cancer: a Gynecologic Oncology Group Study. J Clin Oncol 2007, 25(24):3621-3627.
- 203. Clark TG, Stewart ME, Altman DG, Gabra H, Smyth JF: A prognostic model for ovarian cancer. *Br J Cancer* 2001, 85(7):944-952.
- 204. Ataseven B, du Bois A, Reinthaller A, Traut A, Heitz F, Aust S, Prader S, Polterauer S, Harter P, Grimm C: Pre-operative serum albumin is associated with post-operative complication rate and overall survival in patients with epithelial ovarian cancer undergoing cytoreductive surgery. *Gynecol Oncol* 2015, 138(3):560-565.
- 205. Bolton KL, Chenevix-Trench G, Goh C, Sadetzki S, Ramus SJ, Karlan BY, Lambrechts D, Despierre E, Barrowdale D, McGuffog L *et al*: Association between BRCA1 and BRCA2 mutations and survival in women with invasive epithelial ovarian cancer. *JAMA* 2012, 307(4):382-390.
- 206. Yang D, Khan S, Sun Y, Hess K, Shmulevich I, Sood AK, Zhang W: Association of BRCA1 and BRCA2 mutations with survival, chemotherapy sensitivity, and gene mutator phenotype in patients with ovarian cancer. *JAMA* 2011, 306(14):1557-1565.
- 207. Camp RL, Neumeister V, Rimm DL: A decade of tissue microarrays: progress in the discovery and validation of cancer biomarkers. *J Clin Oncol* 2008, 26(34):5630-5637.
- 208. Camp RL, Charette LA, Rimm DL: Validation of tissue microarray technology in breast carcinoma. *Lab Invest* 2000, 80(12):1943-1949.
- 209. Wu X, Subramaniam M, Negron V, Cicek M, Reynolds C, Lingle WL, Goetz MP, Ingle JN, Spelsberg TC, Hawse JR: Development, characterization, and applications of a novel estrogen receptor beta monoclonal antibody. *J Cell Biochem* 2012, 113(2):711-723.
- 210. Schena M, Shalon D, Davis RW, Brown PO: Quantitative monitoring of gene expression patterns with a complementary DNA microarray. *Science* 1995, 270(5235):467-470.
- 211. Suzuki S, Moore DH, 2nd, Ginzinger DG, Godfrey TE, Barclay J, Powell B, Pinkel D, Zaloudek C, Lu K, Mills G *et al*: An approach to analysis of large-scale correlations between genome changes and clinical endpoints in ovarian cancer. *Cancer Res* 2000, 60(19):5382-5385.

- 212. Yamaguchi K, Mandai M, Oura T, Matsumura N, Hamanishi J, Baba T, Matsui S, Murphy SK, Konishi I: Identification of an ovarian clear cell carcinoma gene signature that reflects inherent disease biology and the carcinogenic processes. *Oncogene* 2010, 29(12):1741-1752.
- 213. Park YN, Abe K, Li H, Hsuih T, Thung SN, Zhang DY: Detection of hepatitis C virus RNA using ligation-dependent polymerase chain reaction in formalin-fixed, paraffin-embedded liver tissues. *Am J Pathol* 1996, 149(5):1485-1491.
- 214. Karsten SL, Van Deerlin VM, Sabatti C, Gill LH, Geschwind DH: An evaluation of tyramide signal amplification and archived fixed and frozen tissue in microarray gene expression analysis. *Nucleic Acids Res* 2002, 30(2):E4.
- 215. Savage SJ, Hostetter G: Genomic analysis by oligonucleotide array Comparative Genomic Hybridization utilizing formalin-fixed, paraffinembedded tissues. *Methods Mol Biol* 2011, 700:185-198.
- 216. Williams C, Ponten F, Moberg C, Soderkvist P, Uhlen M, Ponten J, Sitbon G, Lundeberg J: A high frequency of sequence alterations is due to formalin fixation of archival specimens. *Am J Pathol* 1999, 155(5):1467-1471.
- 217. Masuda N, Ohnishi T, Kawamoto S, Monden M, Okubo K: Analysis of chemical modification of RNA from formalin-fixed samples and optimization of molecular biology applications for such samples. *Nucleic Acids Res* 1999, 27(22):4436-4443.
- 218. Farragher SM, Tanney A, Kennedy RD, Paul Harkin D: RNA expression analysis from formalin fixed paraffin embedded tissues. *Histochem Cell Biol* 2008, 130(3):435-445.
- 219. Edgar R, Domrachev M, Lash AE: Gene Expression Omnibus: NCBI gene expression and hybridization array data repository. *Nucleic Acids Res* 2002, 30(1):207-210.
- 220. Johnstone DM, Riveros C, Heidari M, Graham RM, Trinder D, Beretta R, Olynyk JK, Scott RJ, Moscato P, Milward EA: Evaluation of Different Normalization and Analysis Procedures for Illuminia Gene Expression Microarray Data Involving Small Changes. *Microarrays* 2013(2):131-152.
- 221. Bolstad BM, Irizarry RA, Astrand M, Speed TP: A comparison of normalization methods for high density oligonucleotide array data based on variance and bias. *Bioinformatics* 2003, 19(2):185-193.
- 222. Tusher VG, Tibshirani R, Chu G: Significance analysis of microarrays applied to the ionizing radiation response. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A* 2001, 98(9):5116-5121.
- 223. Saeed AI, Sharov V, White J, Li J, Liang W, Bhagabati N, Braisted J, Klapa M, Currier T, Thiagarajan M *et al*: TM4: a free, open-source system for microarray data management and analysis. *Biotechniques* 2003, 34(2):374-378.
- 224. Hu Z, Fan C, Oh DS, Marron JS, He X, Qaqish BF, Livasy C, Carey LA, Reynolds E, Dressler L *et al*: The molecular portraits of breast tumors are conserved across microarray platforms. *BMC Genomics* 2006, 7:96.

- 225. Tibshirani R, Hastie T, Narasimhan B, Chu G: Diagnosis of multiple cancer types by shrunken centroids of gene expression. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A* 2002, 99(10):6567-6572.
- 226. Desmedt C, Haibe-Kains B, Wirapati P, Buyse M, Larsimont D, Bontempi G, Delorenzi M, Piccart M, Sotiriou C: Biological processes associated with breast cancer clinical outcome depend on the molecular subtypes. *Clin Cancer Res* 2008, 14(16):5158-5165.
- 227. Mi H, Muruganujan A, Thomas PD: PANTHER in 2013: modeling the evolution of gene function, and other gene attributes, in the context of phylogenetic trees. *Nucleic Acids Res* 2013, 41(Database issue):D377-386.
- 228. Eden E, Navon R, Steinfeld I, Lipson D, Yakhini Z: GOrilla: a tool for discovery and visualization of enriched GO terms in ranked gene lists. *BMC Bioinformatics* 2009, 10:48.
- 229. Chen J, Aronow BJ, Jegga AG: Disease candidate gene identification and prioritization using protein interaction networks. *BMC Bioinformatics* 2009, 10:73.
- Nagalakshmi U, Wang Z, Waern K, Shou C, Raha D, Gerstein M, Snyder M: The transcriptional landscape of the yeast genome defined by RNA sequencing. *Science* 2008, 320(5881):1344-1349.
- 231. Wilhelm BT, Marguerat S, Watt S, Schubert F, Wood V, Goodhead I, Penkett CJ, Rogers J, Bahler J: Dynamic repertoire of a eukaryotic transcriptome surveyed at single-nucleotide resolution. *Nature* 2008, 453(7199):1239-1243.
- 232. Chu Y, Corey DR: RNA sequencing: platform selection, experimental design, and data interpretation. *Nucleic Acid Ther* 2012, 22(4):271-274.
- 233. Hedegaard J, Thorsen K, Lund MK, Hein AM, Hamilton-Dutoit SJ, Vang S, Nordentoft I, Birkenkamp-Demtroder K, Kruhoffer M, Hager H *et al*: Next-generation sequencing of RNA and DNA isolated from paired fresh-frozen and formalin-fixed paraffin-embedded samples of human cancer and normal tissue. *PLoS One* 2014, 9(5):e98187.
- 234. Cunningham F, Amode MR, Barrell D, Beal K, Billis K, Brent S, Carvalho-Silva D, Clapham P, Coates G, Fitzgerald S *et al*: Ensembl 2015. *Nucleic Acids Res* 2015, 43(Database issue):D662-669.
- 235. Gonzalez-Perez A, Lopez-Bigas N: Improving the assessment of the outcome of nonsynonymous SNVs with a consensus deleteriousness score, Condel. *Am J Hum Genet* 2011, 88(4):440-449.
- 236. Altman DG: Practical statistics for medical research. In: *Practical statistics for medical research*. 1 edn: Chapman and Hall; 1991: 365-395.
- 237. McShane LM, Altman DG, Sauerbrei W, Taube SE, Gion M, Clark GM, Statistics Subcommittee of the NCIEWGoCD: REporting recommendations for tumor MARKer prognostic studies (REMARK). *Nat Clin Pract Oncol* 2005, 2(8):416-422.
- 238. Rubin SC, Blackwood MA, Bandera C, Behbakht K, Benjamin I, Rebbeck TR, Boyd J: BRCA1, BRCA2, and hereditary nonpolyposis colorectal cancer gene mutations in an unselected ovarian cancer population: relationship to family history and implications for genetic testing. *Am J Obstet Gynecol* 1998, 178(4):670-677.

- 239. Engholm G, Ferlay J, Christensen N, Bray F, Gjerstorff ML, Klint A, Kotlum JE, Olafsdottir E, Pukkala E, Storm HH: NORDCAN--a Nordic tool for cancer information, planning, quality control and research. *Acta Oncol* 2010, 49(5):725-736. http://www-dep.iarc.fr/NORDCAN/SW/frame.asp
- 240. Arias-Pulido H, Smith HO, Joste NE, Bocklage T, Qualls CR, Chavez A, Prossnitz ER, Verschraegen CF: Estrogen and progesterone receptor status and outcome in epithelial ovarian cancers and low malignant potential tumors. *Gynecol Oncol* 2009, 114(3):480-485.
- 241. Mohammed H, Russell IA, Stark R, Rueda OM, Hickey TE, Tarulli GA, Serandour AA, Birrell SN, Bruna A, Saadi A *et al*: Progesterone receptor modulates ERalpha action in breast cancer. *Nature* 2015, 523(7560):313-317.
- 242. Jorissen RN, Lipton L, Gibbs P, Chapman M, Desai J, Jones IT, Yeatman TJ, East P, Tomlinson IP, Verspaget HW *et al*: DNA copy-number alterations underlie gene expression differences between microsatellite stable and unstable colorectal cancers. *Clin Cancer Res* 2008, 14(24):8061-8069.
- 243. Balaguer F, Moreira L, Lozano JJ, Link A, Ramirez G, Shen Y, Cuatrecasas M, Arnold M, Meltzer SJ, Syngal S *et al*: Colorectal cancers with microsatellite instability display unique miRNA profiles. *Clin Cancer Res* 2011, 17(19):6239-6249.
- 244. Okuda T, Sekizawa A, Purwosunu Y, Nagatsuka M, Morioka M, Hayashi M, Okai T: Genetics of endometrial cancers. *Obst Gynecol Intl* 2010, 2010:984013.
- 245. Banno K, Kisu I, Yanokura M, Masuda K, Kobayashi Y, Ueki A, Tsuji K, Yamagami W, Nomura H, Susumu N *et al*: Endometrial Cancer and Hypermethylation: Regulation of DNA and MicroRNA by Epigenetics. *Biochem Res Int* 2012, 2012:738274.
- 246. Yu W, Xu YC, Tao Y, He P, Li Y, Wu T, Zhu YP, Li J, Wu JX, Dai J: DcR3 regulates the growth and metastatic potential of SW480 colon cancer cells. *Oncol Rep* 2013, 30(6):2741-2748.
- 247. Watson P, Lynch HT: Cancer risk in mismatch repair gene mutation carriers. *Fam Cancer* 2001, 1(1):57-60.
- 248. Mills AM, Liou S, Ford JM, Berek JS, Pai RK, Longacre TA: Lynch syndrome screening should be considered for all patients with newly diagnosed endometrial cancer. *Am J Surg Pathol* 2014, 38(11):1501-1509.
- 249. Tzortzatos G, Andersson E, Soller M, Askmalm MS, Zagoras T, Georgii-Hemming P, Lindblom A, Tham E, Mints M: The gynecological surveillance of women with Lynch syndrome in Sweden. *Gynecol Oncol* 2015, 138(3):717-722.
- 250. Niskakoski A, Kaur S, Staff S, Renkonen-Sinisalo L, Lassus H, Jarvinen HJ, Mecklin JP, Butzow R, Peltomaki P: Epigenetic analysis of sporadic and Lynch-associated ovarian cancers reveals histology-specific patterns of DNA methylation. *Epigenetics* 2014, 9(12):1577-1587.

- 251. Pattamadilok J, Huapai N, Rattanatanyong P, Vasurattana A, Triratanachat S, Tresukosol D, Mutirangura A: LINE-1 hypomethylation level as a potential prognostic factor for epithelial ovarian cancer. *Int J Gynecol Cancer* 2008, 18(4):711-717.
- 252. Antelo M, Balaguer F, Shia J, Shen Y, Hur K, Moreira L, Cuatrecasas M, Bujanda L, Giraldez MD, Takahashi M *et al*: A high degree of LINE-1 hypomethylation is a unique feature of early-onset colorectal cancer. *PLoS One* 2012, 7(9):e45357.
- 253. Dominguez-Valentin M, Therkildsen C, Veerla S, Jonsson M, Bernstein I, Borg A, Nilbert M: Distinct gene expression signatures in lynch syndrome and familial colorectal cancer type x. *PLoS One* 2013, 8(8):e71755.
- 254. Vasen HF, Stormorken A, Menko FH, Nagengast FM, Kleibeuker JH, Griffioen G, Taal BG, Moller P, Wijnen JT: MSH2 mutation carriers are at higher risk of cancer than MLH1 mutation carriers: a study of hereditary nonpolyposis colorectal cancer families. *J Clin Oncol* 2001, 19(20):4074-4080.
- 255. Baudhuin LM, Burgart LJ, Leontovich O, Thibodeau SN: Use of microsatellite instability and immunohistochemistry testing for the identification of individuals at risk for Lynch syndrome. *Fam Cancer* 2005, 4(3):255-265.
- 256. Aarnio M, Sankila R, Pukkala E, Salovaara R, Aaltonen LA, de la Chapelle A, Peltomaki P, Mecklin JP, Jarvinen HJ: Cancer risk in mutation carriers of DNA-mismatch-repair genes. *Int J Cancer* 1999, 81(2):214-218.
- 257. Tan DS, Iravani M, McCluggage WG, Lambros MB, Milanezi F, Mackay A, Gourley C, Geyer FC, Vatcheva R, Millar J *et al*: Genomic analysis reveals the molecular heterogeneity of ovarian clear cell carcinomas. *Clin Cancer Res* 2011, 17(6):1521-1534.
- 258. Chandler RL, Damrauer JS, Raab JR, Schisler JC, Wilkerson MD, Didion JP, Starmer J, Serber D, Yee D, Xiong J *et al*: Coexistent ARID1A-PIK3CA mutations promote ovarian clear-cell tumorigenesis through protumorigenic inflammatory cytokine signalling. *Nat Commun* 2015, 6:6118.
- 259. Batlle-Lopez A, Cortiguera MG, Rosa-Garrido M, Blanco R, del Cerro E, Torrano V, Wagner SD, Delgado MD: Novel CTCF binding at a site in exon1A of BCL6 is associated with active histone marks and a transcriptionally active locus. *Oncogene* 2015, 34(2):246-256.
- 260. Kuo KT, Mao TL, Jones S, Veras E, Ayhan A, Wang TL, Glas R, Slamon D, Velculescu VE, Kuman RJ *et al*: Frequent activating mutations of PIK3CA in ovarian clear cell carcinoma. *Am J Pathol* 2009, 174(5):1597-1601.
- 261. Yamamoto S, Tsuda H, Takano M, Tamai S, Matsubara O: Loss of ARID1A protein expression occurs as an early event in ovarian clear-cell carcinoma development and frequently coexists with PIK3CA mutations. *Mod Pathol* 2012, 25(4):615-624.

- 262. Zhai Y, Kuick R, Tipton C, Wu R, Sessine M, Wang Z, Baker SJ, Fearon ER, Cho KR: Arid1a inactivation in an Apc- and Pten-defective mouse ovarian cancer model enhances epithelial differentiation and prolongs survival. *J Pathol* 2015.
- 263. Guan B, Wang TL, Shih Ie M: ARID1A, a factor that promotes formation of SWI/SNF-mediated chromatin remodeling, is a tumor suppressor in gynecologic cancers. *Cancer Res* 2011, 71(21):6718-6727.
- 264. Matsuo Y, Tashiro H, Yanai H, Moriya T, Katabuchi H: Clinicopathological heterogeneity in ovarian clear cell adenocarcinoma: a study on individual therapy practice. *Med Mol Morphol* 2015, 48(3):146-154.
- 265. Ruault M, Brun ME, Ventura M, Roizes G, De Sario A: MLL3, a new human member of the TRX/MLL gene family, maps to 7q36, a chromosome region frequently deleted in myeloid leukaemia. *Gene* 2002, 284(1-2):73-81.
- 266. Gonzalez-Perez A, Jene-Sanz A, Lopez-Bigas N: The mutational landscape of chromatin regulatory factors across 4,623 tumor samples. *Genome Biol* 2013, 14(9):r106.
- 267. Kanchi KL, Johnson KJ, Lu C, McLellan MD, Leiserson MD, Wendl MC, Zhang Q, Koboldt DC, Xie M, Kandoth C *et al*: Integrated analysis of germline and somatic variants in ovarian cancer. *Nat Commun* 2014, 5:3156.
- 268. Slany RK: The molecular biology of mixed lineage leukemia. *Haematologica* 2009, 94(7):984-993.
- 269. Dykhuizen EC, Hargreaves DC, Miller EL, Cui K, Korshunov A, Kool M, Pfister S, Cho YJ, Zhao K, Crabtree GR: BAF complexes facilitate decatenation of DNA by topoisomerase IIalpha. *Nature* 2013, 497(7451):624-627.
- 270. Pommier Y, Leo E, Zhang H, Marchand C: DNA topoisomerases and their poisoning by anticancer and antibacterial drugs. *Chem Biol* 2010, 17(5):421-433.
- 271. Bitler BG, Aird KM, Garipov A, Li H, Amatangelo M, Kossenkov AV, Schultz DC, Liu Q, Shih Ie M, Conejo-Garcia JR *et al*: Synthetic lethality by targeting EZH2 methyltransferase activity in ARID1A-mutated cancers. *Nat Med* 2015, 21(3):231-238.
- 272. Barbieri CE, Baca SC, Lawrence MS, Demichelis F, Blattner M, Theurillat JP, White TA, Stojanov P, Van Allen E, Stransky N *et al*: Exome sequencing identifies recurrent SPOP, FOXA1 and MED12 mutations in prostate cancer. *Nat Genet* 2012, 44(6):685-689.
- 273. Burkhardt L, Fuchs S, Krohn A, Masser S, Mader M, Kluth M, Bachmann F, Huland H, Steuber T, Graefen M *et al*: CHD1 is a 5q21 tumor suppressor required for ERG rearrangement in prostate cancer. *Cancer Res* 2013, 73(9):2795-2805.
- 274. Zhang P, Gao K, Jin X, Ma J, Peng J, Wumaier R, Tang Y, Zhang Y, An J, Yan Q *et al*: Endometrial cancer-associated mutants of SPOP are defective in regulating estrogen receptor-alpha protein turnover. *Cell Death Dis* 2015, 6:e1687.

- 275. Kobel M, Kalloger SE, Boyd N, McKinney S, Mehl E, Palmer C, Leung S, Bowen NJ, Ionescu DN, Rajput A *et al*: Ovarian carcinoma subtypes are different diseases: implications for biomarker studies. *PLoS Med* 2008, 5(12):e232.
- 276. Jochumsen KM, Tan Q, Holund B, Kruse TA, Mogensen O: Gene expression in epithelial ovarian cancer: a study of intratumor heterogeneity. *Int J Gynecol Cancer* 2007, 17(5):979-985.
- 277. Curry EW, Stronach EA, Rama NR, Wang YY, Gabra H, El-Bahrawy MA: Molecular subtypes of serous borderline ovarian tumor show distinct expression patterns of benign tumor and malignant tumor-associated signatures. *Mod Pathol* 2013.
- 278. Sabatier R, Finetti P, Guille A, Adelaide J, Chaffanet M, Viens P, Birnbaum D, Bertucci F: Claudin-low breast cancers: clinical, pathological, molecular and prognostic characterization. *Mol Cancer* 2014, 13:228.
- 279. Parker JS, Mullins M, Cheang MC, Leung S, Voduc D, Vickery T, Davies S, Fauron C, He X, Hu Z *et al*: Supervised risk predictor of breast cancer based on intrinsic subtypes. *J Clin Oncol* 2009, 27(8):1160-1167.
- 280. Johansson I, Nilsson C, Berglund P, Lauss M, Ringner M, Olsson H, Luts L, Sim E, Thorstensson S, Fjallskog ML *et al*: Gene expression profiling of primary male breast cancers reveals two unique subgroups and identifies N-acetyltransferase-1 (NAT1) as a novel prognostic biomarker. *Breast Cancer Res* 2012, 14(1):R31.
- 281. Prat A, Perou CM: Deconstructing the molecular portraits of breast cancer. *Mol Oncol* 2011, 5(1):5-23.
- 282. Allison KH: Molecular pathology of breast cancer: what a pathologist needs to know. *Am J Clin Pathol* 2012, 138(6):770-780.
- 283. Pusztai L, Mazouni C, Anderson K, Wu Y, Symmans WF: Molecular classification of breast cancer: limitations and potential. *Oncologist* 2006, 11(8):868-877.
- 284. Haibe-Kains B, Desmedt C, Loi S, Culhane AC, Bontempi G, Quackenbush J, Sotiriou C: A three-gene model to robustly identify breast cancer molecular subtypes. *J Natl Cancer Inst* 2012, 104(4):311-325.
- 285. Ho CL, Kurman RJ, Dehari R, Wang TL, Shih Ie M: Mutations of BRAF and KRAS precede the development of ovarian serous borderline tumors. *Cancer Res* 2004, 64(19):6915-6918.
- 286. Maritschnegg E, Wang Y, Pecha N, Horvat R, Van Nieuwenhuysen E, Vergote I, Heitz F, Sehouli J, Kinde I, Diaz LA, Jr. *et al*: Lavage of the Uterine Cavity for Molecular Detection of Mullerian Duct Carcinomas: A Proof-of-Concept Study. *J Clin Oncol* 2015.
- 287. Farley J, Brady WE, Vathipadiekal V, Lankes HA, Coleman R, Morgan MA, Mannel R, Yamada SD, Mutch D, Rodgers WH *et al*: Selumetinib in women with recurrent low-grade serous carcinoma of the ovary or peritoneum: an open-label, single-arm, phase 2 study. *Lancet Oncol* 2013, 14(2):134-140.

- 288. Burges A, Bruning A, Dannenmann C, Blankenstein T, Jeschke U, Shabani N, Friese K, Mylonas I: Prognostic significance of estrogen receptor alpha and beta expression in human serous carcinomas of the ovary. *Arch Gynecol Obstet* 2010, 281(3):511-517.
- 289. Yoshihara K, Tsunoda T, Shigemizu D, Fujiwara H, Hatae M, Masuzaki H, Katabuchi H, Kawakami Y, Okamoto A, Nogawa T *et al*: High-risk ovarian cancer based on 126-gene expression signature is uniquely characterized by downregulation of antigen presentation pathway. *Clin Cancer Res* 2012, 18(5):1374-1385.
- 290. Winter WE, 3rd, Maxwell GL, Tian C, Sundborg MJ, Rose GS, Rose PG, Rubin SC, Muggia F, McGuire WP: Tumor residual after surgical cytoreduction in prediction of clinical outcome in stage IV epithelial ovarian cancer: a Gynecologic Oncology Group Study. *J Clin Oncol* 2008, 26(1):83-89.
- 291. Liu JF, Konstantinopoulos PA, Matulonis UA: PARP inhibitors in ovarian cancer: current status and future promise. *Gynecol Oncol* 2014, 133(2):362-369.
- 292. Anglesio MS, Arnold JM, George J, Tinker AV, Tothill R, Waddell N, Simms L, Locandro B, Fereday S, Traficante N *et al*: Mutation of ERBB2 provides a novel alternative mechanism for the ubiquitous activation of RAS-MAPK in ovarian serous low malignant potential tumors. *Mol Cancer Res* 2008, 6(11):1678-1690.
- 293. Sorlie T, Tibshirani R, Parker J, Hastie T, Marron JS, Nobel A, Deng S, Johnsen H, Pesich R, Geisler S *et al*: Repeated observation of breast tumor subtypes in independent gene expression data sets. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A* 2003, 100(14):8418-8423.
- 294. Maringe C, Walters S, Butler J, Coleman MP, Hacker N, Hanna L, Mosgaard BJ, Nordin A, Rosen B, Engholm G *et al*: Stage at diagnosis and ovarian cancer survival: evidence from the International Cancer Benchmarking Partnership. *Gynecol Oncol* 2012, 127(1):75-82.
- 295. Zivanovic O, Aldini A, Carlson JW, Chi DS: Advanced cytoreductive surgery: American perspective. *Gynecol Oncol* 2009, 114(2 Suppl):S3-9.
- 296. Hogdall EV, Christensen L, Hogdall CK, Blaakaer J, Gayther S, Jacobs IJ, Christensen IJ, Kjaer SK: Prognostic value of estrogen receptor and progesterone receptor tumor expression in Danish ovarian cancer patients: from the 'MALOVA' ovarian cancer study. *Oncol Rep* 2007, 18(5):1051-1059.
- 297. Nodin B, Zendehrokh N, Brandstedt J, Nilsson E, Manjer J, Brennan DJ, Jirstrom K: Increased androgen receptor expression in serous carcinoma of the ovary is associated with an improved survival. *J Ovarian Res* 2010, 3:14.
- 298. Butler MS, Ricciardelli C, Tilley WD, Hickey TE: Androgen receptor protein levels are significantly reduced in serous ovarian carcinomas compared with benign or borderline disease but are not altered by cancer stage or metastatic progression. *Horm Cancer* 2013, 4(3):154-164.
- 299. Zheng H, Kavanagh JJ, Hu W, Liao Q, Fu S: Hormonal therapy in ovarian cancer. *Int J Gynecol Cancer* 2007, 17(2):325-338.
- 110

- 300. Cardillo MR, Petrangeli E, Aliotta N, Salvatori L, Ravenna L, Chang C, Castagna G: Androgen receptors in ovarian tumors: correlation with oestrogen and progesterone receptors in an immunohistochemical and semiquantitative image analysis study. *J Exp Clin Cancer Res* 1998, 17(2):231-237.
- 301. Munstedt K, Steen J, Knauf AG, Buch T, von Georgi R, Franke FE: Steroid hormone receptors and long term survival in invasive ovarian cancer. *Cancer* 2000, 89(8):1783-1791.
- 302. van Kruchten M, van der Marel P, de Munck L, Hollema H, Arts H, Timmer-Bosscha H, de Vries E, Hospers G, Reyners A: Hormone receptors as a marker of poor survival in epithelial ovarian cancer. *Gynecol Oncol* 2015, 138(3):634-639.
- 303. Zhao D, Zhang F, Zhang W, He J, Zhao Y, Sun J: Prognostic role of hormone receptors in ovarian cancer: a systematic review and metaanalysis. *Int J Gynecol Cancer* 2013, 23(1):25-33.
- 304. Foulkes WD, Metcalfe K, Sun P, Hanna WM, Lynch HT, Ghadirian P, Tung N, Olopade OI, Weber BL, McLennan J *et al*: Estrogen receptor status in BRCA1- and BRCA2-related breast cancer: the influence of age, grade, and histological type. *Clin Cancer Res* 2004, 10(6):2029-2034.
- 305. Aghmesheh M, Edwards L, Clarke CL, Byth K, Katzenellenbogen BS, Russell PJ, Friedlander M, Tucker KM, de Fazio A: Expression of steroid hormone receptors in BRCA1-associated ovarian carcinomas. *Gynecol* Oncol 2005, 97(1):16-25.
- 306. Tan DS, Kaye SB: Chemotherapy for Patients with BRCA1 and BRCA2-Mutated Ovarian Cancer: Same or Different? *Am Soc Clin Oncol Educ Book* 2015, 2015:114-121.
- 307. Niwa K, Onogi K, Wu Y, Mori H, Harrigan RC, Tamaya T: Clinical implication of medroxyprogesterone acetate against advanced ovarian carcinoma: a pilot study. *Eur J Gynaecol Oncol* 2008, 29(3):252-255.
- 308. Elattar A, Warburton KG, Mukhopadhyay A, Freer RM, Shaheen F, Cross P, Plummer ER, Robson CN, Edmondson RJ: Androgen receptor expression is a biological marker for androgen sensitivity in high grade serous epithelial ovarian cancer. *Gynecol Oncol* 2012, 124(1):142-147.
- 309. Early Breast Cancer Trialists' Collaborative Group: Effects of chemotherapy and hormonal therapy for early breast cancer on recurrence and 15-year survival: an overview of the randomised trials. *Lancet* 2005, 365(9472):1687-1717.
- 310. Cavalieri E, Frenkel K, Liehr JG, Rogan E, Roy D: Estrogens as endogenous genotoxic agents--DNA adducts and mutations. *J Natl Cancer Inst Monogr* 2000(27):75-93.